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NOMINATIONS OF CLAIRE M. GRADY AND 
HENRY KERNER 

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 28, 2017 

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY

AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS, 
Washington, DC. 

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:58 a.m., in room 
SD–342, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Ron Johnson, Chair-
man of the Committee, presiding. 

Present: Senators Johnson, Daines, McCaskill, Carper, Tester, 
Heitkamp, Peters, Hassan, and Harris. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN JOHNSON1 
Chairman JOHNSON. Good morning. This hearing will come to 

order. 
This hearing is the nomination hearing to consider Claire M. 

Grady to be Under Secretary for Management of the U.S. Depart-
ment of Homeland Security (DHS), and Henry Kerner to be the 
Special Counsel, Office of Special Counsel (OSC). 

Today the Committee will consider two nominations within its 
jurisdiction that are integral to ensuring the Department of Home-
land Security is efficient and effective, and that people who raise 
issues of waste, fraud, and abuse throughout the Federal Govern-
ment are protected. 

The Under Secretary for Management for the Department of 
Homeland Security is responsible for ensuring that DHS’ workforce 
has clearly defined responsibilities and the means to efficiently 
carry out the Department’s mission. The Under Secretary of Man-
agement’s office handles a budget of just under $1 million—I have 
to admit I am surprised at how small it is based on the responsi-
bility—with approximately 1,800 full-time equivalents. 

More broadly, the Under Secretary of Management oversees the 
Department’s budget of almost $66 billion, which is a whole lot 
larger, the appropriations associated with that budget, expenditure 
of funds, accounting, and finance; procurement processes; human 
resources (hr) and personnel of approximately 240,000 employees; 
information technology (IT) systems, facilities, property, equipment, 
and other material resources; and if that is not quite enough, also 
performance measurements. 

Several programs that fall squarely under the Under Secretary 
of Management’s responsibilities have been flagged by nonpartisan 
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government watchdogs as being at high-risk for abuse, including 
the Department’s management of human capital—including em-
ployee morale and engagement, and cohesion among component 
leadership—management of its grant and acquisition programs, 
and the Department’s cybersecurity. 

Let me just say, Ms. Grady, I appreciate your willingness to step 
up to the task. It is a big task, and we certainly wish you well. 

The Special Counsel of the Office of Special Counsel—that is 
quite the title—is the head of the Office of Special Counsel, an 
independent agency created by Congress in 1979. The Office of Spe-
cial Counsel has over 100 employees and operates a budget of al-
most $25 million each year. The Office of Special Counsel is 
charged with: one, providing a safe haven for Federal employees to 
make protected disclosures—with the exception of certain intel-
ligence agencies; and, two, investigating allegations of whistle-
blower retaliation or other prohibited personnel practices. Federal 
employees are protected when they disclose allegations of: a viola-
tion of law, rule, or regulation; gross mismanagement or waste; 
abuse of authority; or dangers to public health or safety. 

If the OSC reviews a protected disclosure and finds there is a 
‘‘substantial likelihood’’ of wrongdoing by an agency, it transfers 
the matter to the agency for investigation and issues a report to 
Congress and the President. It cannot, however, force the agency 
to take other action. If the OSC finds that an individual faced re-
taliation for the disclosure, it may negotiate disciplinary action 
with the agency against the retaliating employee and prosecute 
when appropriate. 

The OSC also investigates Hatch Act violations and protects the 
employment and reemployment rights of civilian military members. 
Finally, it plays an important role in training agencies on how to 
handle whistleblowers and employees on their rights through its 
outreach and 2302(c) Certification Program. 

I have been on this Committee now 61⁄2 years. Both of these posi-
tions, both of these offices, are integral to our oversight capability 
and our duty also to protect whistleblowers. So I take these nomi-
nations very seriously, and I truly do appreciate that the President 
has nominated two high-quality individuals to fill these positions, 
and I really appreciate your willingness to serve and want to thank 
you for your testimony today and coming before the Committee for 
your nomination hearing. 

With that, I will turn it over to Senator Heitkamp, who has her 
own opening statement. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HEITKAMP1 

Senator HEITKAMP. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First, I want to 
acknowledge that Ranking Member McCaskill wishes she could be 
here today. I know she appreciates the nominees’ work with hers 
and Chairman Johnson’s staff throughout this process. Claire sits 
on the Senate Armed Services Committee. One of the great roles 
is to do defense authorization. They are in that process right now, 
and so it is critical that she be there to make sure that she is par-



3 

ticipating in that process. So I expect to see her a little bit later 
on. 

I am honored that Ranking Member McCaskill asked me to step 
in for her this morning, and I am looking forward to hearing from 
both nominees regarding how they can best serve the American 
people through their roles in the Office of Special Counsel and the 
Department of Homeland Security, if confirmed. 

At the heart of the Office of Special Counsel is the mission to 
protect Federal employees from prohibited personnel practices, and 
specifically from illegal retaliation against whistleblowers. 

As the Ranking Member of the Homeland Security and Govern-
mental Affairs Subcommittee with oversight over the Federal work-
force, I cannot emphasize enough what a critical time it is to make 
sure that our Federal workforce knows that they have a safe and 
independent agency to turn to in the Office of Special Counsel. 

In 2016 alone, the Office of Special Counsel received over 6,000 
new matters. That was a 53-percent increase from 2010. That is a 
tremendous upturn, and it speaks not only to the large number of 
prohibited personnel practice complaints in general, but also to the 
trust that the Federal employees had in Special Counsel Lerner 
during her tenure at the OSC. 

At a time when our Federal workforce is undergoing a number 
of new challenges such as reorganization at the behest of the Office 
of Management and Budget (OMB), it is important that the Special 
Counsel remain an independent, just, fair, and unbiased voice 
when it comes to protecting Federal employees when they report 
any wrongdoing within their respective agencies. 

The DHS Under Secretary for Management plays also a critical 
role in achieving excellence in all areas of DHS mission support. 
While DHS has made considerable progress in recent years to unify 
its component agencies, major management challenges remain in 
the four key areas of human capital, acquisitions, fiscal manage-
ment, and IT. 

Failure to address these challenges could have serious con-
sequences for U.S. national and economic security, and that is why 
it is absolutely critical we have a qualified individual at the helm. 

Specifically, we need someone with demonstrated leadership and 
experience, a robust understanding of DHS and its various compo-
nents, a willingness to engage with various stakeholders, and the 
ability to find opportunities to improve the way DHS functions. 

We appreciate the nominees’ time today, and I am looking for-
ward to hearing Ms. Grady’s and Mr. Kerner’s responses to the 
Committee. Welcome. We are grateful when we see candidates of 
the caliber that we have in front of us willing to offer their service 
to the people of our great country. And so, again, congratulations 
to you and your family for putting your name forward. I look for-
ward to the discussion. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Senator Heitkamp. 
It is the tradition of this Committee to swear in witnesses, so if 

you will both stand and raise your right hand? Do you swear that 
the testimony you will give before this Committee will be the truth, 
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you, God? 

Ms. GRADY. I do. 
Mr. KERNER. I do. 
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Chairman JOHNSON. Please be seated. 
I was remiss, by the way, in not welcoming your families—I am 

sure you have some family members here, and I will let you intro-
duce your family members, but welcome. 

Our first nominee, is the President’s nominee to be the Under 
Secretary for Management of the U.S. Department of Homeland 
Security, Ms. Claire M. Grady. Ms. Grady has extensive experience 
in acquisitions and procurement. She is currently the Director of 
Defense Procurement and Acquisition Policy at the Department of 
Defense (DOD) and previously served as the Deputy Assistant 
Commandant for Acquisition and Director of Acquisition Services 
for the United States Coast Guard (USCG). Ms. Grady also has 
previously served at the Department of Homeland Security as the 
Director of Strategic Initiatives in the Office of the Chief Procure-
ment Officer. Ms. Grady has an MBA degree from the University 
of Maryland, a Master of Science degree from the National Defense 
University’s Industrial College of the Armed Forces, and a Bachelor 
of Arts degree from Trinity University. Ms. Grady. 

TESTIMONY OF CLAIRE M. GRADY,1 TO BE UNDER SECRETARY 
FOR MANAGEMENT, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND SE-
CURITY 

Ms. GRADY. Good morning. Chairman Johnson, Ranking Member 
McCaskill, and distinguished Members of this Committee, it is an 
honor to appear before you today as the President’s nominee to be 
the Under Secretary for Management for the Department of Home-
land Security. I am grateful to the President, Secretary Kelly, and 
Deputy Secretary Duke for the trust and confidence they have 
placed in me. 

I would like to thank the Members of this Committee and their 
staffs for the important work you do. I appreciated the opportunity 
to speak with several of you about your thoughts and priorities re-
garding management operations of the Department of Homeland 
Security. For those of you that I have not yet had the privilege to 
meet during this process, if confirmed, I look forward to the oppor-
tunity to do so in the future. 

I would also like to thank the many current and former employ-
ees of the Department who have contacted me throughout this 
process to offer their support and encouragement. It is truly the 
men and women of DHS who ensure mission success, frequently 
working very long hours and overcoming challenging circumstances 
to do so. There is no more dedicated or talented group of profes-
sionals anywhere in the world, and their outreach and expressions 
of support have been both humbling and inspiring. 

Before I speak further about the important work the Department 
of Homeland Security does to safeguard our Nation, I would like 
to express my gratitude to the friends and family who were able 
to attend in person to support me today, including: my mother, 
Mary Grady; my aunt and uncle, Helen and Vincent Walters; my 
son-in-law, Lieutenant Michael Berl; my oldest sister, Kelly Grady, 
and her husband, Michael Zuckerman; and Maggie Meisberger, the 
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oldest of my five nieces—each of whom is amazing in their own 
right. 

I would also like to thank my husband, Colonel Rick Cornelio. I 
am so proud of him and his service to the country. He served our 
country 34 years in uniform in the Air Force and continues to serve 
now as a member of the civil service. His love and support are a 
tremendous source of strength for me. 

Senator CARPER. Mr. Chairman, if I could? Could I ask the folks 
you just named just to raise your hand? Is that your mom over to 
the right? 

Ms. GRADY. It is. 
Senator CARPER. Good work, Mom. [Laughter.] 
Ms. GRADY. Thank you, sir. 
More than 15 years after September 11, 2001, the threats to our 

Nation, our people, and our way of life remain. The world is a dan-
gerous place, and the velocity of threats is ever changing and accel-
erating. Round the clock, whether at a computer, in our commu-
nities, at an airport, at a port of entry (POE), at a desk, in the air, 
in the classroom, on the border, in a command center, or in a lab, 
the professionals of DHS valiantly serve our Nation and keep us 
safe. They have committed themselves to thwarting our Nation’s 
adversaries—natural or man-made—in an environment where a 
single incident can have devastating consequences. And if tragedy 
were to befall our Nation, they are prepared to respond and aid in 
the recovery. I can think of no greater honor than to be considered 
for a position to help those dedicated men and women safeguard 
our Nation by strengthening and integrating the Department’s 
management functions. 

Let me share some more information about my professional back-
ground. I am a career Federal civil servant and have had the privi-
lege of supporting our Nation for more than 25 years. I started as 
a GS–7 intern, progressed through positions of increasing responsi-
bility and scope, and have been a member of the Senior Executive 
Service (SES) for over a decade. I served in senior positions at the 
component and headquarters levels of two different agencies—the 
Departments of Defense and Homeland Security—leading large, di-
verse, and geographically dispersed workforces to deliver results. 

My parents raised me to value hard work, discipline, and perse-
verance. They instilled in me the expectation that when things get 
difficult, it is our obligation to help—to take on the tough chal-
lenges and make things better. I was never more aware of this re-
sponsibility than when approached to consider this position. I rec-
ognize the many challenges that DHS has: the diverse mission set, 
myriad stakeholders, complex oversight, and the urgency and criti-
cality of the work itself. I know none of this is easy. But I am im-
pressed by the progress that has been made through the efforts of 
not just a few, but a multitude of individuals throughout the De-
partment at all levels. 

If confirmed, I would be committed to building on the great 
things that are underway throughout DHS, striving for excellence 
in all areas of mission support, and delivering maximum value for 
every dollar entrusted to the Department. I would welcome the op-
portunity to engage collaboratively with Members of this Com-
mittee and other Members of Congress to assist and inform their 
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important work of oversight and support for the Department. Fi-
nally, I would be dedicated to ensuring a culture of respect and 
professionalism; the men and women of Homeland Security and our 
Nation deserve nothing less. 

Thank you for your consideration, and I look forward to answer-
ing your questions. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Ms. Grady. 
Our second nominee is the President’s nominee to be the Special 

Counsel of the Office of Special Counsel, Henry Kerner. Mr. Kerner 
is currently the assistant vice president of investigations at the 
Cause of Action Institute. Prior to that, he was the Deputy Director 
of Investigations of the House Oversight and Government Reform 
Committee and the Staff Director and Chief Counsel of this Com-
mittee’s Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (PSI) under 
then-Ranking Member McCain. Mr. Kerner also has years of litiga-
tion experience working as a deputy district attorney at the Los 
Angeles County District Attorney’s Office. Mr. Kerner has a law de-
gree from Harvard University and a master’s and bachelor’s degree 
from UCLA. 

Welcome, Mr. Kerner. You may want to introduce your family as 
well. 

STATEMENT OF HENRY KERNER,1 TO BE SPECIAL COUNSEL, 
OFFICE OF SPECIAL COUNSEL 

Mr. KERNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman Johnson, Ranking Member McCaskill, and distin-

guished Members of this Committee, thank you for the honor to ap-
pear before you today and for the privilege of your consideration of 
my nomination. I am humbled and honored to have been nomi-
nated by the President to lead this important office that protects 
the whistleblowers so vital to holding our government accountable. 

I would like to start by thanking a few people. First and fore-
most, a big thank you to my family who are in California, so they 
are watching online. But I wanted to thank my parents in par-
ticular, Mark and Larissa. They have been tremendously sup-
portive, and I appreciate their frequent encouragement and uncon-
ditional love. 

I would also like to thank Katherine and Nick Rossi, who are sit-
ting behind me, who have been tremendous friends. And I am ter-
rifically grateful to Senator John McCain, who gave me the oppor-
tunity to serve as his Staff Director on this Committee’s Permanent 
Subcommittee on Investigations during the 113th Congress, mak-
ing today something of a homecoming to me—although I must con-
fess it is different sitting on this side of the dais. 

Additionally, I am heartened and touched by the attendance of 
so many current and former colleagues and friends of mine. They 
have come to support me, and they are here in the audience, and 
I really appreciate that support. I have learned so much from all 
of them, and I just appreciate their continued support and affec-
tion. 
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A special thank you to John Vecchione and Julie Smith of Cause 
of Action Institute for being so accommodating with me during this 
confirmation process. 

Last, I would be remiss if I failed to express my appreciation to 
the outgoing OSC leadership. Special Counsel Carolyn Lerner, Act-
ing Special Counsel Adam Miles, along with the career staff at 
OSC should be commended for dramatically increasing productivity 
at OSC and significantly advancing protections for whistleblowers. 
I am especially grateful that Mr. Miles, who is currently the Acting 
Special Counsel, decided to bring on Mr. Tristan Leavitt, also sit-
ting directly behind me, as the new Principal Deputy Special Coun-
sel to assist with the transition process. Mr. Leavitt is an 8-year 
Hill veteran, I have worked with him previously, and he is just ex-
ceptionally talented and completely committed to the mission of the 
agency. I am absolutely thrilled he chose to join OSC last week, 
and I look forward to working with him again, should I be con-
firmed. 

As for my own background, I have been a government lawyer 
and counsel for nearly my whole professional life. I served as a 
prosecutor in Los Angeles County for nearly two decades, most of 
which I spent in the city of Compton, California. That experience 
taught me how crucial it is for citizens to have confidence in the 
law and the legal system—to trust, and be given tangible reasons 
to believe, that government officials with integrity are striving to 
apply the law fairly to each and every person. 

Once I transitioned to the Hill, I was one of the primary congres-
sional investigators of the Fast and Furious scandal, which in-
volved allegations of ‘‘gunwalking’’ made by whistleblowers to Con-
gress. My work with whistleblowers continued when I became the 
minority staff director on PSI and again when I returned to the 
House Oversight and Government Reform Committee in a leader-
ship role. Through my interactions with whistleblowers, I have 
learned about what animates people to speak out when others may 
not and what a vital impact such brave civil servants can have on 
our country’s policies. 

To that end, I am particularly pleased that this Committee has 
done so much to advance legislation to protect whistleblowers. Just 
last month, the Senate passed this Committee’s Dr. Chris Kirk-
patrick Whistleblower Protection Act. It was developed in response 
to the Committee’s work with Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) 
whistleblowers, but it will also help Federal employees govern-
mentwide once enacted. 

In addition, I know that Chairman Johnson and Ranking Mem-
ber McCaskill and their staffs have put an immense amount of 
work into the Office of Special Counsel Reauthorization Act, which 
was reported to the Senate floor last month. I have already heard 
from staff at OSC about how beneficial that legislation is in clari-
fying Congress’ longstanding intent to provide OSC with access to 
all materials necessary to carry out its responsibilities. 

These and other provisions like them, such as the Follow the 
Rules Act and S. 1083, which the President signed into law just 
yesterday, will greatly strengthen my capacity to protect whistle-
blowers should I be confirmed as Special Counsel. For that I am 
grateful. 
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In closing, I would just like to highlight a few of my goals for 
OSC, should I be confirmed, based on my discussions to date with 
members and staff in Congress, stakeholders, and OSC employees. 

First, as I already mentioned, I want to continue to build on Ms. 
Lerner’s successes at OSC. 

Second, I want to continue to implement the information tech-
nology system upgrades currently in progress, while paying special 
attention to cybersecurity and caseload efficiency gains. 

Third, I want to address how best to optimize intake of an ever- 
expanding caseload in order to provide appropriate response times 
to whistleblowers. 

Fourth, I want to increase education and outreach with agency 
and congressional staff, especially with regard to the Hatch Act 
and whistleblowers’ rights. 

And, finally, I want to place an increased emphasis on litigation 
to promote accountability, deter future violations, and strengthen 
OSC’s bargaining position when negotiating settlement agreements 
for whistleblowers. 

If confirmed, I look forward to the opportunity to work collabo-
ratively with this Committee and other stakeholders to protect one 
of the Federal Government’s most important assets: dedicated Fed-
eral employees who are willing to ‘‘blow the whistle’’ on misconduct 
and violations of the public trust. 

Thank you, and I would be happy to answer any questions the 
Committee may have. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Kerner. 
There are three questions the Committee asks every nominee for 

the record, and I will ask the questions, and each of you answer 
separately in order. 

Is there anything you are aware of in your background that 
might present a conflict of interest with the duties of the office to 
which you have been nominated? Ms. Grady. 

Ms. GRADY. No. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Kerner. 
Mr. KERNER. No. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Do you know of anything, personal or other-

wise, that would in any way prevent you from fully and honorably 
discharging the responsibilities of the office to which you have been 
nominated? Ms. Grady. 

Ms. GRADY. No. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Kerner. 
Mr. KERNER. No. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Do you agree without reservation to comply 

with any request or summons to appear and testify before any duly 
constituted committee of Congress if you are confirmed? Ms. Grady. 

Ms. GRADY. Yes. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Kerner. 
Mr. KERNER. Yes. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. I just want to say I appreciate 

the Members’ being here, and in the interest and being respectful 
of your time, I am going to delay my own questioning, and I will 
go right to Senator Heitkamp, if you are ready. 

Senator HEITKAMP. I am. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Obviously, I know that this role of being Special Counsel is abso-
lutely critical to making sure that we have a role here in oversight. 
So for me, a lot of what you are going to be looking at is stuff that 
over the long haul is absolutely critical to us performing the over-
sight function and mission. 

And so I find it, rewarding and—not rewarding, but I find it, a 
very good fit that someone has been nominated with so much Hill 
experience, because I think you can appreciate and understand how 
critical that role is to the work that this Committee does, either in 
the Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations or certainly just 
oversight in agencies. 

One of the questions that we have been very concerned with on 
this Committee is the issue of whether requests from Committee 
Members, regardless of whether you sit in that chair or in any 
other chair, whether those requests will be fulfilled. The Office of 
Legal Counsel has issued an opinion. Are you both familiar with 
that opinion? Ms. Grady. 

Ms. GRADY. Yes, I am. 
Senator HEITKAMP. Mr. Kerner. 
Mr. KERNER. I am as well, yes. 
Senator HEITKAMP. OK. Obviously, we believe that the opinion— 

I think the opinion is shortsighted and probably wrong, but the 
opinion does offer an opportunity to exercise some discretion. 

Ms. Grady, if I send you a letter and ask for information, would 
you respond to that letter? 

Ms. GRADY. Absolutely. 
Senator HEITKAMP. Thank you. Mr. Kerner. 
Mr. KERNER. Absolutely. 
Senator HEITKAMP. Thank you. I will get that out of the way. 
Senator CARPER. That was the right answer. 
Senator HEITKAMP. Yes, that is the right answer. [Laughter.] 
Chairman JOHNSON. Yes. Thank you. 
Senator HEITKAMP. Let us get to the personnel and resources at 

the Office of Special Counsel. I along with the Chairman are con-
cerned about resources and whether you have enough resources to 
do the important work that you need to do. Can you tell me, have 
you looked at the resourcing issues? And what would be your inten-
tion if you believed you needed more resources? How would you ap-
proach getting that allocation or appropriation? 

Mr. KERNER. Yes, so Ms. Lerner talked a lot about how she has 
been able to manage more with less. There have been over 6,000 
cases. That is a huge record. Yet the agency has been able to get 
better and better results. The way they have done it is they have 
combined certain functions; they have become more efficient. For 
example, they have assigned one lawyer to four different functions 
as opposed to having four different people looking at it. So making 
those efficiencies, they have been able to utilize their resources bet-
ter. 

I think one of the things that I would look to is in the OSC Reau-
thorization Act, it talks about—OSC has a mandate to investigate 
all complaints, but some of them are on their face not going to 
work. They are not in the right—they should not even be at OSC. 
They have passed the statute of limitations. There are other obvi-
ous disqualifiers. In the act, there is an opportunity for OSC to dis-
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pense with those without having even to conduct an investigation 
and go through a lot of staffing on that. So that would be, for ex-
ample, very helpful. 

But in terms of other things, the IT system is going to be redone 
at OSC. Hopefully, it will be more efficient. Hopefully, the case in-
take is absolutely crucial because once you determine what cases 
go through the process, that requires an investment of resources. 
So once we have—— 

Senator HEITKAMP. Is the answer you think you are going to 
manage with what you have so far? But what happens if you get 
there and you get double the amount of complaints? How will you 
manage that? 

Mr. KERNER. Absolutely. If the resources are not enough and the 
work has to be done, we will come to the Congress and ask for re-
sources, and the appropriation has gone up a little bit, so to the 
extent that the Congress funds OSC to a greater degree, that 
would obviously be very helpful. 

Senator HEITKAMP. One of the concerns that I have is commu-
nication back to supervisors. How do you plan to communicate to 
supervisors that listening to their employees is in the best interest 
of their organization, might be, in fact, a way that they can see 
your face by actually encouraging them to listen, to reach out to 
employees, to actually use better management practices? What role 
can you play in improving that level of supervision? 

Mr. KERNER. Absolutely. One thing you have to set is you have 
to set a tone where that challenge process is respected. You have 
to allow people to bring concerns to their chains, to supervisors, 
and not be punished for it. It would be ultimately very ironic if an 
agency whose main task is to protect whistleblowers and protect 
the disclosures punishes its own people for disclosures. We are 
going to try not to do that. 

Senator HEITKAMP. Ms. Grady, obviously personnel and recruit-
ment is going to be a huge issue, especially if we see the level of 
plus-up that we are talking about. We have been doing some legis-
lation here that we think will help streamline it, but I am deeply 
concerned about the lack of resources on the Northern Border and 
how discouraged staff gets on the Northern Border when they do 
not get any additional help. 

As Under Secretary for Management, what strategies can you 
use to address recruitment, retention, and morale challenges? How 
will you advocate for those internally? 

Ms. GRADY. The human resources are the essential element of 
the Department, and filling critical vacancies is absolutely an es-
sential part of the Department’s success. So, if confirmed, I would 
work with the Chief Human Capital Officer (CHCO) to look at 
what is working and what is not working. Based on actual data, 
we would be able to develop and formulate a plan to better address 
those gaps, those vacancies as those were to occur, and look to take 
advantage of the flexibilities that this Committee has given to the 
Department. 

Senator HEITKAMP. This is a really critical issue, and we hear 
the same answer. I think every year that I have been on this Com-
mittee, which has been my entire term in the Senate, we talk 
about morale at DHS; we talk about recruitment and retention; we 
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talk about the lack of consolidated, visionary mission, under-
standing. And so, we need to quit talking about it, and we need to 
develop strategies that actually achieve the result. 

Ms. GRADY. I fully agree, and I believe the Department has start-
ed to make progress and will continue to make progress because, 
instead of studying the problem, there are action plans that are 
resourced associated with furthering the efforts of employee en-
gagement. Those action plans are based on analysis of data at a 
lower level, not looking at the Department in aggregate, which sig-
nificantly masks the actual problems, because you want to go after 
the root cause, not the symptoms. 

Senator HEITKAMP. Thank you. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Senator Heitkamp. Senator Car-

per. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR CARPER 

Senator CARPER. Colleagues, this is a woman after my own 
heart. These guys up here have heard me talk about root causes 
for much of the last—I do not know how many years. It is a pleas-
ure to hear it out of your lips. 

Mr. Kerner, did you say your parents might be tuned in from the 
west coast? 

Mr. KERNER. Yes. They are in Los Angeles. 
Senator CARPER. Mark and, what is it, Larissa? 
Mr. KERNER. Larissa. 
Senator CARPER. I do not know if they are watching, but if they 

are, just tell them one of the joys of this job is we get to nominate 
young men and women to attend the Naval Academy, West Point, 
Air Force Academy, and the Merchant Marine Academy. When our 
nominees win appointments to those academies, we have the 
chance to call them and congratulate them, and I always ask to 
talk to the parents of our nominees. I always tell them this mes-
sage: ‘‘Thank you for raising this young man or young woman and 
preparing them for this opportunity, this responsibility.’’ I would 
say the same to Mark and Larissa. 

I would say, Claire, to your mom, ‘‘Thank you for raising this kid. 
It looks like she has turned out pretty well.’’ 

I have had the privilege of serving on this Committee, this is my 
17th year, and I have been very much involved, as some of you 
may know, in trying to work with my colleagues on making sure 
that the Department of Homeland Security has what it needs in 
order to be successful. One of those is excellent leadership, and we 
worked very closely—Claire and Ron and myself worked very close-
ly with Jeh Johnson, with Ali Mayorkas, to make sure that they 
had top-tier Senate-confirmable positions filled with excellent peo-
ple. One of those is following Russ Deyo, who headed up the man-
agement section, Under Secretary for Management, and I think you 
probably know him. Is that right? OK. And Rafael Borras. Did you 
know Rafael? 

One of the things I talked with Mr. Kerner about yesterday was 
making sure that he and Carolyn Lerner had a good ongoing con-
versation. I got to be Governor of Delaware and had the blessing 
in my life of having Mike Castle as my predecessor and a great col-
league, mentor, Pete du Pont before that, others before that, and 
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they served me as a great source of inspiration and terrific men-
tors, and I made good, full use of them. I would just ask how you 
might have that kind of relationship with Russell or Rafael. Could 
you? Would you? 

Ms. GRADY. Absolutely. They have valuable insight, having been 
in the position and worked at some of the tough challenges and 
made progress. Both them, Paul Schneider, and Elaine Duke, there 
has been a tremendous source of wisdom from those predecessors. 

I have not yet had an opportunity to talk to either Russ or 
Rafael, but I have talked to Chris Cummiskey, Paul Schneider, and 
Elaine Duke in preparation for this and would solicit their advice 
and input in terms of their thoughts on what they wished they 
could have gotten done and what impediments they encountered. 

Senator CARPER. What I would do from time to time as Governor, 
a new Governor, was invite them to come by the Governor’s house 
and have lunch together, or breakfast, and just talk. I would say, 
‘‘Give me some good advice.’’ And, boy, they would. I benefited 
enormously from that. You might want to keep that in mind. 

I first heard the words ‘‘St. Elizabeths,’’ I do not know, maybe 
6 or 7 years ago, and I thought, Why would anybody want to go 
out there and create a headquarters for the Department of Home-
land Security? That does not make any sense. Then I talked to 
Tom Ridge, who is a former Secretary; Judge Chertoff, former Sec-
retary; Janet Napolitano, former Secretary; and then Jeh Johnson, 
and I said, ‘‘Why do we need to spend all this money on St. Eliza-
beths? ’’ And they said, basically to a person, ‘‘This Department is 
scattered all over Hell’s Half Acre. We have 40 or 50 entities that 
are spread all over the greater Washington area, into Virginia and 
Maryland and across D.C., and it is an almost impossible manage-
ment task for us to get our hands around.’’ 

Would you speak to that? 
Ms. GRADY. Certainly. I believe the consolidation of DHS at St. 

Elizabeths, creation of a DHS headquarters is absolutely essential 
in terms of furthering the unity of effort across the Department. I 
believe it will significantly help to strengthen and integrate the De-
partment and accelerate decisionmaking. 

Senator CARPER. Thank you. I agree. I am Tom Carper, and I ap-
prove that message. 

Does the name Jane Holl Lute mean anything to you. 
Ms. GRADY. Yes, sir. 
Senator CARPER. She was Deputy Secretary when Janet was our 

Secretary, and do you know what she used to do? She would take 
the High-Risk List from the Government Accountability Office 
(GAO) that comes out every 2 years, high-risk waste, wasted 
money, and the Department of Homeland Security figured most 
prominently every 2 years. It was released at the beginning of 
every Congress. Jane Holl Lute just started going to meet with the 
senior, the top people at GAO, and saying, ‘‘How do we get off of 
your list?’’ They worked it, they worked it, they worked it. The De-
partment of Defense, as my colleagues know, is still looking for 
their first clean audit, and, lo and behold, the Department of 
Homeland Security in less than 10 years has gotten three, four, 
five of them. They really set a good example of how this can be 
done. 
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Talk to us about the High-Risk List. I like to describe it as our— 
what do I call it, Claire? I call it our ‘‘to-do list,’’ our to-do list in 
this Committee. What do you think? 

Ms. GRADY. Certainly. I very much respect GAO’s role in 
strengthening government and coming up with better ways to gov-
ern and execute the functions across the agencies. The High-Risk 
List is a very important look that they take across the Federal 
Government, and the work that DHS has done with GAO, not just 
in identifying those risks but looking at what corrective action 
plans and resources and sustained leadership commitment are nec-
essary to start to address those. The Department has made tre-
mendous progress in terms of working away at that list. 

There are still a number of significant challenges, but to me, 
what was impressive is the Department’s leadership commitment 
to work through those, that they have resourced it, they have ac-
tion plans to address it, and they are measuring progress against 
it to get to that sustained progress necessary to get off the list. 

I also think the continued engagement with GAO is absolutely 
essential to continue to work with that, and they are a very valu-
able resource to identify opportunities to improve. 

Senator CARPER. Good. Sometimes I have heard the key to people 
being happy about the jobs that they do is that, first of all, they 
know that what they are doing is important, and the second key 
ingredient is that they feel like they are making progress. One of 
the ways to indicate and show people that we are making progress 
is actually through the GAO High-Risk List and to involve your 
folks. 

You may want to take your new Deputy Secretary with you. Just 
take them and go meet with the folks at GAO. Do it on a regular 
basis, and they will be happy to help, and you will be glad you did. 

I will close with this: Colleagues, when Mr. Kerner was by to 
visit with me yesterday, we talked a bit about what I am just about 
to mention—I am almost done—and I reminded him that about 
2,000 years ago, far away in the Middle East, a bunch of Pharisees 
confronted a young rabbi, and they said to him, ‘‘What is the great-
est commandment of all?’’ And he said, ‘‘There is not one. There are 
actually two.’’ And the second one was, ‘‘Love thy neighbor as thy-
self,’’ which we know as the Golden Rule: Treat other people the 
way we want to be treated. 

Very briefly, how might that apply in your job? 
Mr. KERNER. I think one of the most important parts is when you 

have a Federal workforce, you have to show that they are appre-
ciated. You have to protect them. You have to safeguard them and 
make sure that when they blow the whistle, when they expose 
waste, fraud, abuse, and other violations, that they are going to do 
so safely, that we appreciate them for doing that, and that we are 
going to protect them to the best ability that we have. 

Senator CARPER. Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member, to that I 
would say, ‘‘Amen.’’ 

Chairman JOHNSON. Senator McCaskill. 
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OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR MCCASKILL 
Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Kerner, first of all, I have To tell you—and I know my col-

league Kamala, who was here earlier, from California, would echo 
this—anybody who was a real prosecutor for almost 18 years, it 
would be really hard for me ever not to be for you. I have par-
ticular sensitivity to the job you held for so long. You are the ones 
that—it is the local prosecutors, the State prosecutors, that handle 
99 percent of the crime in this country, not U.S. Attorneys. They 
do not answer 911 calls. They get to pick and choose which crimes 
they go after. State prosecutors have to go after every crime that 
is committed, and so thank you for your years of service there. 

I think the most important thing I want to emphasize today is 
the independence of your office and the obligation you have to keep 
it independent. You spent many years as a local prosecutors, but 
you also have close ties to the Republican Party. I think it is impor-
tant to point out that Carolyn Lerner, the previous Special Coun-
sel, was the first Special Counsel to find sitting Cabinet Secretaries 
in violation of the Hatch Act. Both Julian Castro and Kathleen 
Sebelius were found in violation of the Hatch Act. That is an exam-
ple of independence. 

How can you assure the current whistleblower community and 
the Members of this oversight Committee that you understand the 
independent role that you are stepping into, if you are confirmed? 

Mr. KERNER. Yes, thank you, Senator, and I appreciate the kind 
words about my background. 

For almost my entire career, I have not been really working in 
a partisan environment. When you said I am close to Republicans, 
I have worked for Republican office holders, but not on campaigns, 
not in the sort rough and tumble—— 

Senator MCCASKILL. Right. 
Mr. KERNER. The prosecutor’s office was obviously completely 

nonpartisan. When I was the Staff Director for Senator McCain on 
PSI, we had a tremendous relationship with Carl Levin, the Chair-
man. Throughout the 2 years, we joined many of the reports. We 
did a lot of hearings jointly. We had such a good relationship that 
at the end, when I got my picture with Senator McCain that he 
signed, I also got one from Senator Levin, just he and I, and he 
thanked me for all the hard work. I think I have shown that I am 
absolutely capable of working independently. 

As far as enforcement, and you mentioned the Hatch Act, I be-
lieve there are three pillars to the Hatch Act. Number one, you 
have to have clear guidelines and communicate those guidelines, 
make sure that people know what is required, make sure they 
know what the law is. The Hatch Act has some regulations that 
have not been updated in, apparently, 22 years, and with the new 
media and all the new requirements, it is really important that 
people know what to do. Then you have to enforce it, nonpartisan, 
completely independent. Much like the prosecutor work I did, you 
go where the facts are, you go with what the law shows, and if peo-
ple violate it and you have trained them, then you just hold them 
accountable. 

Senator MCCASKILL. In May, the Department of Health and 
Human Services (HHS) issued a memo to staff that any commu-
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nication with Congress had to be cleared before it was made. Now, 
to me, this is in direct violation of the whistleblower laws, and I 
want to know what you are going to do to communicate to whistle-
blowers at HHS that the law does not allow HHS to gag them. 

Mr. KERNER. Absolutely. I understand that they have been called 
out on that, and I think there was a clarification issued. It was not 
as clear as a memo. It was more of an email that said, ‘‘Of course, 
we are not imposing on your right.’’ But I absolutely agree, whistle-
blowers must know that they cannot be chilled; their communica-
tions with Congress, with Inspectors General (IGs), with OSC are 
absolutely protected. The whistleblower law requires under Section 
13 and 2302(b) to have language to that effect, and that language 
was missing. We would counsel and educate all the agencies, not 
just HHS, that they have to have the relevant language in order 
to comply with the law. 

Senator MCCASKILL. Will you ask HHS to rescind the memo with 
the required language? Because I believe that clarifying what the 
law is should be done in the same manner as the original directive. 
The fact that the latter—what they did was informal and through 
an email, will you direct them to, in fact, send out a memo cor-
recting the previous memo and laying out the language that is re-
quired by law? 

Mr. KERNER. I will speak to them and tell them what is required 
by law, and we will have that conversation. 

Senator MCCASKILL. OK. Could you explain—in your policy ques-
tionnaire, you said there are serious flaws with the legal reasoning 
of the Department of Justice (DOJ) Office of Legal Counsel opinion 
that Executive Branches can ignore the Ranking Member of the 
main Senate oversight committee. As Senator Grassley said, I 
think he put it as eloquently as you possibly can, if you are from 
my part of the world. He called it ‘‘nonsense.’’ 

Could you explain what flaws you find in the OLC’s legal opinion 
that they issued? 

Mr. KERNER. Yes. I believe in the policy questionnaire my ref-
erence was to Senator Grassley, who had criticized it, and I pointed 
out that there were issues with it. 

I think the biggest problem is that the Privacy Act does not talk 
about Chairmen, so it does not actually have that language. In-
stead, what it talks about is giving it to committees, and Ranking 
Members are as much a part of the committee as the Chairman is. 
You are both doing oversight. You both require information. And 
OSC I think has actually a long history of complying with pro-
viding information to both sides. 

Senator Heitkamp asked Ms. Grady and me as well whether we 
would make information available to both sides, and we both com-
mitted to that. 

Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you. Thank you very much. 
First of all, I like your name. In the old days there were not 

many of us. Now there are lots of Claires. I was the only Claire 
growing up, and now there are Claires everywhere. 

I would ask you, based on your role in management at DHS, are 
there any circumstances in which you would support a project that 
went ahead that would spend tens upon millions, hundreds of mil-
lions dollars, potentially, without a cost-benefit analysis? 
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Ms. GRADY. I believe cost-benefit analyses are essential for major 
acquisitions. You need to look at the range of alternatives in terms 
of how to achieve the outcomes. So look at measures of effective-
ness and cost of investment before you make any commitment to 
a major investment decision. 

Senator MCCASKILL. Do you believe there should be a cost-ben-
efit analysis done of a wall built for 2,000 miles along the Southern 
Border? 

Ms. GRADY. I believe that there is an analysis that will be con-
ducted or is being conducted, but I am not familiar with the details 
of that. 

Senator MCCASKILL. Well, I would depend on you as the manage-
ment person there to exercise the kind of authority that you should 
have to make sure that there is a cost-benefit analysis being done 
on the proposal for a 2,000-mile wall, sea-to-shining-sea wall, 
which the Secretary has said is not going to happen. Pretty much 
everybody acknowledges it is not going to happen except the Presi-
dent. If you would make sure a cost-benefit analysis is done, I 
think that would go a long way to explain to the American public 
why there are other, more effective ways to utilize our resources to 
make sure we secure the border. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Senator Hassan. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HASSAN 

Senator HASSAN. Thank you very much, and good morning to you 
both. It is nice to see you. And thank you, Mr. Chairman and 
Ranking Member McCaskill, for the opportunity. 

Ms. Grady, it was very nice meeting with you—I think it was a 
couple of weeks ago—and I thank you for the time you took to do 
that. 

Last month, I introduced with Senator Portman the Hack DHS 
Act, which calls upon the Department of Homeland Security to es-
tablish a pilot program that would allow ethical and vetted hackers 
to probe DHS’ network and public-facing website for potential cyber 
vulnerabilities. In exchange for this service, DHS would pay these 
ethical hackers a small monetary sum for each previously undis-
covered vulnerability that he or she identifies for DHS. This effort 
was modeled on programs used by industry and specifically the De-
partment of Defense’s bug bounty program known as ‘‘Hack the 
Pentagon.’’ 

If I recall from our meeting in my office, you were quite familiar 
with this Pentagon program. If you are confirmed and our bill be-
comes law, your office at DHS would likely be responsible for im-
plementing the program. What are your thoughts on establishing 
a bug bounty pilot program at DHS? 

Ms. GRADY. I think it is a very valuable tool that industry has 
found tremendous benefit for a relatively small return in terms of 
what is actually paid out for the bug bounties. I think the Depart-
ment of Homeland Security can take advantage of the lessons 
learned from the Department of Defense, who did both Hack the 
Pentagon, Hack the Army, and Hack the Air Force. And a key ele-
ment associated with that is working very closely not just from a 
procurement perspective but with the Chief Information Officers 
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(CIOs) to ensure that it is conducted in an effective way and that 
we are prepared to respond to the findings that will result from a 
bug bounty. 

Senator HASSAN. Thank you. Two weeks ago, we had a hearing 
in this Committee on the ideology of Islamic State of Iraq and 
Syria (ISIS) and al-Qaeda. One of the witnesses was the former Di-
rector of the National Counterterrorism Center (NCTC), Mike 
Leiter. Mr. Leiter, who is a veteran of both Republican and Demo-
cratic Administrations and an expert on stopping terrorism, repeat-
edly called out the work performed by the DHS Office for Commu-
nity Partnerships and its Director, George Selim, as the only office 
in the government that focuses on trying to prevent ISIS and al- 
Qaeda from recruiting Americans into their ranks. Despite this, the 
President’s budget eliminates the grant funding that Director 
Selim’s office uses to try to prevent these homegrown attacks. 

What is your position on our government’s role in preventing 
homegrown terrorist attacks? Do you support cutting off funding to 
the only office in the government that is dedicated to preventing 
young Americans from falling prey to these terrorist groups’ re-
cruitment propaganda? 

Ms. GRADY. I believe our government’s role and responsibility is 
to prevent threats, regardless of source, against our homeland and 
our homeland security. I am not familiar with the particular grant 
program that you referenced. I would need to look into that and 
study it and get back to you on the status and the future of that 
program. 

Senator HASSAN. I thank you for that. I would encourage you to 
do that. Among other things, they found a real hunger for these 
grant dollars from local and State partners who were really trying 
to get at this recruitment issue and trying to prevent our young 
people from being recruited. I look forward to further conversations 
with you about that. 

To Mr. Kerner, I want to thank you for being here as well, and 
thank you for all your work as a public servant for many years. I 
know that you worked as a prosecutor for almost 20 years, and 
that is really difficult work, and important, and I thank you. 

After that, you came to D.C. and worked under different cir-
cumstances, this time as a political staff member. As you know, 
that is more of a partisan role. While the investigative committees 
in Congress have a strong tradition of bipartisanship, I still think 
it is safe to say that being a committee staffer is more of a partisan 
job than being a prosecutor is. 

But the job you are nominated for now requires a truly strictly 
independent, nonpartisan approach, so I would like to just hear 
from you how you plan to transition from that more partisan work 
to this nonpartisan role and whether you agree that you will need 
to be independent of politics at the Office of Special Counsel. 

Mr. KERNER. Thank you, Senator, and thank you for the kind 
comments about my background. I appreciate that. 

I spent most of my time in a nonpartisan role. I was a pros-
ecutor, and there is no politics at all. Then when I transitioned to 
the Hill, while it is true that I worked for Republican members, I 
was not in a campaign. I was not working out there campaigning 
for or against candidates. I was in an oversight role. When I was 
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the Staff Director for Senator McCain on PSI especially, we were 
in a particularly bipartisan role. We worked very closely with our 
Chairman, who was Senator Carl Levin. We signed on and joined 
a number of joint staff reports. We had joint hearings. We worked 
so closely together that at the end of the tenure, I received pictures 
from both Senators separately, thanking me for the hard work. 

I realize and I recognize the fact that OSC is a nonpartisan of-
fice. It is supposed to safeguard the merit system. It is supposed 
to safeguard all Federal employees and have credibility with them, 
and I intend to be completely independent in that job. 

Senator HASSAN. Thank you very much. And, again, thank you 
both for being here. 

I yield the remainder of my time, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Senator Daines. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DAINES 

Senator DAINES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member 
McCaskill. 

Ms. Grady, Mr. Kerner, thank you both for your testimony and 
your willingness to serve. The positions you have been nominated 
for are critical to accountability. Without good people in these roles, 
the Federal Government is more susceptible to wasting taxpayer 
dollars and more susceptible to internal, unethical, corrupt, or ille-
gal activities. 

I want to start with Ms. Grady. DHS spends over $7 billion an-
nually on acquisition programs. According to a recent GAO report, 
last year’s DHS acquisitions averaged a 6-month delay and cost 
overruns of nearly $1 billion. This is unacceptable to those on the 
front line keeping us safe as well as to the American people. 

I very much appreciated in your testimony your commitment to 
maximizing the value of every dollar entrusted to DHS. This is one 
issue largely devoid of politics, and we have, I think, some bipar-
tisan solutions. Senator McCaskill and I have been working closely 
to develop legislation that would codify best practices, increase 
transparency, accountability, and, importantly, improve technology 
delivery to the front line. 

I have had a short career in politics but a long career in the pri-
vate sector, including technology, and I like talking about account-
ability and quicker deployments, meeting schedules at or below 
cost. 

Ms. Grady, you currently serve on the Defense Acquisition Re-
view Board. One of the bills I authored would codify an Acquisition 
Review Board within DHS ensuring uniformity and synergy across 
Department component acquisitions. 

Would you please expand on your experience on the DOD Review 
Board and how you would utilize and take this expertise to DHS? 

Ms. GRADY. Certainly. I had the benefit of being part of the DHS 
Acquisition Review Board as well as the Defense Acquisition Board, 
so I have had the opportunity to see both systems at play. From 
a DOD perspective, the one lesson that I took away was one size 
does not fit all and that you really need to tailor both documenta-
tion and oversight appropriate to the investment, and there needs 
to be metrics and data and accountability associated with deliv-
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ering results. That is definitely what I would take back to DHS 
from my experience on the Defense Acquisition Board. 

Senator DAINES. One of the concerns, I think, for many of us who 
observe and work within the bureaucracies in the Federal Govern-
ment is the duplicity that can occur when some of these depart-
ments who sit under the same header in terms of an agency might 
as well be working in separate countries, it seems, even though 
they may be a few feet apart in the same building. 

Would you also elaborate how DHS’s acquisition is different than 
DOD’s as well as ideas you might have to improve the overall effi-
cacy of the DHS process? 

Ms. GRADY. Certainly. I think one of the big differences between 
DHS and DOD is the requirements process. DOD has the joint 
staff. They can staff and validate requirements that cover across 
the Department. DHS has stood up a Joint Requirements Council, 
which I think is a tremendous step, because acquisitions live and 
die by getting the requirements right. By getting the requirements 
right, I mean meeting the needs and the mission gaps of the end 
users who are actually on the front line. So making that connection 
of the individuals who are going to utilize the capability or capacity 
that needs to be delivered to keep our homeland safe. I believe the 
Joint Requirements Council is a great step that DHS has taken to 
strengthen that requirements process. That has been a big focus, 
and I think that is really important in terms of delivering value 
through acquisition as well as unity of effort. 

Senator DAINES. Thank you, Ms. Grady. 
Mr. Kerner, I want to shift gears and talk about VA account-

ability. One hurdle that we have seen to providing veterans the 
medical services that they deserve at the VA has been a fear of 
whistleblowing. This has stifled accountability, stifled internal re-
forms necessary to better serve those who served us. I am the son 
of a Marine. In your testimony, you touched on legislation that I 
cosponsored to strengthen the whistleblower protections. 

My question is this: As Special Counsel, how will you not only 
protect whistleblowers but get the facts to substantiate accusations 
and foster an environment where people feel safe to speak out 
against misconduct at the VA? 

Mr. KERNER. Yes, thank you, Senator. I think one of the impor-
tant things—and, obviously, OSC has had a lot of VA cases. I think 
out of the 6,000 or so cases they had recently, about 35 to 40 per-
cent are VA cases. So OSC has done a tremendous job of working 
with whistleblowers to get them reinstated, to counter that culture. 

But to the extent that culture still exists, the most important 
thing is you have to get accountability, and OSC is partly an inves-
tigative agency, but it also has a prosecutorial component. By uti-
lizing prosecutorial tools and going in front of the board and hold-
ing managers who punish people for whistleblowing, holding man-
agers accountable for their actions through discipline, I think you 
send a message that whistleblowers will be protected; people who 
bring protected disclosures forward will not be retaliated against. 
If you obtain this kind of accountability and discipline against 
managers, I think it is going to serve us well with all other whistle-
blowers as well. 
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Senator DAINES. I was struck by Secretary Kelly when he went 
through the confirmation process, one of the phrases that he used 
was ‘‘the importance of speaking truth to power.’’ I am grateful 
that we have a four-star Marine on top of the DHS organization. 
I think he is an outstanding Secretary. 

Mr. Kerner, the thoughts you had there, how can we scale this 
up and approve this accountability across the entire Federal Gov-
ernment? We talk about draining the swamp. This is about as 
swamp-like as it gets at times. There is change we need to make 
fundamentally within the Federal Government. How would we ex-
pand this? 

Mr. KERNER. I think it is important to set the tone and to let the 
entire Federal workforce know that we are behind them, we stand 
behind them. Congress is going to give us the tools—and by ‘‘us,’’ 
I mean OSC, should I be confirmed. But it will give OSC the tools 
to protect whistleblowers, to make sure that whistleblowers have 
a safe place to go to make their disclosures where two things will 
happen: 

One, they will get the results. Back when I was the investigator 
on Fast and Furious, gunwalking, which was a crazy practice of es-
sentially allowing high-grade weapons to go to Mexican drug car-
tels, we stopped that. Once the light was shined on it, that was 
going to stop. 

The second thing is the whistleblowers will be protected. And one 
of the things I am most proud of is that many of the Fast and Furi-
ous whistleblowers were, in fact, not punished. The leadership was. 
They were held accountable. But the people who blew the whistle 
are now in that leadership. 

Senator DAINES. Well, that is the desired outcome—right?—that 
you just described there. Thank you. Thank you both for your testi-
mony, your thoughtful answers, your passion for the role. Very im-
portant. 

Chairman Johnson, thank you for holding this hearing, and I re-
spectfully urge—I have some bipartisan acquisition reform bills— 
that we may consider those at the next markup. 

Chairman JOHNSON. OK. Thank you, Senator Daines. 
Mr. Kerner, as long as you were talking about Fast and Furious, 

I know it is somewhat off subject, but I just met with a delegation 
of Mexican senators yesterday, and that was their primary com-
plaint. We have the drugs flowing in because of our insatiable de-
mand for drugs. We have held multiple hearings on the lack of our 
border security. I certainly pointed that out as one of if not the root 
cause of our unsecured borders, our insatiable demand for drugs. 
And, they talked about, on the flip side of that, all that money 
flowing into Mexico is then used to purchase weapons coming out 
of America. 

Because you were so involved in Fast and Furious, what kind of 
information do you have in terms of the reality of the arms flow 
in Mexico? I have not really talked to our staff. I think this would 
be a good topic for a hearing in the future. 

Mr. KERNER. Absolutely, Mr. Chairman. So in Fast and Furious, 
of course, we talk about 2,000-plus AK–47 type guns, or AR–15s, 
going there because the Federal Government wanted them to go 
there. 
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Chairman JOHNSON. Again, that was a Federal Government op-
eration. What about the entire illegal flow? That was an attempt 
to really target the kingpins there. Do you have knowledge of the 
total illegal flow? 

Mr. KERNER. Yes. When we were looking at Fast and Furious, a 
lot of the times people would bring up the fact that they are legal. 
They call that, I think, ‘‘the iron river.’’ A lot of the guns are going 
there. 

I think that goes really more toward DOJ. They are going to 
have to do interdictions. One of the efforts that was attempted was 
to stop straw buyers, that that was where you stop it. You get peo-
ple who go in and purchase guns for others. You follow them, and 
when they turn them over, you arrest the people higher up. That 
is obviously a law enforcement solution. 

There are various other solutions in terms of—the Bureau of Al-
cohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives (ATF) obviously does also 
registration or do they give licenses to federally licensed firearms 
dealers. One of the things is close cooperation with them to make 
sure that the guns go to legal American citizens who are buying 
the guns for their purposes, legal purposes, and not to be traf-
ficked. 

Chairman JOHNSON. OK. Before I start questioning Ms. Grady, 
I just want to again reinforce that this Committee will hold the Ad-
ministration accountable. From my standpoint, the best way to 
deter wrongdoing or any kind of corruption is to let people realize 
we will hold them accountable. I think that is the strongest mes-
sage certainly you can send in your new capacity, that there will 
be no partisanship here when it comes to enforcing the law and en-
forcing ethical standards. 

Ms. Grady, you spoke about your strong support for St. Eliza-
beths, and certainly as somebody who has managed operations, I 
can certainly understand that as well. I do not expect you to be up 
to speed in terms of all the specifics, but you have been so involved 
in appropriations and the procurement policies both in DHS and 
DOD, such a massive undertaking. I do not have a real strong un-
derstanding. What have been the impediments? What are we going 
to need to do to complete it? Can you just in general kind of de-
scribe your current understanding of that and what we need to 
move forward? 

Ms. GRADY. My understanding is somewhat dated and primarily 
shaped by the fact that I was part of the Coast Guard that moved 
over to St. Elizabeths. There were challenges associated with con-
sistent funding not just for the buildings themselves but for the in-
frastructure to accommodate the additional traffic flow into the 
area. The desire was not to disrupt the community but make sure 
that that happened. 

There are also additional challenges in that it is a historic prop-
erty, so it is hard enough to do renovations on a building that is 
in good repair let alone the restrictions that are associated with a 
historic property. Those are challenges that I believe the Depart-
ment has encountered as well as consistent funding streams. 

Chairman JOHNSON. So just a few bullet points: You have not 
had a consistent funding stream. Anytime you start doing construc-
tion in the neighborhood, that creates local, I guess, zoning issues 
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or whatever. And then the historic nature of the buildings has also 
been a real impediment. 

Ms. GRADY. The reference I was making to the local infrastruc-
ture is actually off ramps from the major highways so that you are 
not putting a large amount of traffic through neighborhoods. 

Chairman JOHNSON. OK. We held a hearing from the front lines, 
and we had union representatives from the primary people charged 
with enforcing immigration laws and securing our border. I think 
one of the highlights of that hearing was really understanding the 
lack of pay parity, employment policy parity, and the concern of 
some of the agencies, probably in the lower scale in terms of bene-
fits and pay and policies, afraid that they are just going to lose 
their workforce to the other agencies that are doing the hiring. 

We have tried to, in, I think, a very bipartisan fashion, work 
with Elaine Duke and the Department to try and find out exactly 
what those issues are and give the support to the Department to 
fix that. Can you talk a little bit about that? Do you know what 
I am talking about? Can you give us certainly from your standpoint 
how you would be involved in coming to a rapid conclusion of cre-
ating parity or more parity? 

Ms. GRADY. I am generally aware of the issue but have not been 
involved in specific discussions relative to the ongoing Depart-
ment’s efforts. I understand that the Deputy Secretary is leading 
efforts and is working closely with the Chief of Human Capital to 
look at harmonizing the pay and benefits across the Department to 
ensure that if there are differing pay scales or differing treatment, 
that those are commensurate with highly sought after skills, reten-
tion, that they are addressing a specific challenge and they are 
looking across the Department. But I am not aware of specific ac-
tions that they are taking in response to that. 

Chairman JOHNSON. OK. My final question just is a pretty sim-
ple one. As you are entering this new position, what will be your 
top priority? I will start with you, Mr. Kerner. 

Mr. KERNER. The top priority will be to make sure that the em-
ployees at OSC know that I believe in their mission, that I believe 
in what they are doing, and that it is our job to protect all the Fed-
eral employees and that we are going to do so independently, we 
are going to do so fairly, and we are going to do so aggressively. 
We are going to protect the workforce to the best of our ability. 

Chairman JOHNSON. That sounds pretty good. Ms. Grady. 
Ms. GRADY. My top priority would also be workforce. DHS has 

tremendous folks who are doing amazing things every day, so en-
suring that they understand just how valued their contributions 
are within and external to the Department, and reinforce the im-
portance of the mission and that they realize that every single one 
of them is contributing to our Nation’s safety every day. 

Chairman JOHNSON. OK. Let me just say what I have seen of 
Secretary Kelly being just an exceptional leader and the effect that 
has had on the workforce is really pretty amazing, quite honestly. 
I am glad to hear both of you list it as a top priority, particularly 
in an agency that has had problems with morale and that type of 
thing. It is good that you are going to be focusing on that. 

I truly appreciate your willingness to serve. The confirmation 
process is not particularly fun. The fact that you are willing to sub-
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1 The information of Ms. Grady appears in the Appendix on page 31. 
2 The information of Mr. Kerner appears in the Appendix on page 89. 

ject yourself to it, I appreciate. I appreciate your families’ willing-
ness to do that. I certainly want to thank your husband, Ms. 
Grady, for his service to this Nation, and both your families for the 
fact that they are probably going to be seeing both of you a little 
bit less, maybe a lot less. But the fact that you are patriots and 
you are willing to serve your Nation in this capacity in such impor-
tant roles, this Committee truly appreciates. 

With that, the nominees have made financial disclosures and 
provided responses to biographical and prehearing questions sub-
mitted by the Committee.1 Without objection, this information will 
be made part of the hearing record with the exception of the finan-
cial data,2 which are on file and available for public inspection in 
the Committee offices. 

Chairman JOHNSON. This hearing record will remain open until 
noon tomorrow, June 29th, for the submission of statements and 
questions for the record. 

Chairman JOHNSON. This hearing is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 11:04 a.m., the Committee was adjourned.] 
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Claire Grady 

Ms. Grady has extensive experience in federal acquisitions and procurement. She is 
currently the Director of Defense Procurement and Acquisition Policy at the Department of 
Defense, and previously served as the Deputy Assistant Commandant for Acquisition and Director 
of Acquisition Services for the United States Coast Guard. Ms. Grady also previously served as the 
Director of Strategic Initiatives in the Office of the Chief Procurement Officer at the Department of 
Homeland Security shortly after it was created. Ms. Grady has a Master of Business Administration 
degree from the University of Maryland, a Master of Science degree from the National Defense 
University's Industrial College of the Armed Forces, and a Bachelor of Arts degree from Trinity 
University. 

Henry Kerner 

Mr. Kerner is currently the Assistant Vice President of Investigations at the Cause of Action 
Institute. Prior to that, he was the Deputy Director of Investigations at the House Oversight and 
Government Reform Committee, and the Staff Director and Chief Counsel of this Committee's 
Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations under then-Ranking Member McCain. Mr. Kerner also 
has years oflitigation experience working as a Deputy District Attorney at the Los Angeles County 
District Attorney's Office. Mr. Kerner has a law degree from Harvard University and Master of Arts 
and Bachelor of Arts degrees from UCLA. 

I'd like to thank the nominees for agreeing to serve in these important positions, and I look 
forward to hearing their testimony. 
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Opening Statement of Senator Heidi Heitkamp (in Ranking Member role) 

Committee on Homeland Security & Governmental Affairs 

Nominations of Claire M. Grady to be Under Secretary for Management, U.S. 
Department of Homeland Security and Henry Kerner to be Special Counsel, 

Office of Special Counsel 

Wednesday, June 28,2017 

As Prepared: 

Thank you Chairman Johnson. 

I know Ranking Member McCaskill wishes she was able to be here today, and I 
know she appreciates the nominees' work with hers and Chairman Johnson staffs 
throughout this process. 

I am honored that Ranking Member McCaskill asked me to step in for her this 
morning, and I am looking forward to hearing from both nominees regarding how 
they can best serve the American people through their roles in the Office of Special 
Counsel and the Department of Homeland Security, if confirmed. 

At the heart ofOSC's mission is the protection offederal employees from 
prohibited personnel practices, and specifically, from illegal retaliation against 
whistleblowers. 

As the Ranking Member of the Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs 
Subcommittee with oversight over the federal workforce, I cannot emphasize 
enough what a crucial time it is to make sure that our federal workers know that 
they have a safe and independent agency to tum to in the OSC. 

In 2016 alone, the OSC received over 6,000 new matters-a 53 percent increase 
from 2010. That is a tremendous upturn, and it speaks not only to the large 
number of prohibited personnel practice complaints in general, but also to the trust 
federal employees had in Special Counsel Lerner during her tenure at the OSC. 

At a time when our federal workforce is undergoing a number of new challenges 
such as reorganization at the behest of the Office of Management and Budget, it is 
important that the Special Counsel remains an independent, just, fair, and unbiased 
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voice when it comes to protecting federal employees when they report any 
wrongdoing from within their respective agencies. 

The DHS Under Secretary for Management plays a critical role in achieving 
excellence in all areas ofDHS mission support. While DHS has made 
considerable progress in recent years to unifY its component agencies, major 
management challenges remain in the four key areas of human capital, 
acquisitions, financial management, and IT. 

Failure to address these challenges could have serious consequences for U.S. 
national and economic security, and that is why it is critical to have a qualified 
individual at the helm. 

Specifically, we need someone with demonstrated leadership and experience, a 
robust understanding ofDHS and its various components, a willingness to engage 
with various stakeholders, and an ability to find opportunities to improve the way 
DHS functions. 

We appreciate the nominees' time today, and I am looking forward to hearing Ms. 
Grady's and Mr. Kerner's responses to the Committee members' questions. 

### 
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Statement of Claire M. Grady 
Before the 

U.S. Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee 
On Her Nomination to Serve as 

Under Secretary for Management of the Department of Homeland Security 

June 28, 2017 

Chairman Johnson, Ranking Member McCaskill, and distinguished Members of this Committee, 
it is an honor to appear before you as the President's nominee to be the Under Secretary for 
Management for the Department of Homeland Security. I am grateful to the President, Secretary 
Kelly and Deputy Secretary Duke for the trust and confidence they have placed in me. 

I would like to thank the Members of this Committee and their staffs for the important work you 
do. I appreciated the opportunity to speak with several of you to discuss the matters of particular 
importance to you regarding the management operations of the Department of Homeland 
Security. For those of you I have not yet had the privilege to meet during this process, if 
confirmed, I look forward to the opportunity to do so in the near future. 

I would also like to thank the many current and former employees of the Department who have 
contacted me throughout this process to offer their support and encouragement. It is truly the 
men and women ofDHS who ensure mission success, frequently working very long hours and 
overcoming challenging circumstances to do so. There is no more dedicated or talented group of 
professionals anywhere in the world, and their outreach and expressions of support have been 
both humbling and inspiring. 

Before I speak further about the important work the Department does to safeguard our nation, I'd 
like to express my gratitude to the friends and family who were able to attend in person to 
support me today, including: my mother, Mary Grady, my aunt and uncle, Helen and Vincent 
Walters, my son-in-law, Lieutenant Michael Berl, my oldest sister Kelly Grady and her husband 
Michael Zuckerman, and Maggie Meisberger, the oldest of my five nieces- each of whom is 
amazing in their own right. I would also like to acknowledge my husband, Colonel Rick 
Cornelio, who, as always, has my back. I am so proud of him and his service to our nation, first 
during his 34 years on active duty in the Air Force and now as a civil servant. His love and 
support have been unwavering. With three simple words "not big enough", he reminds me that 
while challenges may be serious and daunting, they still can be tackled. 

More than 15 years after 9/ll, the threats to our nation, our people and our way of life remain. 
The world is a dangerous place and the velocity of those threats is ever changing and 
accelerating. Round the clock, whether at a computer, in our communities, at an airport, in a 
port, at sea, at a desk, in the air, in the classroom, on the border, in a command center, or in a lab, 
the professionals ofDHS valiantly serve our nation and keep us safe. They have committed 
themselves to thwarting our nation's adversaries (natural or man-made) in an environment where 
a single incident can have devastating consequences. And if tragedy were to befall our nation, 
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they are prepared to respond and aid in the recovery. I can think of no greater honor than to be 
considered for a position to help these dedicated men and women safeguard our nation by 
strengthening and integrating the Department's management functions. 

Let me share some information about my professional background. I am a career Federal civil 
servant and have had the privilege of supporting our nation for more than 25 years. I started as a 
GS-7 intern, progressed through positions of increasing responsibility and scope, and have been 
a member of the Senior Executive Service for over a decade. I served in senior positions at the 
component and headquarters level of two agencies, the Departments of Defense and Homeland 
Security, leading large, diverse, and geographically dispersed workforces to deliver results. 

Currently, I am the Department of Defense Director of Defense Procurement and Acquisition 
Policy, responsible for over 30,000 procurement professionals throughout the world, who, in 
2017, did brilliant work in obligating $297 billion in support of the warfighter. I also advise 
senior DoD leadership on acquisition strategies for major defense acquisition programs and 
major automated information systems. Prior to this, I proudly worked at DHS for nearly ten 
years, with assignments at both headquarters and one ofDHS' operational components, the 
United States Coast Guard. During my tenure at the Coast Guard, I played key roles in several 
important changes, including the stand-up of the Coast Guard acquisition directorate and Coast 
Guard modernization, which realigned the organization to maximize the operational 
effectiveness and value delivered to the nation. 

My parents raised me to value hard work, discipline, and perseverance. They instilled in me the 
expectation that when things get difficult, it is our obligation to help our family, friends, 
neighbors and strangers- to take on the tough challenges and make things better. I was never 
more aware of this responsibility than when presented with the opportunity to be considered for 
this position. I recognize the many challenges DHS faces: the diverse mission set, myriad 
stakeholders; complex oversight; and the urgency and criticality of the work itself. I know none 
of this is easy. But, I am impressed by the progress that has been made through the efforts of not 
just a few, but a multitude of people at every level within the Department. 

If confirmed, I would be committed to building on the great things that are underway throughout 
DHS, striving for excellence in all areas of mission support and delivering maximum value for 
every dollar entrusted to the Department. I would welcome the opportunity to engage 
collaboratively with Members of this Committee and other Members of Congress to assist and 
inform their important work of oversight and support for the Department. Finally, I would be 
dedicated to ensuring a culture of respect and professionalism; the dedicated men and women of 
DHS and our nation deserve nothing less. 

If confirmed, I look forward to returning to the Department and re-joining the nearly 240,000 
outstanding security professionals that are DHS. 

Thank you for your consideration. I look forward to answering your questions. 
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HSGAC BIOGRAPHICAL QUESTIONS FOR 
EXECUTIVE NOMINEES 

I. Basic Biographical information 

Please provide the following information. 

REDACTED 

!·.··.·.····.•·.··. ·. J>ositioiz}d if/flic/z Ybzilfavi!BeetiNomin.died · 

~ ~;,~. ~~;~~iii~o:_: _ _:_:~---5~=- •·· Date of Nomination ·-·----J 
1 Under Secrcta~v of Mctn:agement. l)cpartmcnt of I Mav 18,.2017 ! Horileland Sccurft\' l 
'--------·----~---- -·-··--·----'-·-·····-·----~---·-·---·---------J 
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2. Education 

List itll post-secondary schools nttcndcd. 

3 
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3. Employment 

(A) List aU of your employment activities, inCluding unemployment anc.l self-employment. 

If the employment activity was militRI'y duty, list scpnrntc employment activity periods to 

show each cl:mngc ofmilitaQ• duty station. Oo not list employment bel'OI'c you!' 18th 

birthday unless to provide a.minimum of two years of employment history. 

Typ~ of Emplovnlent l--· 
(Aclive Milital')' Dut~ S1otion, I 

Nntional Guard/Rc.l\crvc. 
USPHS ConlffiisSl\'ltlc:d Corps. · 
Olh~>r f'l•dc:ra+ ~mp I{Jyn'k.'nt, 
-sian.~·Op\o'f.:nmwm {'Xm~~ 

-~----~-~~-- ~T-------T- Oat:-~ 

I I 1 I EmOiOYntent : 
I I . . !1illi. Ended 1 

Nam~.ofYour I' Most Recent I Lo.cat<on Employment I' .(i110nthl:·carl .i 
. E~plover/ . Posillon (Cll;y and Began (check b<>' ;r 1 
i\s51gp~ Dut\• i Ti!!e!Rnnk 1 Smt~ (momhi.yean I e»ilnnwJ 1 Federiol Employ men[), Sell~ 

i!mploynJent~ linerl,p!pymc.ilt. 

I 
Fe:dcru! Ccntmctor~ Non .. 
GoVI!nlrn\!ilt En,ploymcnt 

! (exCI~ding scif-.cuipiOymcnt). 
L_ Oihcr 
J Federal Employment 

Station I j only) (check box if 1 (chock ! 

L I . lj "''limotc) j "pr<;'r."~::·l:lh<•\ ' 

----1 J. employed) 

• Naval Sea Systems ' Deputy I' Crystal ~" ' 1:" 
i Command. I Di,•ision 1 City, VA 1 10/1990 i 10/2006 
i I Direct(}!' ! Wasl1inut i I · 
1 : !QnDc-l ~ 

! 
i i i (post ! I ; 

h--d----
1
---r· - 1 --------------+----·-,--L-:-------:----\J3RA(L_l__ ________ ~-----j 

~ Fe. era r-;mp oyment 1 Dcp~rtm!;::nt t.d J Dtrt:ctot· ot \ \VnstHngt ; . E~i , r-: .. , ! 
! ! Homeland Scc·urirv ! Strategic ! on. DC i 10<200<> ;. ! 0711007 , 
1 . I l lnitiativ.e!:' l j I l 
rR;de;-;;nfi,;plo)mcm--tunited Sa~sc~;;;a:-·p.,-eputy Asst.---jw;;;Eingt I ----~,~·t-----~ 
I ! Guard HQ i Commandant . i on, DC j 0712007 • ! 0~!20 \5 1 

~~··-----------~--j__,... _____________ J ror Ac~uisition ! ~·- I .~ ! 
! Federal Employmem I Dep~nmem or I Director. i \\iashingt ! :.---.--.:;-;--rl-----.-. --.--;;;-.-: 
i ! Dctenscr Pentu_gon 1 De fens~ J on. DC i 021120 15 , Present J 

f ! 1 p,·ocurcmc tH l j ! ! 
t j ~ and ! f ! 1 
i • i i c\Cqui>ition l 1 : ! 

t===~L-=--=-r"~i ---1 -=tJ 

4 
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(.B) List any advisory, consultative, honor·ary or other part-time service or positions with 
federal, state, or local gincrnments, not listed clsewbcr·e . . ----·-----:r--- -----i -o;,te Service Date S~,;-d,;dj 
I, I Began {montlJiycur) ·(chcc~ box 

1
1 N m I Governnlel't Name ofPostlion · 1 a c o ' l (moiuh/j·cnn if csthn.mc} ~che-Ck 

1 Enti!v , ! (<heck 00~ ;r i "present" btl~ if 51 ill ! 
f J ! cstimttt~) i scni}l£L.._. I f NON!' ·----~---r--~---~~--·----··-----r-----wr----~t ~·.;.~ 
[ t I ~ j l 1 j 

! i l ! l 
1--·--~····-----+---------~-----------------+---~--~-~i-------~-~~>m;m~ 
I 1 I i ,, i L--------r----- ---1--·---·:+----,~ ,_.-j 
L-----·--·-··"--·-~-----'-----·-----·-------~·~·~---·-· ---------~-~-L--- -~---·-·-~"~~-.. J 

4. Potential Conflict of Interest 

(A) Describe any business relationship, dealing or financial transaction whiCh you h<IVC had 
during the last l 0 years, wliethcr for youl'self, on behalf of a client, Ol·acting as an agent, 
that could in any way constitute (lr result in a possible conflict or intei·est in the position to 
which you han been nominated. 

In connection with the nomination process,. I have consulted with the Office of 

Government Ethics and the Department of Homeland Security's Designated Agency 

Ethics Offidal to identify potentl;ll conflicts of interest. Any potential conflicts of 

interest will be r~solved in accordance with the terms of an ethics agreement that 1 have 

entered into with the Department's Designated Agency Ethks Official and that has been 

provided to this. Committee. I am not aware ofany other potential conflicts of interest. 

(H) Dc~cdbe any :tc~ivity during the p;~st 10 years in. which. you have engaged for the 
purpose of directly llr indircctlyintluencing the passage, defeat or modification of itny 
legislntion or affc.cting the administration m· execution of law or· public policy,other than 
while in a federal government capacity. 

NONE 

5 
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5. Honors and Awat·ds 

List all scholarships, fellowships, hononu-y degrees, civilian service citations, military 

medals, academic or profcs~iomtl honors, honorary society memberships and any other 

sp.ecial recognition for outstanding service or achievement. 

• National Merit Scholarship (undergraduate) 
• Trinity University Presidential Scholarship (undergraduate) 

o Navy Meritorious Civil Service (2) 
• Prcside11tin! Rank Award. Meritorious Executive 
• USCG Superior Achievement Award 

DoD Dis1it1gtlished Service Award 

6. Mettlberships 

List all memberships thlit you have held in professional, social, business, fratcmal; 
sch<ilady, civic, or charitable organization!; in the last 10 yeats. 

Unless relevant to your nomination, you do NOT need to include mcm bet·ships in 
charitable organizations ll\'ailablc to the public .as a rcsultofa tax deductible don:ttion. of 
$1,000 or Jess; Pa•·e.nt. Teacher Associations o1· other organizations connected to schools 
attended by your children, athletic clubs or teams, automobile support orgnnizl! tion~ (such 
asAAA), discounts clubs (such ns Groupon or Sam's Club), or :1ft1nitv 
mcmberships/eortsumet· club.s (such as frequent flyer memberships). • 

6 
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7. Political Activity 

(A) Have you ever been a clmdidatc for or been elected or appointed ro a political cifficc? 

Ycarls1 Election 
Electcd1Al!lJOintcdl ~ l'erm ofSerl'icc 

Name·oromcc Candidate Onlv (if applicable) 
Ml!l!«l 

Nl.'• 

i i 

(B) List uny offices held in .llr serViCes rendered to a politiCal party or election c!Jmmittec 
during the last ten years that J'OU have. not list~d elsewhere. 

Nnmeof !ion ·Rendered 
Cnmmittee Resnonsibilitie."' 

Swks. 
) N/A 

j 
·-

(C) Itemize all individual political contributions ofS200 or more that you have rnndc in the 
past fiveyears to any individual, c:llnpnign or·gnnization, politicnltmrty, politic:ll ni:tion 

7 

I 

i 

I 

I 
i 
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committee, or similar entity. Please li~t each. indiviUual contribution and not the total 
amount cnntributed to the person or entity during the year. 

Name nf llerinie" .~ Year· 

iNA ; 

i 
l 

i·-----

i 
i 

8. Publications and Speeches 

{A) List the titles,. publishers and dates Of books, articles, reports or other published 
materials that you have writtt>n, including articles published on the Inter,tet J>lease provide 
the Committee with copies <lf all listed. publications. In lieu of luwd copies, electronic ropics 
can be provided via e-mail or other digital format. 

Title Publisher Oate(sl of Publication 
NiA 

I 
8 
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(B) List ali)' formal speeches you have delivered during the last five ycnrs and provide the 
Committee with copies uf those speeches rclc\'llnt to the position for which you have been 
noinimltcd. Include any testimony to Congress or any other legislative or administrati'l'e 
body, These items can be provided elcctr()nica!ly via e-mail or other digital format. 

I L_ Titlerfovk j_ Place/Audience 1. pate(s) of Speech 

I
' GSA Federal Acquisition 1 Httn!sville, .,\L; Gov<rntne111 nndlndustr):---j 4115120!7 (no written 
, Traihing Symp.osi~m- DoD 1 acquisition professionals i speech) 

' 1.' 

1, Contracting Perspectives I 
1 I 1 

I~ $:)rd ~NDIA Logistics·----rr"'~'i"'· rii]'(i(;'~;;m(llc•ii7,id h1dustry ,;,tmly ! 4!19'2017 (no wriw;;·~ 
. Forum- Panel discussion on 1 cham and log1s11c> professtonals J sp~ecli) ! 
I sustainment and performance 1 i . i 
I based logistics 

i 
1 SOCOM Procurement i L-;:-xingwn, KYiUS Speci;i()perations----r 4!12!2017 (no \;:;:Jii~;;-i 
i Collaboration & Training i Gonunan~{SOCOM) Govenimcnt acqtiisilion i speech) ! 
/, Summit- DoD. Procurement I pr~lilssionals I 
' . I I 
i goals and focus areas j 1

1 
, 

I l i I 
~----. -. ----~·,-----. ---.. ---·---.---.. -·----+------ ' 1 DCMA Contracting Functional 

1

, Leesburg.VAIDefense Comracr Management 1 3/f 511017 (ri{;-;;_.,.iuen l 
! Training c.o~ference- trends in Agency Govemmenl controcting profe>sionals 1 speech) : 
j DoD acqUIS!tiO.n : / ! 
j . ! l : r ?''Annual ,;:;formatio~-----~~· MWdJeouii~ VA/ Industry Associario~ orrrf:P:i~7oi7()i(;\\Tfiien--j 
I Technology Alliance for Public , professionals ! speech} ' 
1 Se.ctor (!TAPS) i ' 
, Procurement Policy Summit· i 
! Emerging ~cquisition trends I I i 
L------·---------·~--1----------~--- 1 l i !TAPS Federal Procurement i Washington DC/ Industry A~oci;tion of IT [9i7!20i6(~;Q";""';ue;;··--; 
J Policy Committee Meeting- ! professionals i speech) ! 
! DoD contracting update I I i 
! ! ! ! I DoD Contracting & Cos-t--- j Leesb~tg, VA/Federal c'bst estlmati;;ga;;ctp/21:10 16 {r;~ wri11en -1 
1 Community Coll~~oration ! pricing personnel , speech) 1 

: Conference- Pnctng 'I ! 

1 techniques j' • ' , I 
i------------·-· . l ·~~---~p---·-----~---··"------ . J ! Graduation Speaker for the 1 Washingwn IX,:.' ! 6130·1016 rno wriuen- i 
i Leadership Exce.Jience in i Government (future federal acquisition i spcc~h) ' 
i Acquisition Program (LEAP) I leaders) i 
I Partnership for Public Service ! I 
j {https:/ /ourpublicservice.org/) ! 
: ! ~ ! 
~-United StatesMarinecorpi-~dericksburg, VA!Marine-CorpSC;Obtn;c(ingf&22.'10l(;-G,;; wrin~n-1 
i {USMC) Contracts Training I Professionals i spc'<lchJ i 
: ~ i :,.,----~-·~--~---~---~--·-·--'-·'-··' ~....1-__-·--~-~~~--·-···---·----- .. ~-·--··-·-.. ---··----.J- -----·--~-~---·-··i 
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r;:::::--.. -------·--·-.. ·----······------------··----··------·--·--T-·-·--- -·----------, 
; Event -leadership and. I ; i 
1 professional development i j i 
' ______ ___j___ ____________________ .. _______ ~: ----,------~.....; 

[ DCMA Worldwicfe Training ! Leesburg, VNGovernmenl <icquisition i 611512016 (no wriuen J 

I Conference- State of DCiD ! prolcssioliiils Jspeech ! 
Lproc~~---------L--------------------·---L-~- _.J 
l Senior Acqui$ition Mnn~gcrtlcnt j Ft Bch>oir, V .-\!G\lVetnnlent acq-uisition 1 6!07/2016 {no written i 
! Cqmse --trends in acquisition 1\Jr j prolcosionals j' speech) i 
i senior lenders _j_ . . I' 

["Procurement Fraud Worki;;"g 1 t\l~:7ffi"dria: v~\i{}(;',:er;;;~;;t1Ci. frallil·--j(i5,n3i1(ii6 .. (no "~·ltten, 
! Group 2016'·~raining semfna·r- I in\·~stigators. und actlu~siiion profcssionais 1 sp~.ech) 

J Importance of Collaboration j ! 
i l j 
;---·-"-~----·'"'--:-w---·----·_1_..-,~~--·~~··--~-.~-,-:-·--:--•••""'-~--·--~---·--·---:•--~~--·•_j ! Army Advocate for Competition ! Faitfa~. VAt Army Contracting, program 1 05/03.2016 {nQ wrinen i 
I Workshop- Competition go<JIS I murwgernent>ind competition advoc<He 1 sp<ech) l 

j and objectives 1 pcrsomid j 
\ I I ' 

: 2016 Ar-;;w-Princlp!ll Assistant ""fKiiitsas City .. MO/Army COOl!'<lCting lead~rship i o4i'l9120 16 (t)O written"-"1 
I Responsible for Contn\cting I I speech) 1, 

! {PARe) leadershipWorkshop- I 
! leadership perspective on ! l , 
I acquisition 1 l ] 
I t; l 1 
1-ACr-it..c'Acquisition .. Exce!lence- \VasitiJ!gtml rSC!h(;"i--;;;:nti,-;;-;;;:i;;-J;,;;:;:--------·-roi·11!20 16iiiQ,\TlUeilj 
i Conference- Emerging trends Jtedmdlog)' mid acquisitioti proJessionals i speech) i 

t::.quisi~on --. --·--------k---------,----.--·--:-·-----·-1 ... _,_. ____ , _ _,.---. _..J i Panel at the American Bar : Annapolis, MD/Government and Industry 1 03: I Ji2016 (n<>~\Titl~n i 
1 Association's Public Contract I (legal professionals) 1 speec(l) l 
! Law Section- emerging issues ' I ! 
I in acquisition , I : 
I 1 1 ~ 

~' ------. --------···-+--·-·-------·-----··--·,.---L·----~·-----~-J ! Procurement Ro.und Tab I.e 1 Washington DC! Procurement Round Table i il !117/20 !6 (no written , 
! DoD Contracting Perspectives i (http:lfwww.procurementroundtable.org/) ! sreech) 
! . I . I 

l I ! 
1-~-3-4"'"_A_n_n_u-.a'"'I_N_C_M_A_G_o_v_e.-rn-m_e_n_t-i-!--.w-·ashington_, DC/govemln·~;;-, and indusir)·J l2n<Jr20 15 (n~' written i 
' Contract j co'ntracting profh>ionals i 'Jl<'ecll) i 

Management 
symposium 

I Goals and initiatives for 

! l ~ 
I j 

~:efen:_proc:~:..e:.~~----.J-----------------:--···---. ----·· ' . ---. ___ j 
1 National Defense Industrial f Arli1:g;t~n. VMgovernment und industry 1 !2'0~!2015 (noivritten 1 
I Association {NDIA} i acqlllslllon execul!ves ! speech) ! 
I DoD Contr<)cting Perspectives I ! ! 
lNavy League Sea Air Space - ---

1
- N<llional. ri~;t,-;;,:;MDI~ovein;i~m und incti~S!ry r.

1

· Full20 14 rii"G;i·rirten ___ j 
i facilitator panel on stale of Coast 1 nc£1uisition professionals . speech) 1 
\ Guard. acqufsilion : j l •. __ ....J.__ __ .. ____________________ , ___________________ ,_j 
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(C) List all spee'Chcs and tcstim<my you have tlclive!'cd in the past ten years, except for 
those the text of \Vhichyou a1·c providing to the Committee. 

~~-------·~-·--~- Plaec/Au<lienoe 

! Assessing the Dep;lrtment of 1Rayburn House Office Building/ 
I Defense's j HASC Oversight ahd 

Execution of 1 Investigation (08d) 
Responsibilities i Subcommittee 
in the U.S. 
Foreign Military 
Sales Program 

1 ~D:a:te~(:sl:o=f:·S~p:e:ec=I~•----J 
15117il(J16 (word documents 

1 allachcd) 
! 
I 

I 
I I I 
! Assessing the Depart(Tlent of ~bum Hou~ office-Building/l0:3~7/.W!7 (no. wrirrerr or oral 

__ _j 
! Defense's ! HASC Oversight .and J.tcswnony prov1ded) 
) Execution of !Investigation (o&IJ i 
j Responsibilities I Subcommittee 
! in the U.S. 1 
1
1 

Foreign Military I 
Sales Program 

! : 
I ! 
r·-... ----~,··---------·~1··-·--·-----~·----· ----·--------·---.. i 
; 

~ .•. ·-~-----· . . 1 ·-----------r----·-----·------r--------------·1 
~--~------~-----·-J··-·-·-·---~------·-----1---···-----------·----··-----·~j 

9. Criminal Historv 

Since (lmd including) your 18111 birthday, has any of the following happened? 

HaVt! ~!oU been isSued a sunnnons, dtati:On~ ot tick~t to_ appear in co.urt in a ,;;rintinnl proceeding ag~tin.s:t yp·u? 
(J'sdude Citations involving troftic inlrae!ions where the flne was Jess than SJO(J and did not: in.dude alcohol or 
dritgs,) . 
NO 

Have:yot' bcerl orr.ested by any police omC~r. shc_rifl: marshal or nny ortwr·typ.e.nf law t:ntQrc~ment ofiidalt! 
NO 

Htive \oll been chamed. conviCted. or sentenced .of a crime in mw coun'! NO • - . -

Have you been or nre.y~u J;urrently on probation or par9ic? 
NO 

11 



42 

Are yqu·~urrenrly on rriat nr awaiting a trial em criminal charges'? 
NO 

To your knowledge. have you ever been rhc "'t>ject <lr rurget of a federal. stare <Jr local criminal investigation'! 

NO 

If the answer to ·any of.thc ·questions ab<wc is yes, please answc1· the questions below for 
each cr-iminal !!Vent (citation, arrest, .investigation, etc.). If the event was an investigation, 
vi•het:ethe que;,tion below asksfoi· information nbout the offense; please offer information 
about the offense under investigation (if known). 

A} !)are oi"o.ITense: 

a. l.s this ari estimate (Yes'No): 
N/A 

B) Desc!'iption oftl.le sp~clfii: omure of.die ot)\mse: 

NIA 

C) I)id the oircrtse involve anv oflile lollowinu? 
I) [)(>me$Iic •'ililencetlr <i crime of viOlence (such as IJaliery or as~ault) agnill$l.YOUr ~hi.ld, depen.deli!, 

cohabit.>int. spouse. tonner spouse, or $omeone with wholll you share a chiltl in conil11on: Yes /No 
2) f.'irearms <>r c>;plosivcs: Yes 1 No 
3) Alcohol pr dmgs: Yc' f No 

N/A 

D) 1.oo:11ion where the. offetHe occurred (city, cot111ty. state·, zip code .. Ci.Hlntry}: 
N/A 

E) Were you nri·i:stcxl sunm1oi1cd. drcd or did you receive a ticket ro appear as a resl>lr of this offense by any 
pollee officer, shcrifC marshal or any mher type oflaw. cnforcell!cnt officinl: Yes/ No 
NIA 

1) Name of the law enthrceme"nl. agency thnt arrestcd/citedisummoned you:-

2) l.ocatlon of'the law elifbrcem~nt agency (cit), county; stat<:; zip code. cotintiy): 

f') A~ .a rest1 fr·.of this offense were you charge-d, cohvktcd~ ctlrrently awaiting tria f. and..' or ordered to appear in 
court in a criminal proceeding against you: Yes /No 

N/A 
l) If yes. provide the name of thi: co.un and the l<1cation llf the wm1 (city. county. state, tip codi!, 

C<l\lntry): 

2) l ryes. provid~ nil the charges hmugln ugainst you H)r rbis offl:ni\e, and the ourco111e dl' each charged 
otTense (~uch as foui1d gu_ihy~·found nnt~guill)'- charge drOpped O"r •·no!fe pr.o.!;;,'' ~tc), lf:·ou·were fciund 
guilt)' of or pk•ndcd guilty m a ksser offense. list s~parmely b01ll the odginnl charge lind .the lesser 
offense: 

3) If no. provide e.•qiliuwrion: 

G) Were you sentenced ns a rc.sult of this otlense: Yeo; i No: 
NIA 

12 
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H) Prol'idca dcscripti!ln.ofth~ ,;emcnce: 
NIA 

f) Wi!re Yi..lll sente.ncr;~ to ih!prisonmcnt for .a tcrml!;....ce.eding one. y~ar: Ye.s 1 No 
NIA 

J) \Vere you i'ncarceratcd·as·a result of.thnt sentcn.ce t(H·nc•t less tlmn one year: Yes I No 
NIA 

KJ If the COilV]ctionresulted in irnprisonm~m. prm·lde the dates that you actually were incarcerated; 

NIA 

L) If convklion resulted in probation or p:1role, provide the dates of' probation llt parole: 
NfA 

~1l Are.J'OU currently on trial, nwuiting a trial. or.ilwaitingsemencing on criminal charg.~?·.tbr this offense: Yes I 
No 
N/A 

N) Provide explanation: 
NIA 

tO. Civil Litigation and Administrative or Legislative Proceedings 

(A)Sincc (und including) your 18th birthday, h11ve you been •• party to any public record 
civil court action or administrative or legislative proceeding of any kind that resulted in (l) 
a finding .of wrongdoing against you, ot· (2) a settlement agrel'ment for you, or some other 
person or entity, to make a payment to settle allegations ag:iinst you, or for you to take, ot· 
J'cfrain from tal.:ing, some action. Do NOT include sm;~ll claims proceedings. 

iflnteCiaim/Suit ~·-----r~---- ·--r------------------·--: 
· .. Namelsl <if I i 
·~M I . I Court Prindpqll'a'rli¢$ . . 
L"'!islati\'e ~ 

1 

hivulvetl in Natu roof Aetlon/Prnccedong . Resnlts Of.. , 

Pr~==:~nys J Action/Proceeding i ActmnlProceedmg j 

; WA l ---+~-------i 

~-----·--1------· ~-----~----1--------·-------+---.--------l 
l I I i I ; 
; __L __ v_•---+--·-----~;------~-·-------1--------.. --•••~ 
I I i I I i 

I ! i : I \ 
r--·------r---~------------l------.. ---------------··--j--·-·------------~ 
: I j I ; l 
j • i f J I 
~ .... __ .. _ __1. .• __ , L----------~-·--1._·--------J 

(B) Iu addition to those listed above, have you or any business of which you were nn officer, 
d.irector or owmw ever been involved ns a party of interest in any administrative agency 
proceeding or civil litigation? Please identify nnd provide details for any proceedings or 

13 
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civil litigation that invo.lve actions taken or olitittcu by you, or llllcgcu to have been taken or 
omitted by you, while scrvingin your official capacity, 

Date Claim/Suit 
Was filed 

Protection 

Board and 

the United 

States 
Office of 

:;pecial 

Counsel 

PrinCipal Parties 
rn,•olved. in 

Actionll'roceeding 

14 

employee withiil niy 
c!Juin of comman<l m the 
Coast Gtiard ll·om 2007-
2015, but sewrallevels 
removed from me. lilcd 
nlllnerous complaints on 
111yriad issues naming 
multiple people 
throughout the 
organization, ir1cluding 
n'leand individlla!S I 
directly supervised. His 
clainis invol\'ed 
allegations sp:m11 ing a 
timefrmnc prior to my 
urri I' ttl at the Coast 
Guard in 2007 through 
app1'oximately 2015. He 
alleged adverse 
personnel actions had 
been taken violatit1g his 
EEO prolected class 
status (gender, age, 
whistle blower) and also 
alleged a hoslilc 
W()rkplace. 

United States 
Ol1ic.e of Special 
Counsel (OSC) 
were closed by 
the OSC without 
any action. ·n1e 
Merit Systems 
Pro.tection. Board 
(MSPB) ft1tmd 
ionhe agency. 
This d<:cision was 
uphdd on appeal 
in Septem\)e1' 
2016. The 
complainant 
elected to appeal 
his decision to 
the full Board of 
the MSP!3. !\. 
new MSPB 
Chairperson will 
need to be 
nominated and 
contirmed before 
a decision will be 
received. 
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(C).For responses to the previous question, please id.entify and providcdetaibfor any 
proceedings or ch·il litigation tha~ involve actians taken or omitted br you, or alleged to 
hayc been takcri or omitted by you, while serving in y!lur official c;lpacity. 

11. Breach of Professional Ethics 

(A) Have you ever been disciplined !lr Cited for a breach of ethics or unprofessional conduct 
by, or been the subject of a complaintt!l, any court, administrative agency, p·rofessional 
assodation, disciplinary c()mmittee, ()r other p1·ofcssional group? l':xclude cases and 
proceedings alread~· listed. 

---· ----·-----·--Nome of 2J!!!l Oeserlbe.Citntlontniselnlinary AgcilcyfAssoelation/ Citatinn!Dlsciplinary Results of DisCipJinarv Ac!inn/Complalnt !;:ommittee/Grouu Action/Comnlliint Aetion!Com(!lniilt 
Tssued/!nitlst~d -. 

N/A I 

---·-· 

(B) Have you eyer I;Jecn fire.!) from a job, quit a job after being told you would be fired, left 
a job by mutual agreemc.nt. foUowing charges or allegations of misconduct, left a job by 
mutual agreement following notice-of unsatisfactory performance, or received a written 
warning, been offiCially reprimanded, suspended, or disciplined for misconduct in the 
workplace, such as violation of a security policy'? 

NO 

12 •. Tax Compliance 
(This information wm riot be published in the reel! I'd of the hearing on your nomination, 
hut it will be retained in the Committee's files.and will be available for public inspcctiou.) 

REDACTED 
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REDACTED 

13. Lobbvihg 

In the past ten years, h:tVe you registered as a lobbyist? If so, please indicate the state, 
federal, or local bodies With which you have i·cgistercd (e.g., House, Senate, California 
Secretary of State}. 

NO 

14. Outside Positions 

r---···· --·----·-----------···--··----·--·--·-.-----! X Sc!! _OGE Form 27S. (1~. tor yo_ur ~omin_ation.' you have c,,mplcted. <Ill OGE Form278 j 

I
. Execuuve Branch Personnd Pubhc FmmicJul Dlsc.losu. re Report. you may check the box here to .,,. 
eo1~plete this section and_thcn proceed to the next section:_!__ _____________________ , __ _ 

For the pr.ccedihg ten calendar years and the current caleildur)·car, report any positions 
held, whether com pcrisa.ted or not. Positions include but are not limited to those of an 
officer, director, trustee, genenll pli.rtner, propric.tor, representative, employee, or 
consultant of any corporatiO!l, firm, part·nership, or other business enterprbc or any non
profit organization or cducationalinstitutitm. Exclude positions with religious, social, 
fraternal, or political entities and those solely of an honorary nature. 

~------.. 

! 
Name of 
Or~on 

Addr·es~ nf 
Orgailizalion 

---- n-.;;;;r··~ 
Organization 

tcorp()rinit1n,linn, 
paJ."tncrship, other 

business i.mtcrpri:>c. Position Held 
ctll<r non,prolit 
org.uni~ltion. 
edtk·atronaJ 
insctltutitm): 

17 

Position Held 
From 

{month/year} 

Position 
H~ld To 

( month1year) 
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I 

-----

! 

I i 

15. Agreements or Arrangements 

-------·-------~------··------

X See OOE Form 278. (If, for your nomination, you have completed lltl OGE Fonn 278 
Executive Branch Pci"sonnel Public Financial Disclosure Report. you may check the box h~re 10 

comph:te this section and then proceed to the next section.) 

i 

i 

! 

- ---"--~-·--·---·-----·-~·....._ __ 
As of the dntc offilingyoud)GE Form 278, rcpor·t your ngrccmcnts or arrangements 101'! 
(I) continuing participation in an employee benetit plan (e.g. pension, 40lk, deferred 
compensation); (2) continuation of payment b~- u former cmploycr (including severance 
payments); (3) leaves of absence; and {4) future employment. 

Provide iilformntion regarding nny agreeri:!ents or arrangements you have concerning (l) 

future employment; (2) a leave 11f absence during your period of Government service; .(3) 
continuation of payments by u former employer other than the United Statc.s Gov.ernment; 
nnd (4) continuing participation in an employee welfare or benefit plun maintained by a 
former employc1· other thun United States Government retirement benefits. 

Status ·and Tc:rm's.of AnY 
Agreement rir Arr.O:ngement 

18 

,, 

! 
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16. Additional Financial Data 

All .information requested under this heading must he provided for youtself, your spouse, 
and your dependents. (This infonriation will not h~ published in the record of the hearing 
oli your nomination, bu.t it will be retained in the Com~nittee's files and will be available for 
publi¢ inspection.) 

REDACTED 
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REDA.CTEfJ 

SIGNATURE ANI> IJATI': 

l hereby state that I have read the foregoing Statcmc!Jt on Biogrnphicul and Financiallnformlttion and that the information 
prm~idctl thc.rein i~. to the best of my knowledge, cui;t'cpt, nccllrate, and complete. 

/'' iJ ~ (------: iflt~,;g v~'/ /~/·1 // 
' ~7 '~ 

,.,.,u••.u,,,,,
1 •''~ X:,MAL~-0 .. '•,, 

'?._(; .. ••·•••• } ' .., ... "' V· .... •i(.Y. ,D&:S,•.. ~ 
: /:<,1" . <'_;;\ ~ 

(_~:0;;~~:~~) 
l!''l., f ': f·f ft ~ 11t~ ' 11 '"' 

Thi,'! 25111 day of May, 2017 

25 

City/Caun~/ or.J:i~_!t~'~ CommOilW~alt(l!St(ltiJ ol~-
1 hereby Certif!; lila! l!le ;;tta<;ile<l llocumentls a ((UC and. exact 
CollY ola____::l[t})}[,.-"-11\~~~~jlJ), presenllld be lure 

;lyp;i of dow~en~ 

rne·llliS~;;·:-:;--;-;-'day.~f ,\:1''"). , ~o..i):_ 
...........lA;..;....ilJ.l:l. v k' t' ·i <1--

.. · Notary Put{c I 
M . . . ;..,\ ) '1. J . 2D IC\ y comml11001l P.t;;~res __ .,_,._,._l' _..,.\.. ..... __ , ·...L-. 
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UNITED STATES OFFICE OF 

GOVERNMENT ETHICS ------ * 

TI1e Honorable Ron Johnson 
Chairman 
Committee on Homeland Security 

and Governmental Atfairs 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 

Dear Mr. Chairman: 

REDACTED 

May 24,2011 

In accordance with the Ethics in Govemment Act of 1978, I enclose a copy of!he 
linancial disclosure report filed by Claire M. Grady, who has [)eon nominated by 
President Trnmp for the position of Under Secretary for Management, Department ofHomCJm1d 
Security. 

We have reviewed the repmt and have obtained advice from the agency concetni11g any 
possible conflict in light of its functions and the nominee's proposed duties. Also enclosed is an 
ethics agreement outlinii1g the actions that the nominee will undet1ake to avoid conl1icts of 
interest. Unless a date for compliance is indicated in the ethics agreement, the nominee must 
fully comply within thl'ee months of contilmation with any action spedtied in the ethics 
agreen1ent. 

Based thereon, we helieve that this nominee is in compliance with applicable laws and 
regulations governing conflicts of interest. 

Enclosures REDACTED 

Sincerely; 

David J. A pol 
Ge!lerul Counsel 

i20l NEWYORKA'VENW•SU!'fE SOO·WASHINGTON DC·20005 
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Joseph B. Maher 
Designated Agency Ethics Official 
Department of Homeland Security 
Washington, D.C. 20528-0485 

Dear Mr. Maher: 

May 19,2017 

The purpose of this letteris to describtHhe steps that lwill take to av;oid any actual or 
apparent conflict of interest in the event·that I am confirmed for the. position ofUnder Secretary 
for Management of the ~partment of fiomeland Security, 

As required by 18. U.S.C. § 208{a), I will not participate personally and sub~tantially in 
any particuiar matter in which I know that I have a financial interest directly and predictably 
affected by the matter, or in.which I know that a person whose interests are imputed to me has a 
financial interest directly and predictably affected by the matter, unless I first obtain a written 
waiver, pursuant to 18 U,S.C. § 2\)${b)(l), or qualify for a. reg~~latory exemption, pursuant to 18 
U.S.C. § 208(b}(2). I .Understand thatthe interests of the folloWing persons are imputed to me: 
any spouse or minor child ofmirte; any general partner ofa partnership in which I am a limited 
or general partner; any organization in which I serve as officer, director, trustee, general partner 
9f employee; and any person or organi:tation with which I am negotiating or have an 
arrangement concerning prospective employment. 

If! rely on a de minimis exemption under 5 C.ER. §2640.202 with regard to. any of my 
·financial interests in ~ecurltie~, I will monitor the value of those interests . .If the aggreg~ value 
ofinterests affected by a particular matter increases and .exceeds the de minimis threshold, l will 
not participate personally and substantially in the particular '!lllltter that to my knowledge has a 
direct and predictable effect on the interests, unless I first obtain a written waiver pursuant to 
18 u.s.c, § 20&{b)(l). 

If I have a managed account or otherwise. use the services of an investment professional 
during my appointment, I will ensure that the account manager or investQ~ent professional 
obtains my prior approval on a case-by-case basis for the purchase ofany assets other than cash, 
cashequivalents,lnvestmentfunds that qualifY for the exemption at 5 C.F.R. § 2640.201(8), 
obligations of the United States, or municipal bonds. 

I· Will meet in person with you during the first week of my service in the position of 
Under Secretary for Management in order to complete the initial ethics briefing required under 5 
C,F.R. § 2638.305. 
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l understand that a$ aq appoi11teeJ will be reqllired to sign the Ethics Pledge (Exec::. Otder 
no. 11770)and that.[ will be bound by the requirementS and restrictions therein in addition to the 
commitments I have ma4e in this ethics agreement. 

Finally; I have been advised that this ethics agreement will be posted publicly, consistent 
With 5 U.S.C. § 552; on the website of the U.S. Office of Government Ethics with ethics 
agreements of other Presidential nominees who file pul>lic financial disclosure.repol'IS~ 

Sincerely; 

~7¥1·~ 
Claire M. Grady · 
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U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs 
Pre-hearing Questionnaire 

For the Nomination of Claire M. Grady to be 
Under Secretary for Management, Department of Homeland Security 

I. Nomination t•roccss and Conflicts of Interest 

1. Did the President or Secretary of the Department of Homeland Security (DHS or 
"the Department") give you specific reasons why he nominated you to be the next 
Under Secretary for Management (USM) of the Department, and if so, what were 
they? 

The Secretary indicated that the strength and depth of my leadership and my management 
and acquisition experience in both the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) and the 
Department of Defense (DoD) were the reasons he recommended my nomination to the 
President. 

2. Were any conditions, expressed or implied, attached to your proposed nomination? 
If so, please explain. 

No. 

3. Have you made any commitments with respect to the policies and principles you will 
attempt to implement as USM? If so, what are they, and to whom were the 
commitments made? 

I made a commitment to the Secretary of Homeland Security to respect and follow the 
mle of law and to act ethically and with integrity in all matters. 

4. Arc you aware of any business relationship, dealing, or financial transaction that 
could result in a possible conflict of interest for you or the appearance of a conflict 
of interest? If so, please explain what procedures you will use to recuse yourself or 
otherwise address the conflict. And if you will recuse yourself, explain how you will 
ensure your responsibilities are not affected by your recusal. 

In connection with the nomination process, I have consulted with the Office of 

Government Ethics and the Department of Homeland Security's Designated Agency 

Ethics Official to identify potential conflicts of interest. Any potential conflicts of 

interest will be resolved in accordance with the terms of an ethics agreement that I have 

entered into with the Department's Designated Agency Ethics Official and that has been 

provided to this Committee. I am not aware of any other potential conflicts of interest. 
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II. Background of the Nominee 

5. What specific background, experience, and attributes affirmatively qualify you to be 
USM? 

I believe my career as a Federal civil servant. spanning over 25 years. with a proven track 
record of leadership. management, and quantifiable results qualifies me for this position. 

I began my Federal career as a GS-7 intern and progressed through positions of 
increasing responsibility and scope. I have served in senior positions at the component 
and headquarters level of two agencies. the DHS and DOD. leading large, diverse, and 
geographically dispersed workforces to deliver results. 1 have been a member of the 
Senior Executive Service (SES) for over a decade and was recognized with the 
Presidential Rank Award in 20 l 0 for exceptional sustained performance. 

Currently, I am the Director of Defense Procurement and Acquisition Policy within DoD. 
In this position, l act as the principal advisor to the Under Secretary of Defense for 
Acquisition, Technology and Logistics (USD AT &L) and the De tense Acquisition Board 
on acquisition and procurement strategies for all major weapon systems programs and 
major automated information systems programs. I am responsible for over 30,000 
procurement professionals throughout the world who. in 2017, obligated $297 billion in 
support of the warfighter. In this capacity,! work extensively, both internally and 
externally, on improving the functions of the acquisition system, including implementing 
DoD's Better Buying Power {BBP) Initiatives and working with Congress and the White 
House on contemplated changes. 

Previously, I served as the Coast Guard's Deputy Assistant Commandant for Acquisition 
and Director of Acquisition Services and the Coast Guard's Head of the Contracting 
Activity. During my tenure at the Coast Guard, I was instrumental in standing up the 
acquisition directorate and the Coast Guard's modernization, which realigned the 
organization to maximize the operational effectiveness and value delivered to the nation. 

Prior to being reassigned to the Coast Guard, 1 worked as the Director of Strategic 
Initiatives in the Oftice of the Chief Procurement Officer (OCPO) at D!IS headquarters. 
There. I led efforts in the areas of contracting policy, grants policy and oversight, 
strategic sourcing, competitive sourcing, and acquisition systems. ln this capacity, l 
worked extensively with my headquarters counterparts across business lines and 
operational components to achieve results. While at DHS headquarters, I was also 
detailed to work for the Under Secretary for Management (USM), serving as the DHS 
executive lead for immigration reform. In conjunction with leadership from U.S. 
Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), U.S. Customs and Border Protection 
(CBP), United States Citizenship and Immigration Services, Federal Law Enforcement 
Training Center. DHS Office Chief Information Officer (OCIO), DHS Office Chief 
Financial Officer (OCFO), DHS Chief Human Capital Officer (CHCO), DHS OCPO, the 
Federal Bureau of Investigation. the Social Security Administration. and the Office of 
Management and Budget. I developed preliminary implementation plans, including 
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timelines and budgets, to meet the contemplated immigration rcfonn triggers and the 
processing of an estimated 12.5 million applications for citizenship in the event 
legislation was passed. 

If confirmed, I would draw on my cumulative business management and leadership 
experience gained over the course of my career, my collaborative leadership style, my 
network of professional contacts internal and external to DHS, and my commitment to 
the mission and the people of the Department to achieve results as the USM. 

6. Please describe: 

a. Your leadership and management style. 

I have a collaborative leadership style that fosters and builds on a commitment to 
common goals. By communicating and empha.~izing the linkage between each 
person's efTorts in an organization to mission success, I strive for every person to 
understand the importance of their role and how the organization values and relies on 
their contributions. 

Starting with the mission commitment and goal alignment, I ensure roles, 
responsibilities, and expectations are clearly understood. Further, I empower people 
to deliver results within their area of responsibility, and hold people accountable 
(positively and negatively) for delivering on their commitments. 

As a senior leader. ! am responsible for: 
• ensuring an environment oftJust and respect where diverse perspectives are 

valued; 
• demanding and modeling the highest standards of conduct and ethical 

behavior; 
• providing top cover and support; 
• clearing obstacles; 
• encouraging people to take informed risks and innovate; 
• ensuring that we learn from. rather than punish, honest mistakes; and 
• being accessible to, and engaged with, the workforce. 

b. Your experience managing personnel. 

I have extensive experience managing military and civilian workforces, as well as 
managing blended workforces, including: growing and downsizing workforces; 
employing workforce shaping tools; transforming organizations; moving and merging 
organizations; recruiting for hard to fill, specialized skill sets; and training, 
developing and retaining personnel. I have led transitions to new pay systems, ran 
various performance recognition processes, resolved grievances, took appropriate 
personnel actions. and served as a member of the Coast Guard labor relations board. 
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c. What is the largest number of people that have worked under you? 

Currently, I am the functional leader of a workforce of 30,000 contracting and 
procurement professionals who are geographically and organizationally dispersed 
world-wide across three military departments and numerous other defense agencies. 

At the Coast Guard, 330-750 (approx.) people reported through their chain of 
command to me in the various positions that I held. 

7. Please describe your experiences working as Director of Defense Procurement and 
Acquisition Policy at the Department of Defense, and Deputy Assistant 
Commandant for Acquisition and Director of Acquisition Services at the Coast 
Guard. How would these experiences intlucncc your role as USM, if confirmed? 

As the Director of Defense Procurement and Acquisition Policy. 1 advise senior 
leadership on acquisition and procurement strategies for all major weapon systems 
programs and major automated information systems programs. I am the functional lead 
for the DoD procurement community. responsible for policy. oversight. and results of all 
procurement activity, as well as the workforce of DoD procurement professionals. I also 
lead policy for DoD's acquisition of services, which comprises 53% of the DoD's annual 
spend, as well as domestic. international, and contingency contract policy, including 
competition, source selection, multiyear contracting, and associated e-business solutions. 
! work extensively with the Senior Procurement Executives at the Army, Navy, Air 
Force, Special Operations Command, Missile Defense Agency, and Defense Logistics 
Agency, among others. on strategic, tactical, and emergent issues. I also work at the 
interagency level on acquisition policy. and I am one of the three Federal Acquisition 
Regulations (fAR) signatories. Since assuming this position, I have established or 
updated policy to improve acquisition processes and outcomes for: the acquisition of 
services; source selection; other transactions; and contract types and contract incentives. 

Previously. I served as the Coast Guard's Deputy Assistant Commandant for Acquisition 
and Director of Acquisition Services and the Coast Guard's Head of the Contracting 
Activity. My initial efforts at the Coast Guard focused on: the merger of two 
organizations into a single acquisition directorate; the disaggregation of the Deepwater 
lead systems integrator contract into separate acquisition programs; and the rebuilding of 
an acquisition function that had been allowed to atrophy to the point that shortfalls in 
staff and experience rendered the government incapable of protecting its interests. With 
time and sustained attention, the result of our efforts was a unified Acquisition 
Directorate that is fully capable and proficient in acquiring the goods and services the 
Coast Guard needs, while ensuring value for the taxpayer. During my time at the Coast 
Guard, 1 also re-shaped the procurement workforce to align and enable the 
Commandant's modernization effort. including: shifting to a product line focus to 
enhance support to the operational community; improving business deals based on 
enhanced knowledge of the industry markets that supported our enterprise; and making 
more effective use of resources (people and time). While at the Coast Guard, I also 
crafted and oversaw the execution of acquisition strategies for important recapitalization 
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programs, including the Fast Response Cutter program and the Offshore Patrol Cutter 
program. 

My experience working at both a DHS operational component and DHS headquarters and 
then working at the headquarters level of another, more established, department provides 
me unique insights into the value of integration, policy and oversight, and alignment of 
priorities. Three takeaways I learned were: (1) Cross cutting forums that make decisions 
rather than merely share information are highly effective; (2) Efficiencies can be 
achieved by establishing data standards rather than mandating a single system solution; 
and (3) Headquarters' size should be optimized to achieve results without putting 
unreasonable burdens on components. 

III. Role and Responsibilities of the OHS lJSM 

8. If confirmed, what would be the highest priority items you would focus on? What do 
you hope to accomplish during your tenure? 

lt would be premature for me to set priorities. However, from my experiences at DHS, as 
well as awareness of some of the challenges the Department faces, if confirmed I would 
want to improve on the areas of: ( l) Employee engagement and ensuring an environment 
where the contributions of the talented professionals of the Department are valued and 
each individual feels empowered to look for new and improved ways to accomplish the 
mission; and (2) Unity of Effort through engaging stakeholders from across the 
Department in strategic decisions and strengthening communications at all levels 
throughout the Department. If confirmed, by the end of my tenure. my expectation is to 
have made sustainable progress in these two areas such that DHS becomes an employer 
of choice and the management and mission support fi.mctions are considered assets that 
enhance the ability of the dedicated men and women of DHS to keep our nation safe. 

9. Please describe your understanding of the role and responsibilities of the USM of 
OHS, including how you view the role vis-a-vis the Secretary and the Oeputy 
Secretary? 

If confirmed, I anticipate working closely with the Secretary and the Deputy Secretary to 
align priorities, to ensure that the mission support functions enable and enhance mission 
execution. and to keep them apprised on matters within my areas of responsibility. I 
expect to be held responsible and accountable for progress in areas of mission support 
and for achieving results that contribute to mission success. 

10. How do you think your experience at the l)epartment of Oefense will influence your 
leadership approach at DHS? 

If confirmed. I would look for best practices from DoD that could be scaled to align with 
DHS mission needs and infrastmcture size. I also have a profound appreciation of the 
challenges different organizational cultures and structures present to effecting change and 
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would leverage collaborative environments to identify opportunities to deliver 
meaningful results. 

1 1. How will you use your experience as the Director of Defense Procurement and 
Acquisition (>oJicy to improve the procurement and acquisition processes at DHS? 

While at the Coast Guard, I adopted several best practices from DoD's Better Buying 
Power BBP initiatives. including the use of an independent "peer review" process to 
ensure that solicitations for large acquisition programs conveyed clearly what was 
imp01tant to the Government and were structured in a way that managed risk and 
maximized the likdihood of success. Ifi were con finned, I would look at the application 
of additional BBP initiatives to DHS such as should-cost reviews. service requirement 
review boards. enhanced competition. and the emphasis on data driven decision making. 
I would also look to employ other innovative DoD approaches. such as the "Hack the 
Pentagon" effort that leverage industry best practices . 

.IV. Policy Questions 

Managemellt,Accountability, and Oversight 

12. What actions will you take to ensure better cohesion and cooperation among all 
DHS components? 

Improving cohesion and cooperation among the DHS components represents a real 
opportunity to enhance DHS effectiveness. This is an issue l would need to dedicate time 
to study, but my initial thought would be to leverage the various USM Chief:~ and the 
cross department forums they lead (e.g., OCIO, OCFO, CHCO, OCPO, Security, and 
Readiness) to identify and pursue opportunities. 

13. The Government Accountability Office (GAO) has identified strengthening and 
integrating DHS management as a high-risk issue since 2003 and continues to report 
that considerable work remains in key at·eas, including financial system 
modernization and employee morale. 

a. What do you believe are the most important actions DHS should take to 
strengthen overall management of the Department? 

The most important action DHS can take is strong leadership commitment and 
engagement at all levels to sustain the progress that has been made and tackle the 
hard challenges that remain. Assigning specific executive champions and leads, 
requiring corrective action plans that are resourced and executed, and a constant drum 
beat of the importance of the elTort will be essential to achieve results. 
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b. What do you sec as the most viable path forward for DHS to develop real-time, 
accurate, and comprehensh·e data on its finances and to use this data to inform 
budget decisions and resource allocation? 

I am aware of some of the challenges with respect to data and financial systems and 
appreciate the importance of having current, accurate. and complete data to inform 
budget and resource allocation decisions. However, I do not have sufficient 
information to offer an informed opinion on a path ahead and would need to explore 
this issue further ifl were to be confim1ed. 

c. What arc your plans for modernizing IT systems across DHS? 

While I am aware of the importance of modernizing IT systems, this is an area that I 
would need to explore in concert with the DHS Chief Information Officer, ifi were to 
be confirmed. 

14. How do you view the relationship between tbe lJSM and the GAO? 

The Government Accountability Oflice (GAO), as the non-partisan independent review 
agency that supports Congress, and USM share a common goal in ensuring that tax payer 
dollars arc spent wisely. The relationship between USM and GAO needs to be strong, 
with open and candid communications occurring on a regular basis about on-going work, 
open recommendations and future opportunities. Additionally. USM needs to ensure 
timely access to requested information, meaningful input to draft products. and 
implementation of recommendations. 

15. What steps do you believe DHS ean take to ensure federal funds expended by the 
agency are free from duplication and waste? 

I believe that investment decisions need to be data-driven and risk-infom1ed, but I do not 
have sufficient insight into the current DHS processes to make recommendations on what 
specific steps should be taken to ensure that. 

16. Over the past four years, DHS received clean audit opinions on its financial 
statements. Howcnr, according to a recent DHS Office of Inspector General (OIG) 
report, OIG-17-52, there are material weaknesses in DHS's internal controls over 
financial reporting. What steps would you take as USM to address these material 
weaknesses? 

I understand the importance of current. accurate, and complete financial data and 
appreciate the need to progress on reducing or eliminating material weaknesses. 
Additionally, the comments and recommendations made by independent auditor 
contained in OIG-17 -52 are beneficial to the Department and its components in 
improving internal controls and generating efficiencies. If confirmed, l would need to 
study this further with the stakeholders to determine the appropriate steps to address this 
important matter. 
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17, What is your view of the role of the DHS OIG and its relationship with the USM? 

The DIIS Ofl'ice oflnspector General (OIG) plays an important role as an independent 
auditor. investigator, and inspector with the responsibility of ensuring integrity and 
efficiency in DHS operations and programs. Additionally. the DHS OIG provides a 
valuable mechanism for whistleblowers to raise concems independent of their chain of 
command. USM needs to have a strong relationship with the DHS OIG that is built on 
trust and mutual respect and reinforced with recurring conversations. Additionally, USM 
needs to ensure timely access to requested information, meaningful comments on draft 
products, and progress on implementation of open recommendations. 

18. What is your position on the proposed cuts to the DHS OIG budget in the 2018 
President's budget? 

I support the important role that the DHS OIG plays in promoting an efficient and 
effective Department but I am not knowledgeable about the 2018 budget submission for 
the organization. 

19. Please describe bow you will work with tbe GAO and the DHS OIG to address open 
recommendations and improve the I>epartment's performance. 

I respect and support the important efforts of both the GAO and DHS OIG and have 
benefited from collaborative and professional relationships with both organizations 
throughout my career. If confirmed, 1 would prioritize engaging early with leadership of 
both GAO and DHS OIG to understand and gain insight into their priorities and on-going 
work. l would also review the status of open recommendations and the plans and 
associated resources that have been committed to implement those recommendations. 

20. If confirmed, will you commit to reviewing any DHS programs that you believe 
could be eliminated because they are ineffective, duplicative, wasteful, unnecessary, 
or have outlived their purpose and report that information to Congress? 

Yes. if confirmed I would seek out programs that do not deliver value commensurate 
with the investment. I would be committed to obtaining maximum value for every dollar 
invested in DHS and to working with Congress in a transparent way to achieve that 
objective. 

Acquisitions 

21. DHS has faced significant challenges deploying technology and other major 
acquisition programs to meet mission needs, including schedule delays, cost 
overruns, and performance problems. 
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a. If confirmed as USM, how would you work to improve the Department's 
acquisition management functions and deploy systems on schedule, within cost 
estimates, and that meet mission needs? 

If contirmed, to deliver the capability the end users need, on time and on budget. l 
would work to ensure: that programs are founded on realistic requirements that reflect 
prioritized needs and tradcoffs by the end user community; that programs are 
undertaken with realistic cost. schedule and performance expectations, and baselines; 
and, to the maximwn extent practicable, budget requests include stable and 
predictable funding for acquisition programs. 

b. What tools, strategies, or data have you found to be most effective in your prior 
experiences managing large scale procurements, and how would you seek to 
implement them in managing acquisitions at DHS? 

I have found successful large acquisition programs begin with achievable 
requirements that reflect the true needs of the end user and have cost and schedule 
estimates that are informed by the best possible data. The other key to success is to 
have an empowered, experienced pro~:;ram manager supported by the right persormel 
with the right skills, experience, and professional capability from the various 
acquisition disciplines including: contracting, system engineering, testing, and 
logistics. While each program is somewhat unique, those elements are instrumental 
to any successful program. If confirmed, my efforts to ensure each program is 
structured for success would entail enforcing the requirements for high quality and 
timely requirements documents, acquisition progran1 baselines, and staffing plans. 

c. How do you define good performance when it comes to acquisition programs 
and how would you usc performance metrics? 

The primary measure of success for an acquisition program should be: does it deliver 
the capability the end user needs. on time, and at a cost that is affordable both for 
initial procurement and sustainment? This is measured through pertbrmance relative 
to the acquisition progran1 baseline, sustainment strategies that are in place to 
effectively and efficiently support the program throughout its operational life, and 
operational test and evaluation results. 

d. How do you plan to increase the role that testing and evaluation and standards 
play into current and future DHS acquisitions? 

Testing and Evaluation (T &E) plays an important role in acquisition programs; 
milest<mes and major acquisition decisions should be informed by test plans and 
results. 
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e. What plans to do you have for reviewing large scale legacy procurements, like 
USCIS Electronic Immigration System (or ELlS), at DHS that have consistently 
been over budget and over schedule? 

I am not currently familiar with many of the DHS large acquisitions and if confirmed, 
would need to seek out information on the program's status, performance and the root 
cause analysis of the issues prior to formulating a plan. 

22. If confirmed, how will you assess the health of the Department's major acquisitions? 

If confirmed, I would review the Department's Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report 
(CASR), which I understand may have some data issues. l would also meet with the 
Director of Program Accountability and Risk Management, the Director of Test and 
Evaluation, and the Component Acquisition Executives on the status of the programs in 
their portfolios. 

23. Are you supportive of requiring cost benefit analyses for future Levell 
acquisitions? 

Yes. 

a. How have you used cost benefit analyses in your prior positions to inform 
acquisition decisions? 

I have used cost benefit analysis and analysis of alternatives (AOA) to inform 
acquisition decisions and believe that tradeoffs of allemate solutions for acquisitions 
are beneficial. 

24. How will you increase transparency and collaboration with industry to ensure that 
future large acquisition programs are competed fairly? 

Industry engagement is a valuable part of the acquisition process and leads to enhanced 
competition. more robust and innovative industry solutions, and better acquisition 
outcomes. If eonfinned, I would emphasize industry engagement as a way to enhance 
transparency and equity in the acquisition process and ensure that industry engagement is 
addressed in the acquisition strategies for future large acquisition programs. 

25. What actions will you take to ensure that adequate time is provided for 
requirements development within the components? 

Adequate time tclr requirements development is essential to a successful acquisition. If 
confirmed. I would review current policy to ensure it instills adequate discipline in the 
process to prevent acquisitions from beginning prematurely with respect to requirements 
development. 
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26. What is your experience at I>o)) with the use and development of consensus 
standards for the procurement of equipment and technology? 

I have experience working with common standards within DoD at the requirements stage 
by the Joint Staff through the Joint Capabilities Integration and Development System 
(JCIDS) (e.g., replacement helicopters) and in execution of acquisitions through joint 
program offices or lead services. acquisition strategies and life cycle support plans (e.g., 
joint strike fighter, electronic health records). 

a. Are you supportive of the DHS funded development of standards for 
first responder equipment and technology that would not otherwise be 
funded without support of ))liS? 

I support efficient and effective mission perfom1ance and understand the 
importance of interoperability, but I am not currently familiar with this 
particular etTort and would seek to gain more insight from the DHS subject 
matter experts if con11rmed. 

27. Please explain how Test and Evaluation (T &E) could be better integrated into the 
procurement process across the Department? 

a. J)o you believe that I>HS is effectively using T &E capabilities within 
the Science and Technology directorate for major acquisitions of 
equipment and technology'! 

I am not suf11ciently current on the state of DHS T&E efforts to make an 
informed comment, but would make reviewing this a high priority if 
conlirmed. 

b. What is your position on integrating Test and Evaluation at the 
beginning of the procurement process for equipment and technology at 
I>HS? 

Engagement of both the developmental and operational test communities in 
the early stages of, and throughout, an acquisition program is important to 
achieve program outcomes, manage risk, and inform acquisition and 
investment decisions. 

28. What is the appropriate balance in dividing management and oversight of 
acquisition programs between individual progr.tm managers, component-level 
leadership, the Program Accountability and Risk Management office (P ARM), and 
the USM? 

Management and oversight of acquisition programs should align with accountability. 
The proper balance of that function would depend on the dollar value, risk, and 
importance of a specific acquisition program, and the acquisition capability of the 
acquiring component. If conflrmed, this is an area that I would assess. 
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a. What steps will you take to ensure that P ARM and the senior leadership of the 
Department have sound data to use to make decisions on the Department's 
investments'? 

Acquisition decisions should be data driven and, if confirmed, I would engage the 
operational and headquarter components to ensure that the reporting is based on 
current and accurate data. 

29. What efforts would you take to better understand the true cost of contracting for 
services'! 

The Federal Government spends more money on services than products, making services 
spend an important area for management attention. If confirmed, I would explore 
opportunities to review services requirements to ensure that the Department received a 
fair value for the services procured. 

30. What plans will you develop and execute to ensure that the contracting workforce 
across the department is able to effectively compete and manage the large 
procurements on the Southwest Border proposed by the President's budget? 

My knowledge of the plans for the Southwest Border is currently limited to publically 
available information. If confirmed, I would work with CBP, ICE, any other components 
engaged, and the Chief Procurement Officer to understand the specific forecasted needs, 
current capabilities, and plans to fill any gaps to ensure there are a sufficient number of 
trained and experienced contracting professionals and contracting officer representatives 
available internally or through other government agencies. such as the Army Corps of 
Engineers, to plan or, award, administer and close out the necessary procurements. 

Workforce 

3l. The Office of Personnel Management's 2016 Jlederal Employee Viewpoint Survey 
data showed that DHS ranked last among 37 large federal agencies in job 
satisfaction, leadership and knowledge management, results-oriented performance 
culture, and talent management. 

a. What do you consider to be the principal challenges in the area of human capital 
management at DHS'! 

Based on my past observations. the principal challenges are in attracting a pool of 
high quality candidates and retaining them, particularly for career fields that are in 
high demand, such as cyber. Additionally, there are still legacy effects of the rapid 
stand-up of the Department where, by necessity. strategic planning and integration 
efforts were deferred due to the urgency of the mission. 
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b. What steps would you take, if confirmed, to identify and address the root causes 
oflow morale? 

If confim1ed, I would ensure that the Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey data is 
being used, not in aggregate, but with suflicient granularity to identify the real 
challenges specific components or work groups are experiencing. A roll-up of data 
masks both the challenges and the strengths ofDHS. Additionally, employees at all 
levels need to be engaged in the development of the action plans to ensure that the 
actual root cause is being addressed and that positive change will be enduring. 

c. What experience from your past positions best equips you to address workforce 
challenges at DHS? 

Following the very public failures of the USCG Deepwater program, I rebuilt a 
workforce that had suffered from low morale and insufficient numbers of skilled 
workers, and helped create an acquisition directorate that functions as a motivated, 
high performing team. In addition. I currently manage a large, geographically 
distributed workforce wit11 diverse needs and challenges. I believe that my 
cumulative experience prepares me welt to build on the positive progress that is 
already underway under Secretary Kelly's and Deputy Secretary Duke's leadership. 

d. Will you commit to doing an analysis of the current Federal and contractor 
workforce at DHS to determine which contracts are being used for long term 
staff augmentation'? 

If confirmed, I commit to reviewing DHS workforce planning, including the 
composition of the total force (civilian, military, and contractor), and assessing the 
best way forward. 

32. Protecting whistleblower confidentiality is of the utmost importance to this 
Committee: 

a. In your career, bow have you addressed whisdeblower complaints? What steps 
did you take to ensure those individuals did not face retaliation and that their 
claims were thoroughly investigated? 

I have always addressed whistle blower complaints in accordance with the law, 
ensuring each complaint was taken seriously, handled promptly and appropriately, 
and that any individual raising a whistle blower complaint did not face retaliation. 
Additionally, I believe in creating an environment where each person has a feeling of 
personal empowerment and recognizes his or her personal responsibility to act with 
ethics and integrity and treat every person with respect. 
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b. How do you plan to work with the DHS OIG and other components to 
implement policy within the agency to encourage employees to bring 
constructive suggestions forward without the fear of reprisal? 

If con tinned, I would reach out to the DHS OlG to identify what policies and 
pmctices are currently in place and if there are proven best practices in government or 
industry that should be implemented. 

c. Do you commit without reservation to work to ensure that any whistleblower 
within DHS does not face retaliation'! 

Yes. 

d. Do you commit without reservation to take all appropriate action if notified 
about potential whistleblower retaliation? 

Yes. 

DHS Consolidation 

33. The St. Elizabcths campus was envisioned as the headquarters for DHS; however, 
the project is now over budget and behind schedule. How important do you believe 
the consolidation of DHS headquarters is to improving operations and efficiency? 

I believe that collocated leadership builds unity of effort by creating strong relationships, 
enhancing communication and collaboration, and speeding decision making, all of which 
enhance operational effectiveness and efficiency. 

V. Relations with Congress 

34. Do you agree without reservation to comply with any request or summons to appear 
and testify before any duly constituted committee of Congress if you are confirmed? 

Yes. 

35. Do you agree without reservation to make any subordinate official or employee 
available to appear and testify before, or provide information to, any duly 
constituted committee of Congress if you are confirmed? 

Yes. 
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36. Do you agree without reservation to comply fully, completely, and promptly to any 
request for documents, communications, or any other agency material or 
information from any duly constituted committee of the Congress ifyou are 
confirmed? 

Yes. 

VI. Assistance 

37. Are these answers your own'? Have you consulted with DHS, or any other 
interested parties? If so, please indicate which entities. 

Yes, these answers are my own. DHS Office of Legislative affairs provided guidance to 
ensure the answers were responsive and met the intent, but the substance of the responses 
is mine. 
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Minority 
Supplemental Pre-hearing Questionnaire 

l<'or the Nomination of Claire M. Grady to be 
Under Secretary for Management, Department of Homeland Security 

I. Background of the Nominee 

I. Do you seek out dissenting views and how do you encourage constructive critical 
dialogue with subordinates? 

Dissenting perspectives are an essential element of any healthy organization. I actively seek 
out alternate viewpoints and diverse stakeholders when tackling challenges and making 
decisions. The discussion and constructive tension leads to: exploration of an expanded 
range of options; more informed trade-off discussions with an understanding of the second 
and third order effects; and better decisions leading to better results and fewer unmitigated 
and/or unanticipated consequences. With my leadership team and my workforce, I regularly 
reinforce the importance of diverse perspectives and I actively seek out disruptive thinkers 
for my team. Each person knows it is their obligation to contribute their thoughts and ideas, 
especially if they have different views or perspectives. Additionally, I actively seek input 
from individuals (government and industry) on ways we can improve and best practices that 
should be employed more broadly to enhance our ability to generate the best possible 
outcomes. 

2. If confirmed, what experiences and lessons learned since leaving DHS will you bring to 
the position of Under Secretary of Management'? 

My experiences working at both an operational component within DHS and headquarters and 
then working at the headquarter level of another more established department, provided me 
unique insights into the value of integration, policy, and oversight and alignment of priorities. 
Three lessons I took away are: (I) Cross cutting forums that make decisions rather than 
merely share information are highly effective; (2) Efficiencies can be achieved by 
establishing data standards rather than mandating a single system solution; and (3) 
Headquarters' size should to be optimized to achieve results without putting an unreasonable 
burden on components. Additionally, !learned the importance of clear alignment of 
responsibility with accountability and the value of intra and inter agency collaboration. 

3. Please give examples of times in your career when you disagreed with your superiors 
and aggressively advocated your position. Give us a few examples of when you were 
successful and when you were not. 

In the very early pre-acquisition stages of the Offshore Patrol Cutter (OPC), there was a push 
to accelerate schedule to deliver needed capability to the fleet by reducing the time allotted to 
refine requirements and engage with industry. The belief was that based on the maturity of 
the ship requirements and the existing knowledge of the industrial base that the quality of the 
acquisition would not suffer. Highlighting the time and administrative effort that would be 
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saved by ensuring the requirements were clearly understood and making any needed 
corrections early in the process. I successfully persuaded leadership to include sufficient time 
in the schedule to release the draft ship specification for comment and receive and 
incorporate feedback from industry during the pre-solicitation process. This led to a very 
robust and effective industry engagement strategy, reduced military unique items, and 
attracted a non-traditional federal contractor to the competition, with the net etfect of 
increasing the affordability of the program and enhancing competition. 

An instance where l was unsuccessful was during the regulatory rulemaking process to 
implement a new requirement. I argued in favor of relying on government records that 
would be available in the future, rather than compelling individual firms to disclose 
government enforcement actions taken against the firm. However, the time to establish the 
government capability necessary to provide the data did not align with desire to have the 
regulation to take effect quickly and make a more immediate impact. After repeated 
escalations of the issue, where I cited the long o.tanding policy that each regulation must be 
tailored to impose "the least burden on society" and we explored any alternative data sources, 
a final decision was made by a senior administration official. The regulation was issued with 
the requirement for industry to disclose the data on government enforcement actions. Prior 
to the regulation becoming effective, it was challenged in court and enjoined based on a 
number of factors. including the court finding the regulation to be "complex, cumbersome 
and costly ... and which hamper the efficiency without quantifiable benefits." 

4. Please list and describe unclassified examples of when you made politically difficult 
choices that you thought were in the best interest of the country. 

As a career civil servant, I have been politically agnostic in my decision making and have 
always been committed to making decisions that were in the best interests of the nation. 
While any number of source selection decisions I have been involved with had strong 
political interest, the politics never impacted the conduct or the outcome of the procurement. 

5. What would you consider your greatest successes as a leader? 

The people I have trained and mentored that have already advanced. or will in the future 
advance, to leadership positions throughout the Federal Government. 

II. Policy Questions 

6. What efforts will you take to ensure that DHS docs not contract for services for 
inherently governmental work? 

I will ensure compliance with the FAR 7.503(e) mandate that requirements packages must 
contain a determination that none of the functions to be performed arc inherently 
governmental and that trained contracting officer representatives monitor contracts to ensure 
no inherently governmental work is performed. 
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7. What experience from your past positions will help with determining which work 
should be performed by Federal employees and which require the usc of service 
contracts? 

I have extensive experience leading organizations with blended workforces and with 
workforce planning to meet current and future mission requirements. I am currently in 
charge of the policy for the acquisition of services across DoD, including advanced review of 
future requirements, approval of services acquisition strategies that exceed $250 million. and 
post award peer reviews of major services contracts. I have previously participated in 
reviewing service contracts to ensure that the composition of the workforce aligned with the 
balanced workforce policies and the strategic needs of the organization. Additionally, I was 
responsible for the A-76 program when l was assigned to DHS headquarters in the 
2006/2007 timcframc. 

Ill. Relations with Congress and the Public 

8. If confirmed, bow will you make certain that you will respond in a timely manner to 
Member requests for information? 

If confim1ed, I would clearly communicate the importance and prioritization that requests 
for information from Members will receive and would review current tracking systems to 
ensure requests are received. acted upon. and completed in a timely manner. 

9. If confirmed, do you agree without reservation to reply to any reasonable request for 
information from the Ranking Member of any duly constituted committee of the 
Congress? 

Yes. 

l 0. If confirmed, do you agree without reservation to reply to any reasonable request for 
information from members of Congress? 

Yes. 

ll. If confirmed, do you commit to take all reasonable steps to ensure that you and your 
agency complies with deadlines established for requested information? 

Yes. 

12. If confirmed, do you commit to protect subordinate officials or employees from reprisal 
or retaliation for any testimony, briefings or communications with members of 
Congress? 

Yes. 
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13. If confirmed, will you ensure that your staff will fully and promptly provide 
information and access to appropriate documents and officials in response to requests 
made by the Government Accountability Office (GAO) and the Congressional Research 
Service? 

Yes. 

14. If confirmed, will you agree to work with representatives from this Committee and the 
GAO to promptly implement recommendations for improving DHS's operations and 
effectiveness? 

Yes. 

15. If confirmed, will you direct your staff to fully and promptly respond to Freedom of 
Information Act requests submitted by the American people? 

Yes. 

16. If confirmed, will you direct your staff to adopt a presumption of openness where 
practical, including identifying documents that can and should be proactively released 
to the public without requiring a Freedom oflnformation Act request? 

Yes. I would be committed to transparency whenever practicable. 

17. If confirmed, will you keep this Committee apprised of new information if it materially 
impacts the accuracy of information your agency's officials have provided us? 

Yes. 
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L , \ (( i \'~\( (1\/\. Gv'\"liJ!:i , hereby state that l have read the foregoing Pre-Hearing 
Questionnaire and Supplemental Questionnaire that the information provided therein is, to the 
best of my knowledge, current. accurate. and complete. 
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Senator John McCain 
Post-Hearing Questions for the Record 

Submitted to Claire Grady 
Nomination of Claire M. Grady to be Under Secretary for Management, 

U.S. Department of Homeland Security 
Wednesday, June 28,2017 

l. This committee may consider several bills on DHS acquisitions refom1. I am concerned 
that many of these bills merely codify current DHS acquisition policies that have been in 
place since 2008. Under current DHS acquisition policies, DHS continues to experience 
billions in cost overruns and delays. For example, an April22, 2015 GAO report (GA0-
15-17SP) found that only two of the 22 DHS programs it reviewed were on track to meet 
the initial schedule and cost parameters established after DHS's current acquisition policy 
went into effect in November 2008. 

Given the billions in cost overruns and schedule slips identified by GAO, do you 
believe codifying current DHS acquisition policies that have been in place since 2008 
will remedy how DHS procures goods, services, and major acquisition programs 
efficiently and minimize cost overruns? 

I have not personally had the opportunity to review the programs that comprise the 
DHS major acquisition portfolio, but the findings and recommendations in this GAO 
report are consistent with my experience of elements that are essential for acquisition 
success: 

• Well defined and stable requirements; 
• Sufticient numbers of trained and experienced acquisition professionals of 

various disciplines; and 

• Baselines for cost, schedule and performance that are accurate and 
documented. 

Codifying the requirements of acquisition processes into law would legally restrict the 
potential lor programs to proceed prematurely or without sufficient rigor. But given the 
complexity of acquisition policies, this could result in unintended consequences, such as 
creating a rigid compliance system that focuses on process, not outcomes, and restricted 
tlexibility to tailor acquisition processes appropriately for a particular type of acquisition, 
for example to take advantage of commercial technology innovation or to deploy a 
commercial off the shelf (COTS) capability. 

2. Do you agree that DHS, instead of procuring major systems that potentially have 
substantial development and integration risks associated with them, should focus 
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primarily on using commercial off-the-shelf (COTS) items, which shortens development 
time and minimizes costly and duplicative research by the government? 

Yes, commercial items and COTS should be the preferred approach for solutions to 
mission gaps and agency needs. Private industry investment in research and development 
is spurring innovation at an ever accelerating pace and DHS should capitalize on these 
developments wherever possible. 

3. If confirmed, will you support the use of cost-type contracts at DHS when developing, 
procuring, and deploying Major Acquisition Programs? If yes, please explain. 

I believe the full range of contract types should be available for use, but the use of cost
type contracts is, and should be, the least preferred approach. Cost-type contracts may be 
appropriate in limited circumstances, such as research and development, early 
proto typing, modeling and simulation, developmental activities, and cost sharing efforts. 
The emphasis should be on generating clear requirements, informed by market 
intelligence and risk reduction activities, such that industry can reasonably propose 
solutions and corresponding prices without inflating prices to account for numerous 
unknowns, mitigating the need for cost-type contracts. 

4. What specific policies should DHS implement to protect the American taxpayer from 
cost overruns when using cost-type contracts for Major Acquisition Programs? 

Cost-type contracts: should contain objective incentives to motivate the contractor to be 
cost conscious; meaningful cost, schedule, and performance metrics should be included 
in the contract; and a skilled contracting officer's representative should be assigned to 
closely monitor contractor performance. Additionally, to the maximum extent 
practicable, DHS should preserve the flexibility to select or move to an alternate solution; 
competition or the threat of competition is a powerful motivator for performance. 
Finally, cost performance should be accurately reflected in the contractor's past 
perfom1ance rating to influence (positively or negatively) future source selection 
decisions. 
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Senator Rand Paul 
Post-Hearing Questions for the Record 

Submitted to Claire Grady 
Nomination of Claire M. Grady to be Under Secretary for Management, 

U.S. Department of Homeland Security 
Wednesday, .June 28, 2017 

I. Ref1ecting upon your experience in both the DHS and the Department of Defense (DoD), 
what ideas and aspirations do you have to improve the DHS, and make the areas under 
your control, or which you can influence, more efficient and effective? 

From my experiences at DIIS and DoD, if confirmed I would want to immediately focus 
on two priority areas. First, I would focus on employee engagement and ensuring an 
environment where the contributions of the talented professionals of the Department are 
valued and each individual feels empowered to look for new and improved ways to 
accomplish the mission. Employee engagement is not just essential to recruiting and 
retaining a high caliber, high performing workforce, it is also a tremendous force 
multiplier for mission execution. Second, I would focus on Unity of Effort through 
engaging stakeholders from across the Department in strategic decisions and 
strengthening communications at all levels throughout the Department. If confirmed, by 
the end of my tenure, my goal is to have made sustainable progress in these two areas 
such that DHS becomes an employer of choice and the management and mission support 
functions are considered assets that enhance the ability of the dedicated men and women 
of DHS to keep our nation safe. 

2. My Federal Spending Oversight subcommittee is charged with examining all federal 
expenditures to ensure the taxpayer is getting the highest value for their dollar. To fulfil 
this objective, my subcommittee seeks to identify and eliminate waste, fraud, and abuse 
in the federal government, no matter how small, and to proactively pursue mechanisms to 
prevent waste of taxpayer dollars. I take this charge very seriously. One of the ways I 
execute these duties is by regularly issuing a "Waste Report" to highlight concerning 
activities and wasteful expenditures of federal dollars. One such early report was to 
highlight whistleblower disclosures regarding waste in DHS's U.S. Coast Guard 
(USCG). I 

In that instance, it was determined that USCG members were spending more than $1 
million per year, wastet\Jlly travelling from Alaska to distant major tourist destinations 
(such as Orlando, Florida or Savannah, Georgia), instead of the nearest major city (such 
as Seattle, Washington), for medical treatment, while the taxpayer toot the bill for not 
just their expenses, but that of their family as well. Worse, the Inspector General found 
that in 94 percent of instances, the records were missing the most basic documentation, 
ranging in everything from travel requests and approvals to cost estimates or even 
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medical documentation to certify the needed medical treatments. This instance highlights 
a range of issue areas from deficient policy to lack of internal controls. 

a. What has DHS done since my and the IG's findings in 2015? 

I value the important role that the Inspector General plays in promoting an 
efficient and effective Department and take all findings of potential for fraud, 
waste and abuse very seriously. But I am not familiar with this particular matter 
nor with the progress that has been made to address the deficiencies in internal 
controls since the report was issued. 

b. Do you believe matters have been completely remedied? If not, what will you do 
to address such matters both at the USCG, and throughout the DHS? 

I am not familiar with the status of implementation of the DHS Inspector 
General's recommendations for this particular matter, but if confirmed, I would 
review the status of all outstanding DHS IG recommendations to ensure they are 
being addressed with corrective action plans and appropriate resources. 
Additionally, if confirmed, I would prioritize engaging early with leadership of 
both GAO and DHS OIG to understand and gain insight into their priorities and 
on-going work and to avail myself of their insights and priorities. 
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Ranking Member McCaskill 
Post-Hearing Questions for the Record 

Submitted to Claire Grady 
Nomination of Claire M. Grady to be Under Secretary for Management, 

U.S. Department of Homeland Security 
Wednesday, June 28, 2017 

1. On March 6, 2017, CBP issued a solicitation for the design and build of several prototype 
walls for the United States border with Mexico. 

a. Do you agree that a cost benefit analysis and an analysis of alternatives should 
take place prior to implementing a project like building a border wall along the 
entire U.S. Mexico border? 

I concur that after a preliminary ITllSSion need has been identified, a study 
(analysis of alternatives or cost benefit analysL'i) analyzing Vdrious alternatives 
that could meet that need should be assessed based on cost, schedule, risk and 
capability before a program begins to develop or obtain the solution determined to 
be the best option. Some early acquisition activity may occur before completion 
of the analysis of alternatives and can help inform the analysis, such as 
ell:ploration of various concepts of operation, studies, experimentation and 
prototyping. 

b. Are there any circtunstances under which you would support a project that went 
ahead without sue h reviews? 

There are limited circurn.<;tances in which I would support a project proceeding 
ahead of such reviews, such as when an urgent operational need emerges/is 
identified and threat necessitates a rapid response. However, I do not believe that 
the immediate response necessitated by an emergent threat would raise to the 
level of a major program and an appropriate streamlined analysis of possible 
alternatives should be performed before proceeding, even in response to urgent 
operational needs. 

c. If you are confrrmed, will you commit to conducting such reviews to determine 
what we actually need in terms of a wall structure prior to awarding any 
contracts? 

If confirmed, I would commit to only awarding contracts appropriate to early 
acquisition activities, such as exploration of various concepts of operation, 
studies, experimentation and prototyping, before completion of an analysis of 
alternatives. 
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d. Will you cormnit to requmng a cost benefit analysis be conducted by CBP for the 
building of a border wall? 

If confinned, yes I will. 

2. Good acquisition planning requires not only a focus on the present costs of a contract but 
the Jiiture life cycle costs of the effort, and it is DHS policy to conduct Life Cycle Cost 
Estimates on large procurements. 

a. Are you aware of any life cycle cost estimate that was conducted prior to the pre
solicitation notice for the border wall prototype acquisition? 

I have not yet been engaged in the specifics of the contemplated border wall 
acquisition, but if confirmed, I would review the status and progress of this effurt 
with CBP, Program Accountability and Risk Management (P ARM), and the 
Deputy Undersecretary for Management to mderstand how life cycle costs are 
being considered as part of the acquisition planning process. 

b. Will you commit to requiring the accurate completion of a life cycle cost estimate 
for the border wall? 

Yes, if confirmed, I would require a life cycle cost estimate for the border wall. 

3. TI1e DHS FY18 budget requested a$3.1 million or2.3%decrease in the budget for the 
DHS oro from the FY20 17 annuali7J:d continuing resolution. This decrease also 
represents a $27 million or 17% decrease from the DHS OIG FY16 budget. 

a. What i~ your position on the proposed cuts to the DHS OIG budget? 

I support the important role that the DHS oro plays in promoting an efficient and 
effective Department, but I am not knowledgeable about the President's FY 18 
budget request for the organization. 

b. Given the checkered history at DHS in regards to large acquisitions do you feel 
that decreasing the budget of the 010 is appropriate at this tinle? 

I do not have any insight into the development of the President's FY 18 budget 
request for the DHS OTG, but I do support the importance of independent oversight of 
major acquisitions and in the valuable work that the GAO and the DHS 010 provide 
in thi~ area. 
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4. GAO published a report in March 2016 on the budget shortfalls that are projected at DHS 
for its major acquisition programs. 'The review found that 10 of the major acquisition 
programs had funding gaps of 10% or more. 

a. How would you address these shortfalls? 
I concur with GAO's recommendations, as did DHS, regarding the steps DHS 
should take to address these shmtfulls including requiring components to address 
funding gaps and make tradeoffu to fit within budget constraints and certiJY to the 
atfordability before gaining approval for a major acquisition milestone decision. 
Additionally, there should be mmual reviews of cost estimates to align resource 
needs with resource requests sequenced to support the budget development 
process. If confirmed, I would review the status of implementation of these GAO 
recommendations. 

b. What acquisition strategies would you usc to ensure that new programs don't fall 
into this trap? 

To avoid these challenges in the future, if confirmed, I would require programs to 
develop, mature, and refine cost estimates for acquisition progrmm throughout the 
lifecycle tor the program. These actions provide two benefits. First, they identifY 
funding challenges as early as possible to allow trade-offu to be made and to 
inform fitture budget requests. Second, they provide tor better decision making as 
leadership will have access to the best estimate of the cost of delivering, 
operating, and sustaining a capability. 

5. You have stressed the importance ofhaving a strong acquisitions workforce. In 2016, 
GAO recommended that DHS develop and implement a plan to flll key gaps in 
acquisition personnel. As DHS plans for reorganization, it will have to prioritize hiring 
and retention of certain positions and mission areas over others. 

a. As Under Secretary for Management, how will you evaluate which positions 
within your directorate to prioritize? 

Rather than taking an approach of prioritizing posJtJons, I would assess what arc 
the highest priority functions that the Management Directorate performs and look 
for opportunities to gain efficiencies in execution of those functions and to reduce 
lower/non-value added functions and activities. 

b. If confirmed, what would you do to improve the acquisition workforce at DHS to 
avoid poor pre-acquisition planning? 

To enhance and mature pre-acquisition planning, if confirmed, I would build on 
the initial success ofthe Joint Requirements Council and the emphasis on 
strategic decision making earlier in the acquisition and investment lire cycle. The 
requirements process for acquisitions, regardless of dollar value, should be 
informed by the requirements community, who typically identify themselves as 
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operators who need the capability for mission execution, rather than as part of the 
acquisition workforce. Additionally, I would continue to emphasiz.e to the entire 
acquisition workforce the importance ofmarket research and market intelligence 
regarding the state of current and emerging technology to inform and shape 
acquisition programs. 

c. If confirmed how will you convey the importance of improving the acquisition 
workforce to reduce wastefi.Ii spending? 

·!be importance of a skilled, experienced, and trained acqwsrtton workforce to 
deliver maximum value for every dollar wowd be a constant communication 
theme. Unfortunately, the return on investment for appropriately stalling 
acquisition programs is well established, but not quantified. So to convey the 
importance of improving and sustaining the acquisition workforce, I would point 
to cost and delays of prior programs that were victim~ of inadequate acquisition 
stalling and examples of successful acquisition programs that were appropriately 
stafled. 

6. The DHS Unity of Effort initiative has led to stronger management systems and oversight 
of major acquisition programs that leverage the experience of the components. This 
effort includes the Departments revitalization ofthe Joint Requirements Council and the 
Acqtrisition Review Board processes. 

a. As Under Secretary for Management, how will you continue these efforts to 
ensure greater management and accountability in the acquisitions program? 

If confirmed, to continue these efforts, I wowd work with Secretary who sets 
strategic priorities, the Deputy Secretary who chairs the Deputy's Management 
Action Group, the Under Secretary for Strategy, Policy, and Plans who has 
responsibility for the Integrated Planning Gtridance, the Under Secretary for 
Science and Technology who has insights into emerging technologies and threats, 
and component leadership that provide critical insight into mission and 
requirements to ensure a cohesive strategy tor future acquisitions and to infom1 
current acquisition resource decisions. 

b. If confiffi1Cd, how will you leverage the experience of the components to inform 
major acquisitions program? 

The most important aspect of acquisition to leverage the experience of 
components is in the requirements defmition process and operational testing. The 
individuals that will be accomplishing the mission are in the best position to 
inform what gaps currently exist in capabilities today and arc forecasted for the 
future and how best to close those gaps. ·Ibis operational insight is essential for 
requirements development and major acquisition programs to ensure needed 
capability is delivered to the field operators. 
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c. If confirmed, what additional steps will you take to create accountability and 
oversight of smaller acquisition programs at the Department and component 
levels? 

Responsibility and accountability should be in alignment. If confirmed, I would 
review delegation of acquisition approval authorities for small dollar value 
acquisition programs to ensure aligrunent with the component's proven ability to 
apply appropriate processes, resources, and component leadership engagement to 
deliver successful results through acqui~ition programs. 

7. One ofthe many critical roles ofthe Under Secretary for Management is Strategic human 
capital planning and workforce structuring is critical to the Department effectively 
meeting the many different missions ofthe components and the overall mission offhe 
Department. 

a. If confirmed, what would be your top priorities in addressing the many human 
capital challenges at the Department? 

If confirmed, my two top priorities in the human capital area would be reviewing 
the progress made on the components' employee engagement plans and assessing 
with the Chief Htunan Capital Officer at headquarters and the components hiring 
plans lor vacant positions that need to be filled. 

b. If confirmed, how will you solicit input, ensure consistency, and hold accountable 
the components when developing and implementing workforce strategies and 
policies at the Department? 

If confirmed, I would work in coqjtmction with component leadership, the chief 
human capital o flicers and the leads for the functional communities (procurement, 
iniormation technology, etc.) to understand the current status of the workforce 
strategies and seek to harmoni7-C the various strategies. Ahernate pay structures 
and various incentives are valuable tools to assist in creating a successful strategy 
to address challenging assignments, scarce skill sets, and diJfleult to fill positions, 
but should not create a disparity in pay and benefits !hat is not based on sound 
rationale. 

c. If eonfmned, what do you believe is necessary to help the Department detennine 
the appropriate mix of federal employees and service contractors and what steps 
will you take to improve the cost-benefit analysis of creating the right mix fur 
smarter contracting decisions') 

I believe that a balanced workforce comprised of civilian, military, and contractor 
personnel is necessary to successfully execute the myriad of missions !hat 
comprise the Departtnent. The most important fuctor in achieving an efficient and 
effective strategy is a human capital plan that is forward looking, takes into 



82 

account opportlllmtes and threats when forecasting future needs and reflects 
component specific needs. While no planning document is ever perfect, planning 
for current and future requirements allows an agency to make informed decisions 
and set a strategic direction, rather than making potentially sub-optimal decisions 
based on unanticipated needs. 

8. Since its creation, the Depmiment has struggled to unif'y the various components into a 
singular entity with a common focus and mission. As Under Secretary for Management, 
you play a critical role in building the management structures to help drive jointness and 
build a common culture. 

a. If confirmed, what will be your approach to addressing the issue of jointness and 
driving a comnxm culture at the Depmiment? 

My approach, if confirmed, would be to build on areas where there are established 
commonalities to seek additional opportunities to build in and reinforce jointness. 
believe the various ftmctional chiefS and the communities they lead represent a 
tremendous opportunity to eubance alignment and to strengthen the Department. 
Through the vatious functional chiefS, I would seek to futiher or establish Centers of 
Excellence and/or lead components on initiatives of value across multiple 
components. Additionally, I would seck opportunities to strengthen and mature the 
Joint Requirements Council. 
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Senator Heidi Heitkamp 
Post-Hearing Questions for the Record 

Submitted to Claire Grady 
Nomination of Claire M. Grady to be Under Secretary for Management, 

U.S. Department of Homeland Security 
Wednesday, June 28,2017 

1. Cybersecurity is one of the most challenging emerging threats our country faces. As our 

communities are increasingly interwoven online, we have to be increasingly careful about 

cybersecurity threats to businesses and families. I recognize that your background in 

acquisitions has given you a holistic understanding of the many components within DHS. 

a. Could you briefly elaborate on how you will leverage your background to address 
cybersecurity and IT modernization issues? 

I believe cybersecurity must be considered up-front as part of the requirements 

process. taking into consideration the risks associated with current and future threats. 

Cybersecurity should be built into the test plans throughout the acquisition process, 

including protection of any sensitive information stored in contractor's systems 

during the conduct of the procurement, and a capability should be tested to ensure it 

meets appropriate cybersccurity standards before fielding. 

b. As you address cybersecurity and IT modernization efforts, what will be your top 

priorities? 

I have not yet had an opportunity to review DHS' cybersecurity and IT modernization 

efforts, but if confirmed, would in concert with the DHS Chief Information Officer, 
make it a priority to understand the current status of the Department's IT 

modernization efforts and seek opportunities to achieve efficiencies where practicable 

through commonality and elimination of costly legacy systems. 

2. In your questionnaire and during your staff interview and hearing, you recognized the 

recruitment, retention, and morale challenges facing DHS. One of my top priorities since 

joining the Senate has been to address CBP staffing challenges along the Northern 
Border, where it has been difficult to recruit and retain folks in remote locations. 

a. What strategies will you employ to address recruitment and retention issues in 

rural areas? 

Recruitment and retention will be a top priority for me, if I were to be confirmed, as 

instability in the workforce not only puts mission execution at risk, it creates 
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tremendous strain on the hardworking homeland security professionals who are 
serving in undermmmed locations, which further exacerbates the situation. I 
understand that this is a long-standing challenge and would first work with the DHS 
Chief Human Capital Officer, Angela Bailey, and the impacted components on what 
have been identified as the impediments to recruitment and retention. I believe the 
solutions must be data driven and that the perspective of and input from the 
employees must be factored in to ensure that the root causes are being addressed and 
that improvements will result in sustainable progress. 

b. What steps can Congress take to help you achieve this goal? 

As part of the efforts to address this important priority, if confirmed, I would be 
committed to exploring all possible solutions to this challenge and to working with 
Congress to ensure DHS has the tools and flexibilitics it needs, including exploring 
statutory authorities provided to other Departments for potential applicability at DHS. 

3. Managers play a vital role in the culture of an agency, and are responsible for giving 
employees the tools they need to succeed and thrive in the workplace. Ensuring that 
managers are adequately trained and have the leadership qualities necessary to effectively 
manage, lead, and empower the DHS workforce is critical to the agency's effectiveness 
in protecting the homeland. During your staff interview, you recognized the importance 
of making sure supervisors are well-trained and qualified for leadership positions. 

a. As Under Secretary for Management, what strategies will you employ to ensure 
that supervisors are well trained and qualified for leadership positions? 

If I were to be confirmed, to ensure that supervisors are both trained and qualified for the 
critical leadership positions they hold, I would work with the Department's human 
resources and learning professionals to ensure the Department's mandatory supervisor 
training addresses the skills necessary to be a successful supervisor and to identify and 
correct any gaps in training. Working with component leadership, I would seek to 
identify best practices from high performing locations/entities to replicate more broadly 
and also identify under-performing organizations and locations and work with the 
components to otTer remedial training to better equip existing supervisors for the 
positions they hold. I would also seek opportunities to develop the next generation of 
leaders by offering training and experiential opportunities for individuals to enable them 
to develop and practice management and leadership skills before becoming supervisors. 
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June 23, 2017 

IT Alliance 
for Public Sector 
A 01Vision of ITI 

The Honorable Ron Johnson 
Chairman 
Homeland Security & Governmental Affairs 
Committee 
U.S. Senate 
340 Dirksen Senate Office Building 
Washington, DC 20510 

Dear Chairman Johnson and Ranking Member McCaskill: 

The Honorable Claire McCaskill 
Ranking Member 
Homeland Security & Governmental Affairs 
Committee 
U.S. Senate 
340 Dirksen Senate Office Building 
Washington, DC 20510 

On behalf of the members of the Information Technology Alliance for Public Sector (ITAPS),1 1 write today to 
endorse the nomination and confirmation of Claire Grady to be the next Undersecretary for Management at the 
Department of Homeland Security (DHS). 

ITAPS has had the pleasure to work with Claire Grady in her term as the Director of Defense Procurement and 
Acquisition Policy, where she has consistently been open to hearing industry perspectives on the array of topics and 
issues her office addressed. Her willingness to engage with stakeholders on issues that drive how the Department 
of Defense acquires and manages the mission capabilities it needs in today's complex national security environment 
has been a real asset to the American taxpayer. For the information and communications technology sector, these 
issues include sustaining and gaining access to some of the latest innovations available and understanding the 
shifting reliance the department has had on commercial items, as they are increasingly called upon to deliver 
mission capabilities. We have sincerely appreciated her engagement and willingness to work with ITAPS and our 
members. 

Leadership in the role of Undersecretary for Management will be critical at DHS as Congress and the administration 
move forward to improve the acquisition workforce and modernize information technology networks and systems. 
For these reasons, we believe Ms. Grady is an excellent nominee for this role and would urge you to consider her 
nomination favorably and vote to swiftly confirm her as the next Undersecretary for Management at DHS. Thank 
you for your consideration of our endorsement and, should you have any questions, please feel free to contact me 
at 202-626-5758 or at thodgkins@itiU)ffi. 

';"~ 

A.R. "Trey" Hodg~n)', Ill 
Senior Vice President, Public Sector 

1 About !TAPS. ITAPS, a division of the Information Technology Industry Council {IT!), is an a!!iance of leading technology companies building and 
integrating the latest innovative technologies for the public sector market. With a focus on the federal, state, and local levels of government, as well 
as on educational institutions, !TAPS advocates for improved procurement policies and practices, while identifying business development 
opportunities and sharing market intel!lgence with our industry participants_ Visit Lt<>ps.itic org to learn more. Follow us on Twitter @IT Allwn<:ePS. 

Follow us on Twitter @ITAlliancePS I learn more at itaps.itic.org 
IT Alliance for Public Sector 111011< St. NW, Suite 610 I Washington, DC 20005 
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OPENING STATEMENT OF HENRY KERNER, NOMINEE FOR SPECIAL COUNSEL, OFFICE OF 
SPECIAL COUNSEL, BEFORE THE SENATE HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL 

AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 

Chainuan Johnson, Ranking Member McCaskill, and distinguished members of the Committee: 
Thank you for the honor to appear before you today, and for the privilege of your consideration 
of my confirmation. I am humbled and honored to have been nominated by the President to lead 
this important office that protects the whistleblowers vital to holding our government 
accountable. 

I would like to start by thanking a few people: First and foremost, a big thank you to my family 
in California who are watching online. They have been incredibly supportive and I appreciate 
their encouragement and steadfastness. I would also like to thank Katherine and Nick Rossi, 
who have been tremendous friends. I am also terrifically grateful to Senator John McCain, who 
gave me the opportunity to serve as his staff director on this Committee's Penuanent 
Subcommittee on Investigations during the I 13th Congress- making this something of a 
homecoming for me. Additionally, I am heartened by the attendance of so many current and 
fonner colleagues of mine. I have learned so much from all of them and appreciate their 
continued support and affection. And a special thank you to John Vecchione and Julie Smith of 
Cause of Action Institute for being so accommodating with my time during the continuation 
process. 

Lastly, I would be remiss, if! failed to express my appreciation for the outgoing OSC leadership. 
Special Counsel Carolyn Lerner, Acting Special Counsel Adam Miles, and the career staff at 
OSC should be commended for restoring confidence in the agency and significantly advancing 
protections for whistleblowers. I am especially grateful that Mr. Miles decided to bring on new 
Principal Deputy Special Counsel Tristan Leavitt early to assist with the transition process. Mr. 
Leavitt, an eight-year Hill veteran with whom I've worked previously, is exceptionally talented 
and committed to the mission of the agency. I am thrilled he chose to join OSC last week, and I 
look forward to working with him again, should I be continued. 

As for my own background, I have been a government lawyer and counsel for nearly my whole 
professional life. I served as a prosecutor in Los Angeles County for nearly two decades, most 
of which I spent in the eity of Compton, California. That experience taught me how crucial it is 
for citizens to have confidence in the law and the legal system to trust, and be given tangible 
reasons to believe, that government officials with integrity are striving to apply the law fairly to 
each and every person. I also found satisfaction in searching for the truth based on evidence and 
facts, not preconceptions or assumptions. As a frontline prosecutor, it doesn't matter what you 
think someone did. You have to prove it beyond a reasonable doubt, and you have an ethical 
obligation only to bring a case if you honestly believe it is valid. 

Among other roles, I spent several years in the complaints section, which required me to review 
cases as they came into the office and decide what, if any, charges to file. This experience taught 
me valuable skills in how to assess credibility and make timely judgments about the merits of 
cases. 
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Once I transitioned to the Hill, I was one of the primary congressional investigators of the "Fast 
and Furious" scandal, which involved allegations of"gunwalking" made by whistleblowers to 
Congress. My work with whistleblowers continued when I became the minority staff director on 
PSI, and when I returned to the House Oversight and Government Reform Committee in a 
leadership role. Through my interactions with the whistleblowers, I have learned about what 
animates people to speak out when others may not, and what a vital impact such brave civil 
servants ean have on our country's policies. 

I believe my professional experiences have given me a better understanding of how 
whistleblowers might feel when they want to do the right thing, but their supervisors ignore their 
concerns. For example, during my time in Los Angeles, I was once ordered to proceed to trial 
with a case that I felt did not meet the legal requirements or ethical obligations incumbent upon 
me as a prosecutor and a member of the Bar. Despite my protestations, the prosecutor's office 
would not reverse its theory of the case and ordered me to proceed to trial. 

In order to resolve my significant ethical concerns, I chose to go outside ofthe traditional 
channels for recourse. I took it upon myself to conduct additional investigation of the crime 
scene and to interview additional witnesses. These witnesses provided information that 
contradicted my supervisor's original theory of the case. I took my findings back to the office 
and managed to convince my bosses that we should not proceed with the case. While this was an 
isolated case, the experience- combined with my decades of work with numerous crime victims 
and government whistleblowers- has allowed me to gain a better understanding of the 
challenges and self-doubt many whistleblowers experience while trying to do the right thing. 

To that end, I am particularly pleased that the Committee has done so much work to advance 
legislation to protect whistleblowers. Just last month, the Senate passed this Committee's Dr. 
Chris Kirkpatrick Whistleblower Protection Act. It was developed in response to this 
Committee's work with Department of Veterans Affairs whistleblowers, but it will help federal 
employees government-wide once enacted. 

Chairman Johnson and Ranking Member McCaskill, I know that you have also put an immense 
amount of work into the Office of Special Counsel Reauthorization Act, which was reported to 
the Senate floor last month. I have already heard from staff at OSC about how beneficial that 
legislation is in clarifying Congress's longstanding intent to provide OSC with access to all 
materials necessary to carry out the responsibilities assigned to it in 1978. 

Two weeks ago, the President signed the Follow the Rules Act, and I want to thank this 
Committee for working so swiftly to developS. 1083 and get it to the President's desk. That key 
bill remedies OSC's inability to obtain extensions of personnel stays when the Merit Systems 
Protection Board is without a quorum, as it is presently. As the Committee knows, this 
straightforward fix has a very direct impact for whistleblowers, including in cases currently 
under investigation by OSC. 

These provisions will greatly strengthen my capacity to protect whistleblowers should I be 
confirmed as Special Counsel. For that I am grateful. 
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In closing, I would just like to highlight a few of my goals for OSC, should I be confirmed, based 
on my discussions to date with members and staff in Congress, stakeholders, and OSC 
employees. First, as I already mentioned, I want to continue the good job Ms. Lerner has done 
and build on her successes at OSC. Second, I want to continue to implement the information 
technology system upgrades currently in progress, while paying special attention to cybersecurity 
and caseload efficiency gains. Third, I want to address how to optimize intake of an ever
expanding case load in order to provide appropriate response times to whistleblowers. Fourth, I 
want to increase education and outreach with agency and congressional staff, especially with 
regard to the Hatch Act and whistleblowers' rights. And finally, I want to place an increased 
emphasis on litigation to promote accountability, deter future violations, and strengthen OSC's 
bargaining position when negotiating settlement agreements for whistleblowers. 

If confirmed, I look forward to the opportunity to work collaboratively with this Committee and 
other stakeholders to protect one of the federal government's most important assets dedicated 
federal employees who are willing to "blow the whistle" on misconduct and violations of the 
public trust. 

Thank you, and I would be happy to answer any questions the Committee may have. 
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REDACTED 
HSGAC BIOGRAPHICAL QUESTIONS }(OR 

EXECUTIVE NOMINEES 

1. Basic Biographical Information 

Please provide the foUowing information. 

a 

1 

0 
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Never Married Married Separntcd 

oX 

2 

Annulled -DivOrced 

0 

Widowed 

D 

0 
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2. Education 

List all post-secondary schools attended. 

UCLA UNIVERSITY E<l ~s~ rrcs<'nl M,A. 6/89 
09/1984 0611989 0 0 

UCLA UNIVERSITY Esl Esf Pt-ueni B.A. 6/89 
09/1984 06/89. 

ts• Ed Present 

3 
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3. Employment 

(A) List all of your employment activities, including unemployment and self-employment. 
If the employment activity was military duty, list separate employment activity periods to 
show each change of military duty station. Do not list employment before your 18th 
birthd11y ~nless to provide a minimum oft..Vo years of employment history. 

0911992 

COUNTY GOVERNMENT L.A. COUNTY DEPUTYDA COMPTO- ... 
DISTRICT N,CA 01193 
ATTORNEY'S OFFICE 

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT US HOUSE SENIOR WASHIN E" 
COMMITTEE ON COUNSEL GTON, OIIJ.l 
OVERSIGHT AND D.C. 
QOV'T REFORM 

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT HSGAC STAFF I D.C. 
f,), 

DIRECTOR 02113 
AND CHIEF 
COUNSEL AT 
PSI 

fEDERAL GOVERNMENT HOUSE OVERIGHT DEPUTY D.C. ... 
COMMITTEE DIRECTOR, 01115 

INVSTIGATION 
s 

4 

Date 
· .'Enipli)ymentE 

':. !!lki! 
(il\Qtithl:y<l!f) 
~c;ti,e?:~ bl.l.)(; if 

· · esttJjll!te)'(cheek 
·~p~s~~r-boxif 
stil!· ertiplpye"d) 

i£!.t 

01/93 

E~l 

0112011 

Est 
02113 

... 
011!5 

. .. 
0311~ 
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(B) List any advisory, consultative, honomry or other part-time service or positions with 
federal, state, or local governments, not listed elsewhere. 

"" 
Eu Present 

4. Potential Conflict oflnterest 

(A) Describe any busin-ess relationship, dealing or financial transaction which yon have had 
during ~he last 10 years, whether for yourself, on behalf of a client, or acting as. an agent, 
that could in any way constitute or result in a possibl" conflict of interest in the position to 
which you have been nominated. 

NONE 

(B) Describe any activity during the past 10 years in which you have engaged for the 
purpose of directly or indirectly Influencing the passage, defeat or modification of any 

5 
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legislation or affecting .the. administration or execution of law or public policy, other th.an 
while in· a federal government capaCity. 
NONE 

5. Honors and Awards 

Listall sch!>birships, fello\vsbjps, h<morary degrees, civilian service citations, military 
medalf!, academiC or prof~si(mal hom>rs, honorary society memberships and any !Jther 
special r~ognition for outstanding service or achievement. 

DEPARTME.NTAL SCHOLAR {HISTOIW-UCLA); PHI BETA KAPPA; CITATION 
FOR OUTSTANDING SERVICE, CITY OF C()JVIPTON, JANUARY 2011 

6. Memberships 

List all memberships that you have held in professional, S!>cial, busiuess,fraternal, 
scholarly,.civic, or charitable organizations in the last 10 years. 

Unless relevant to your nomination, you do NOT need to include memberships in 
charitable organizations available to the public as a result of a tax deductible donation of 
$1,000 or less, Parent-Teacher Associations or other organizations connected to schools 
attended by your childreil,athletic dubs or teams, automobile support !>rganizatioris.(such 
a:s AAA), discounts clubs (such as Gr.oupon .or s·am's, Club), or affinity 
memberships/consumer clubs (such as frequent flyer memberships). 

CALIFORNIA BAR l2/92,PRESENT MEMBER 

D.C. BAR 

FEDERALIST SOCIETY 

WOODEN ATHLETIC FUND 
(UCLA SPORTS BOOSTER 
GROUP) 

112017-PRESENT 

INTERM1TTENTLY 

2004cPRESENT 

6 

MEMBER 

MEMBER 

MEMBER 
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7. Political Activity 

(A) Have you ever been .a candidate .for or been el.ected or appointed to. a political office'? 

(B) List any offic(!S held in or services rendered. to a political party or election committe!! 
during theJast ten years that you. have not listed elsewhere. . 

7 
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(C) Itemize all individual political contributions of$200 .or more that yQu. h.avc madejn the 
past five years to any individual, campaign organization, political party,.political action 
committee, or similar entity •. Please list each individual contribution and notthe total 
amount contributed to the person or entity during the year. 

NfA 

8. 
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8. Publications and Speeches 

(A) Listthe titles, publishers and dates ofbooks,.articles, reports or other publ~hed 
materials that you have written, including articles published on. the Internet. Please provide 
the Committee with (!opies of all listed publications; In lieu of hard copies, electronic copies 
can be provided via e-mail or other digital format; 

rszs:;>··.···········•·•i~'•··.· .. ········.···.·:-;g:)· [(/'. i ••...•.•••.• '>, .• 

. ·.·•.r•···.··.···············•J·>·•···,··· 
·;~ <·:s•·.":"' :: \. )•·· .. •.·. 

N/A 

--

9 
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(B) List.any formal speecbesyo11 have delivered during the last five years and. provide the 
Committee with copies ofthose speeches reiQvant to tile position for which you have been 
nominated. Include any testimony to Congress or any other legislative or admi~"tistrative 
body. These items. can be provided electronically via e,.mail or other digital format. 

·. 

N/A 

10 
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{C) List all speeches and testimony you have delivered in the pas~ ten years, except for 
those the text of which. you are providing to the Committee. 

1· •. · .•..• '/ .. ··.:.~ .•.....••.•••...•.•..... · .•..•....• ,. I /) ....... :··•;;~:~L>t >.> I.e·.······ ,•;;•.<i.;:>>' .;. 
·.·· 

NfA 

9 .. Criminal History 

Since(and including) your 181b birthday, has any ofthc following happened? 
NOTOALL . 

11 
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Have you been issued a summons, citation, or ticket to appC<lr in court ina criminal proceeding ag~instyou? 
(ExClude citations invqlving traffic infractions where the fine was less .than $300 and did not inc.lude alcohol or 
drugs.) 

• Have you peen arrested by any p<>lice officer, sheriff, marshal" or any other type oflaw enforcement otftcial? 

Have you heen charged, .convicted, ot· s.entenced of a crime in any court? 

Have you b.een or. are yoll·currently on prob;1tion or parole? 

Are you currentl;y on trial or a',Vlliting a trial on crimlna] charges? 

To your.knowledge, have yo.u ever been the·subject Qr target ofa federal, state or local criminal investigatiqn? 

If the answer to any ofthe questions abOve is yes, please answer the questions below for 
each crhninal event (citationfarrest, investigation, etc.). If the (lventwas an htvcstigation, 
where the question below asks for information about the offense, please offe:t' information 
about the offense under investigation (if known). 
N/A 

A) bate ofoffense: 

a. fs lhis an estimate (Yes/No): 

B) Description ofthe specific nature of the offense: 

C) Diq.lne.offense inwlve any Qfthe tbtlowlng? 
1) Dqmestic vi.olence or. a crime· ofviolence (such as b~ery or assault) against your child, dependent, 

cohabitant, spO\:!Se, former spouse, or someone with wh.om you share.a child in common: Yes /No 
2} Firearms or explosives: Yes I No. · 
3) Alcohol or drugs; Yes I No 

D) Location w4ere lheoffense occurred (city, county; state, zip code; country); 

E) Were you arrested, summoned, cited or did you receive a.ticket to app.car. as a resukofthis offense .by ·any 
police officer, sheriff, marshal or any other typeoflaw enforcement official: Y est No 

!)' Name.ofthe law enforcement a~ency that artested/cited/summoned yo.u: 

2) I;ocation oftlliJ Jaw enforcement·agency {city, county, state, zip code;. country): 

F) As a result of this offense were)•ou charged, convicted, cllrtently awaiting trial, and/or ordered to·. appear in 
court in a criminal proceeding against you: Yes I No 

l) If yes, provide the name·ofthe court and the lC>catioo orihe court (city, county, state, zip code, 
countty): · 

2) If yes, provide all the charges brought against you for this offense, and the outcome.ofeacb charged 
offimse(~uch as found.gu1lty, found n6t-guilty, .charge dropped or "nolle pros;'' e(c}. If you were futind 

12 
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guilty of or pleaded guilty to a less¢r.offen~e, list sep!!falely both. the original charge and the lesser 
offense: · 

3) Ifno,. provide explanation: 

G} Were you setiteticetl as a: result ofthfs offense: Y ~I No 

H) Provide a description oftl)e ~entence: 

I) Were you sentenced to lmprisorimentfora term exceeding one year: Yes I No 

J) Were you incarcerated as a resu(t.oftba:tsentence.fornot less than one yean Yes/ No 

K) lfthe <;onviction resuited in imprisonme11t, provide the dates that you actually were incarcerated: 

L) If conviction resulted in probation or parole, provide the dates ofpmbailoil or parole: 

M) Are you cljrrently ontrial, awaiting a tria!, or awaiting sentencing O)l criminal chargesforlhis·offense:. Yes I 
No 

N} Provide explanation: 

13 
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10. Civil Litigation and Administrative or Legislative Proceedings 

(A)Since(and including) your 18th. birthday, baveyou b~en a party to any public r.ecord 
civil court action or administrative or legislative proceeding ·Of any kind that resulted in (1) 
a finding of wrongdoing against you, or (2) a settlement agreementfor·you, or some other 
person or entity, to tnake a payment to settle all~ations against you, or for' you to take, or 
refrain from taking, some action. Do NOT include small Claims proceedings. NO 

(B) In addition tothose listed above, have yon or any bus.ines.s ofwhichyon were an officer, 
director or owner ever b.een l!lvolved as a.p11rty of interestin any administrative agency 
proceeding or civil .litigation? Please identify and provide details for any proceedings or 
Civil litigation that involve liCtions t;1ken or omitted by you, .fir alleged to have been taken or 
omitted by you, while serving in your official capacity. NO 

14 
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(C) For responses, to the previous question, please identify and provide details for any 
proceedings ·OT civil litigation that involve actions taken <lT omitted by you, or alleged to 
have been taken <lr omitted by you, while senring in your official capacity. 

11. Breach of Professional Ethics 

(A) Have you ever been disciplined or cited for a breach of ethics or unprofessionalconduct 
by, or been the subject ofa complaint to, an:y court, administrative agency, professional 
association, disciplinary committee, or other professional group? Exclude cases and 
proceedings already listed. NO 

Nanieof 
AgeneWAiisl)dntion/ 
Committee/Groim 

NIA 

Describec.Citation/Disclplinarv 
CitatigniDisdplinoilj · Action/Complaint 

Actio!JiCo!n!llalnt 
ISsued/Initiated 

Results. of Distiplinatv 
ActioniComplaint 

(C) Have you ever been fired from a job, quit a job after being told you would be fired, 
left a job by mutual agreement following charges or allegations of misconductlleft. a 
job.by mutual agreement following notice of unsatisfactory performance, or 
received a written warning, been officially reprimanded, suspended, or disciplinM 
for misconduct in the workplace, such as violation ofa security policy? 

NO 

12 .. Tax Compliance 
(This htformation will not be published in the record oftiJe hearing on your nominatii;n, 
lmt it will be retained in the Committee's files and will be llVailable for public inspection.) 

REDACTED 
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REDACTED 

13. Lobbying 

In the. past ten years, have you registered as a lobbyist? If so, please indicate the state, 
federal, or local bodies with which you have registered .(e.g, House, Senate, California 
SecretlU'Y ofState). 
NQ 

14. Outside Positions 

xo See OGE Fonn278. (If, for your nomination, you have completed an OGE Form 278 
Executive Branch Personnel Public. Financial Disclosure. Report, you may check the box here to 
complete this seption and then proceed to the next section.) 

For the preceding ten calendar years and the .clirren* calendar year, report any positions 
held, whether compensated or not. Positions include but are not limit.ed to those of an 
.officer, direetor, trustee, general partner, proprietor, representative, employee, or 
consultant. of any corporation; firm, partnership, or other business enterprise or any non
profit organization or educational institution. Exclude positions with religious, social, 
fraternal, or politiCal entities and those solely of an honorary nature. 

11 
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15. Agreements or Arrangements 

xo See OGE Form278. (If, for your nomination, you have completed an OGE Form 278 
Executive Branch Personnel Public Financial. Disclosure Report, you may check the box here to 
complete this section andthen proceed to the next section.) 

As of the date of filing your OGE Form 278, report your agreements or arrangements for: 
(l) continuing participation ill an employee benefit plan (e.g~ pension, 461k, deferred 
compensation); (2) coutinuation of payment by a former emplc:~yer (including severan¢e 
payments); (3) leaves of absence; and ( 4) future employment. 

Provide information regarding any agreements or arrangements you Jtave concerning (1) 

future employment; (2) a leave of absence during your period of Government service; (3) 
continuatioll of payml)nts by a former employer other than the United Stat~ Government; 
and (4) continuing participation in an employee welfare or benefit plan maintained by a 
fo1·mer employer other than United States Government retirement benefits. 

18 
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16. Additional Financial Data 

All Information requested under this heading must be provided for yourself, your spouse, 

and your dependents. (ThiS information will not be published in the record of the hearing 

on your nomination, but it will be retained in the Committee's files and will be availablefor 
public inspection.) 

REDACTED 
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REDACTED 

SIGNATURE AND DATE 

l hereby state that I have read the foregoing Statement on Jlio~raphical and Financial InformatiQ!l and that the information 
provided therein is; to the best: of my knowledge, current, accurate, and complete. 

__ HENRY KERNER~------------------------

This 6th day of June; 2017 

25 
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UNITED STATES OFFICE OF 

GOVERNMENT ETHICS 

* 

The H01rorable R(\n Joh11s011 
Chairman 
Committee on Homeland Security 

and Oovemmental Affairs 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 

Dear Mr. Chaimian: 

REDACTED 

June 15, 2017 

In accordance wl1h the Ethics in Oovemm~nt Act of 1918. I enclose a copy of the 
financial disclosur« report filed by Henry Kerner, who has been nominated by 
President Trump for the position of Special Counsel, Oft1ce of Special Counsel. 

We have reviewed the i'eportanq hav,e obtaiited advice tl-om the, agency concerning any 
possible conflict in lightof.its functions and the11omine<fs'proposed duties. Also enclosed is. an 
ethics agreement outlining the actions that the nominee will undertake to avoid conflicts of 
interest. Unless~ date for compliance is indicated in the ethics agreement, the nominee must 
fully comply within three months of confirmation with any action specified in the ethics 
agreement. 

Based thereon, we believe that this nominee is in compliance with applicable Jaws,and 
regulations goveming conflicts of interest. 

Enclosures REDACTED 

Siticerely, 

David J. Apol 
General Counsel 

------·· * * * * 1201 NEW YORK AVE NW•SU!TE 500· WASfUNGTON DC·20005 
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Susan Ullrpan 
Designated Agency Ethics Official 
Office of!he Special Counsel 
1730 M Street. N:w. 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

Dear Ms. Ullman:: 

May08,2017 

The purpose ofthisletteds to describe the steps that iwill tal<e to avoid any actual or 
apparentconflict .ofinterest in the event that I am confirmed for the position tif Special Counsel, 
Office of the Special Counsel. 

As required by 18 U .S.C. § 208(a), I will not participate personally and substantially in 
any particular matterin which I know that I have a financi!il iiltetest directly and predictably 
affected by !he matter, or in which I know that a person whose inter~ts are illlputed to me has a 
financial interest directly and predictably affected by the matter, unless I fitst obtain a written 
waiver, pursuant to 18 tl.$.C. § 208(b)(1), or qualify for a regulatory exemption, pursuant to 
1.8 U.$.C. § 208(b)(2) •. I understand that the interests ofthe following persons are irilputed to 
me: any spouse or minor child of mine; any general partner of a partnership in which I am a 
limited or general partner;any organization in which I serve as officer, director, trustee, general 
partner or employee; and any person or organization with which I am. negotiating or have an 
arrangement concerrting prospective employment. 

Upon confinnation, I will resign from my position with the Cause of Action lnstitrite. 
For a period of one year after my resignation, I will not participate personally and substantilllly 
in any particular matter involving specific parties in which I know the Cause of Actio11 Instirute 
is. a party ot represents a party, unless 1 am first authorized to participate, putsuantto 5 C.F.R. § 
2635.502(d). 

I will.meet in. person with you during the first week of my service in the position of 
Specilil Counsel in order to complete the initial ethics briefing required under 5 C.F:R. 
§ 2638;305, Within 90 days.of my corifinnation, I will also document J!lY compliance with this 
ethics agreement by notifYing you in writing when I have completed the steps. described in this 
ethics agreement 

If I have a managed account or othenvise use the services ofan investment professional 
during my appOintment, I \viii enswe that the account manager or investment professional 
obtains my prior approval on a case-by-case basis for the purchase of any assets other than cash, 
cash equivalents, investment funds that qulilify for the. exemption at 5 C.F.R. § 2640.201(a), or 
obligations of the United States. 
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I understand tbat.a.s an appointee I will be required to sign the Ethics Pledge (Exec. O~d~;:r 
no.l3710) and that 1 will be bound by the requirements and restrictions therein .in addition to the 
commitments I have made in this ethics agreement. 

lhave been advised that this ethics agreement will be posted publicly,.con,sistei!twith. 
SU.S.C. § 552, on the website of the U.S. Office of Government. Ethics With ethics agreements 
of other Presidential nominees who file public financial di!;closure reports. 

Sincerely, 

Henry Kerner 
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U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs 
Pre-hearing Questionnaire 

For the Nomination of Henry Kerner to be 
Special Counsel, Office of Special Counsel 

I. Nomination Process and Conflicts oflnterest 

1. Did the President give you specific reasons why he nominated you to be the next 
Special Counsel for the Office of Special Counsel (OSC)? Why do you believe you 
were nominated? 

While the President did not provide specific reasons for selecting me, I believe I was 
chosen for my commitment to good government, for my experience as a long-time 
prosecutor and bicameral Hill oversight staffer, and for my integrity. 

2. Were any conditions, expressed or implied, attached to your nomination? If so, 
please explain. 

No conditions, expressed or implied, were attached to my nomination. 

3. Have you made any commitments with respect to the policies and principles you will 
attempt to implement as Special Counsel? If so, what are they, and to whom were 
the commitments made? 

Apart from the commitments made herein, such as those regarding cooperation with 
Congress and protecting OSC employees from retaliation, I have made no commitments 
about the policies and principles I will attempt to implement, if confirmed as Special 
Counsel. 

4. Are you aware of any business relationship, dealing, or financial transaction that 
could result in a possible conflict of interest for you or the appearance of a conflict 
of interest? If so, please explain what procedures you will use to recuse yourself or 
otherwise address the conflict. And if yon will recuse yourself, explain how you will 
ensure your responsibilities are not affected by your recusal. 

I cannot think of any such conflicts of interest. If confirmed, I will obtain an ethics 
waiver from my current employer, Cause of Action Institute, as a precaution. Should any 
issues present themselves during my tenure, I will consult with appropriate ethics officers 
to determine whether recusal is required. If recusal becomes necessary, I will rely on the 
Deputy Special Counsel and professional staff ofthc OSC to ensure the responsibilities 
ofthe office are not affected by my recusal. 

Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee Page 1 



112 

II. Background of the Nominee 

5. What specific background, experience, and attributes qualify you to be Special 
Counsel? 

I have been a government lawyer and counsel for 24 of the past 25 years. As a prosecutor 
in Los Angeles, I handled over 50 trials to jury verdict, thousands of preliminary 
hearings, bench trials, and adjudications. I also negotiated hundreds of case settlements. 
My experience includes successfully prosecuting a number of"life" cases (i.e., major 
offenses with sentences up to life in prison), including two murder convictions, and 
obtaining a then-novel gang injunction against a notorious street gang, which reduced 
homicides in the affected neighborhood to zero. 

While in the L.A. District Attorney's Office, I served in a number of supervisory roles in 
the most diverse "law firm" in the country. In addition, I also served as a so-called 
"complaint deputy" for several years, which required me to review cases as they came 
into the office and decide which, if any, charges to bring. I expect this experience to be 
useful in my new position, should I be confirmed, as it taught me valuable skills in how 
to assess credibility and make timely judgments about the merits of a case. While I 
understand that some cases require a much deeper dive before such an assessment can be 
made, I believe the experience I gained from having dealt with thousands of witnesses 
and victims of crimes over the course of my career will translate into a better 
understanding and appreciation ofwhistleblowers. 

I began my career on Capitol Hill as one of the primary investigators into the "Fast and 
Furious" scandal on the House Oversight and Government Reform Committee. In this 
capacity, I co-wrote five staff reports, participated in over 26 transcribed interviews of 
front line and high-level ATF and DOJ officials, including whistleblowers, and organized 
six congressional hearings. 

Following my tenure at House Oversight, I took on the position of staff director and chief 
counsel for Ranking Member John McCain on the Senate's Permanent Subcommittee on 
Investigations (PSI) under HSGAC. While there, 1 successfully maintained the strong 
bipartisan working relationship between Senator McCain and Senator Carl Levin, then
Chairman of PSI, as well as among the respective staffs, while still promoting Senator 
McCain's priorities. I also had the opportunity to manage a diverse staff and institute 
new and innovative management methods including the creation of a "buddy" system and 
new editing methods. When !left PSI, I returned to House Oversight as the full 
committee's deputy director for investigations. 

I am now a member of the management team of a nonpartisan transparency/watchdog 
group, where I regularly have input into decisions involving recruitment, budget and 
organizational goals. 
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6. Please describe: 

a. Your leadership and management style. 

I would describe my management style as a cross between "visionary" and 
"coaching" styles. !like to set a clear and compelling vision for the team and then 
permit the team members to execute it. With a motivated and experienced group, this 
style works well as it allows the employees to enjoy the work and take pride in the 
outcome. In addition, I like to augment this primary "visionary" style with a 
"coaching" component, where I try to motivate employees to develop their strengths 
and provide opportunities for growth. I find that this combination creates a positive 
work environment and excellent work product. 

b. Your experience managing personnel. 

I have been a supervisor intermittently for the past ten years and, continuously, for the 
past five. When I was with the District Attorney's Office in Los Angeles County, I 
held the position of Deputy-in-Charge on several occasions. Those positions usually 
required me to supervise younger prosecutors and allowed me to hone my training 
and mentoring skills. On the Hill, as staff director of PSI, I supervised six permanent 
staff, augmented by between four to seven additional law clerks, detailees and interns. 
During my tenure, I instituted a number of innovative editing methods that 
maximized staff collaboration and peer mentoring. I also engaged in recruiting 
efforts to find and develop outstanding candidates. Finally, most of the work on PSI 
included close bipartisan collaboration with the majority, which required me to assign 
and manage my personnel with an eye towards maximizing our contribution to the 
full subcommittee, which I believe we accomplished during an especially productive 
time for the subcommittee. 

Following my tenure as staff director, I accepted a position as deputy director for 
investigations on the House Oversight Committee, where I supervised about II 
employees, mostly lawyers, and additional law clerks, and worked closely with the 
Director on the best ways to utilize personnel and implement the Chairman's vision 
for the Committee. In that capacity, I also gained experience interacting with a varied 
and large intra-Committee leadership team on finding ways to obtain consensus and 
bridge disagreements. I also had the opportunity to work collaboratively with 
members of the Minority in propelling investigations forward. 

Most recently, at Cause of Action Institute, I developed the strategic investigations 
division by recruiting members from the Hill, identifying and hiring young lawyers, 
and adding a special focus on collaborative efforts with relevant Hill committees, 
while safeguarding the organization's nonpartisan approach to oversight. 

c. What is the largest number of people that have worked under you? 

Approximately 20. 
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7. As a congressional staff member, approximately how many whistleblower matters 
did you personally handle? In any of those cases, please indicate whether you had 
occasion to work with: federal employees; contractor or subcontractor employees; 
grantee or subgrantee employees; military service members; and non-federal 
whistleblowers. 

During my first stint with the House Oversight Committee, I handled the second-level 
review ofwhistleblowers who had contacted the Committee's hotline. I personally spoke 
with about two dozen whistleblowers, including a number of federal employees, 
contractors and non-federal whistleblowers. 

My primary assignment for the roughly two years I was on the House Oversight 
Committee involved investigating the Fast and Furious scandal, which came to our 
attention after ATF agents contacted Senator Grassley's office to complain about the 
practice of"gunwalking" (i.e., where firearms were sold to straw buyers as part of an ill
conceived sting operation that ultimately allowed many of the weapons to fall into the 
possession of criminals). In addition, I spoke with whistleblowers who alleged 
misconduct in the Justice Department, FBI, CIA, Department of Education and a host of 
other federal agencies. 

While at PSI, I dealt with five whistleblowers, including two private citizens. Upon my 
return to the Oversight Committee I handled referrals from the whistleblower hotline, 
which included about a dozen people, mostly federal workers, private citizens and one 
contractor. 

8. As a congressional staff member, did you ever have occasion to prepare 
whistleblower referrals to an Office of Inspector General or the Office of Special 
Counsel? 

Yes, as part of the Fast and Furious team, we referred the Fast and Furious 
whistleblowers' complaints to both the Office oflnspector General (OIG) of the 
Department of Justice and to OSC. 

9. As a congressional staff member, did you ever have occasion to handle a 
whistleblower matter that was uot resolved in the whistleblower's favor? If so, 
without providing details of the matter, can you describe bow you dealt with that 
matter? 

Yes. On several occasions, primarily during my time at the House Oversight Committee, 
we tried to point such whistleblowers in the right direction and endeavored to see that 
their cases could be taken up by more appropriate bodies. These efforts were not always 
successful, but in such instances, I have always believed that communicating as much 
information as possible to the whistleblower and acting transparently engender good will 
and demonstrate the respect that such individuals deserve. 
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III. Role of the Special Counsel 

10. What is your view ofthe role ofthe Special Counsel and the OSC? 

The Special Counsel and OSC exist to maintain the integrity of the merit system. 
According to its mission statement, OSC performs six primary functions: (I) protecting 
federal employees from improper personnel actions, including retaliation for 
whistleblowing; (2) providing a safe channel for federal employees to disclose 
wrongdoing; (3) enforcing the Hatch Act; (4) protecting the employment and 
reemployment rights of veterans, guardsmen and reservists; (5) offering mediation to 
complainants and agencies in selected cases; and (6) offering speakers, educational 
materials and trainings to agencies. 

I view it as the job of the Special Counsel to set a clear vision and manage the operations 
of the agency in a way that promotes a positive work environment and creates an 
atmosphere where people want to succeed in protecting the merit system. One of the 
most important functions includes strengthening the relationship with Congress and 
stakeholders in the whistleblower communities. 

11. What do you believe is the role of the Special Counsel in ensuring that each agency 
robustly protects whistleblowers? 

Through both OSC's enforcement and educational roles, the Special Counsel sets the 
tone for the entire Executive Branch in how it protects whistleblowers. The Special 
Counsel's chief statutory role is to investigate and prosecute prohibited personnel 
practices. If OSC fulfills this role vigorously, it can help to not only protect 
whistleblowers after the fact through corrective action, but also to have a deterrent effect 
where agencies know the consequences of retaliating and thus work to robustly protect 
whistleblowers. OSC's educational role can supplement these efforts, helping to 
establish a culture in each agency where whistlcblowing is understood, protected, and 
respected. 

12. How would you describe and distinguish the respective roles of the OSC, Merit 
Systems Protection Board, Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, and the 
Office of Personnel Management in dealing with prohibited personnel practices? 

OSC, the Merit Systems Protection Board (MSPB), and the Office of Personnel 
Management (OPM) were all established by the Civil Service Reform Act of 1978 
(CSRA) to replace the Civil Service Commission. The CSRA also assigned some of the 
Commission's functions to the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC), 
which had been in existence since 1965. All four agencies work to uphold the merit 
system principles and prevent prohibited personnel practices to some extent. 

The primary role assigned to OSC by the CSRA and maintained through the 
Whistleblower Protection Act of 1989 (WPA), which made OSC an independent agency, 
is to investigate potential prohibited personnel practices and, where appropriate, 
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prosecute them. The EEOC has overlapping jurisdiction that is narrower than OSC's in 
that the EEOC only investigates and prosecutes workplace discrimination or retaliation 
for reporting discrimination, but deeper than OSC's in that the EEOC may act on a 
broader set of facts than the personnel actions to which OSC is limited. Given the 
EEOC's adjudicative capabilities, it is my understanding that OSC will defer to the 
EEOC where a complaint is already pending with that agency. 

The MSPB also has responsibility for ensuring compliance with merit system principles 
and dealing with prohibited personnel practices. However, unlike OSC and the EEOC, 
the MSPB has a purely adjudicative role, not an investigative one. Where OSC finds 
evidence of prohibited personnel practices, it plays a prosecutorial role in bringing them 
before the MSPB. IfOSC declines a whistleblower retaliation case, it may be brought to 
the MSPB for a fact-finding hearing. Additionally, the MSPB may hear retaliation 
allegations without OSC having declined a case to the extent the allegations are an 
affirmative defense in an otherwise-appealable personnel action. 

Finally, as the manager of the federal workforce, OPM can play a significant role in 
ensuring that employees are trained regarding prohibited personnel practices and that 
agencies cooperate with OSC and the EEOC. 

a. Are there any recommendations you would make to streamline and reduce 
duplication within the whistleblower/appeal processes without sacrificing 
protections for whistleblowers? 

I received input from current staff at OSC who informed me that, by most statistical 
measures, OSC is fulfilling its mission more effectively than ever before. According 
to its recent annual reports and Congressional Budget Justification, OSC has achieved 
five times the number of favorable actions in whistleblower retaliation complaints 
than in any prior two-year period in agency history. OSC also achieved these results 
more efficiently: the average cost of resolving a case at OSC fell by 45 percent from 
FY 2010 through FY 2016. 

OSC staff indicate that the office has achieved these efficiencies through agency 
initiatives designed to consolidate and streamline processes for resolving prohibited 
personnel practice complaints as well as disclosures. These initiatives include, for 
example, the establishment of a new program unit in which related whistleblower 
retaliation and disclosure cases are handled jointly by a single OSC attorney; 
expansion of efforts to achieve favorable resolutions early in the case process in cases 
that might not otherwise merit extensive investigation; increased use of mediation to 
more quickly and efficiently resolve complaints; and improvements to OSC's case 
filing forms and procedures. OSC's strategic plan also outlines the creation of a 
working group to improve efficiency of case handling, with a broad mandate to look 
at internal processes and establish metrics for measuring performance. 

Given these ongoing efforts, if confirmed, I intend to listen to OSC staff to better 
understand what is working well, and where there are areas for improvement. 
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Additionally, this Committee and the House Committee on Oversight and 
Government Reform have already advanced legislation to streamline the statutory 
requirements for closing cases in certain circumstances to reduce the cost and 
administrative burden of doing so. Cases that might be appropriate for streamlined 
closure include cases where OSC does not have jurisdiction over the allegations, 
cases involving allegations OSC has considered previously, cases before another 
judicial or administrative forum, and cases involving very old personnel actions. This 
change would allow OSC to reduce duplicative consideration of repetitive claims and 
improve efficiency, effectiveness, and customer service in its handling of other cases. 

If confirmed, I intend to evaluate the results of these initiatives and explore their 
continued use as tools to maximize efficiencies while achieving OSC's mission and 
safeguarding whistleblower protections. 

13. In recent years, the Special Counsel has worked closely with the Council of 
Inspectors General on Integrity and Efficiency (CIGIE) and individual inspectors 
general. What is your view of the role of inspectors general as it relates to the 
OSC? 

OSC and inspectors general have complementary missions of promoting accountability 
and investigating wrongdoing within federal agencies. I am informed that OSC has 
enjoyed an increasingly collaborative relationship with the inspector general 
community. Increased cooperation allows OSC and inspectors general to share best 
practices for investigation techniques and training, and to identifY and resolve issues 
quickly and effectively. 

The Whistleblower Protection Enhancement Act of2012 (WPEA) requires each agency 
inspector general to designate a whistleblower protection ombudsman. The ombudsmen 
work with employees to explain the processes for working with OSC to file a 
whistleblowcr disclosure, to responsibly make a confidential communication of 
wrongdoing, or to submit a retaliation claim. The ombudsmen may also serve as 
intermediaries between employees and managers and recommend resolutions before 
retaliation occurs. This program has resulted in an increased focus on whistleblower 
protection within many inspector general offices. The ombudsman provision of the 
WPEA is subject to a five-year sunset provision and is set to expire in late 2017. I 
understand this Committee is working with the Senate Whistleblower Protection Caucus 
and with the House Oversight Committee to develop legislation permanently authorizing 
this program, and, based on my current understanding, I would support such legislation. 

The passage of the Inspector General Empowerment Act of 2016 created additional 
shared responsibilities between OSC and CIGIE's Integrity Committee. Where 
allegations of wrongdoing involve an inspector general or a designated staff member, the 
Empowerment Act created a framework for collaborative review of the allegations by the 
Department of Justice, OSC, and the Integrity Committee to determine the appropriate 
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office to review or investigate the allegations. If confirmed, I look forward to working 
with these sister agencies to ensure that these types of allegations are properly addressed. 

I understand the Committee is currently considering whether to encourage more OIGs to 
conduct their own investigations of whistleblower retaliation. These investigations can 
be very helpful to OSC by providing a completed investigative report, which OSC can 
then use to pursue corrective or disciplinary action. 

a. As a congressional staffer did you ever have occasion to work with the Integrity 
Committee of CIGIE? 

I have not worked directly with CIGIE. 

b. If confirmed, what kind of relationship do you anticipate having with the 
inspector general community? 

As I outlined in the answer to question 13, I view the relationship between OSC and 
the OIG community as essential to promoting whistleblower protections and, if 
confirmed, will do everything I can to strengthen our working partnership. In fact, 
when I worked on the Hill, the various committees benefitted greatly from the work 
of a number of OIGs, and I personally worked closely with staff from a number of 
O!Gs, including DOJ, the Department of Education, the Department of Energy and 
TIGTA. 

c. Do you think that the self-policing model for the oversight community that 
includes CIGIE, Offices oflnspectors General, and the OSC is sufficient? 

Oversight structures to ensure accountability are important in any context. The 
process established by the Inspector General Empowerment Act expands 
accountability to ensure multiple entities within the oversight community review 
allegations. If confirmed, I will monitor and evaluate the newly established 
coordination process and recommend improvements as appropriate. 

d. Should there be more communication or coordination between Inspectors 
General and the Office of Special Counsel? 

As I noted in response to question 13, my understanding is that OSC has increased 
communication and coordination with inspectors general considerably over the past 
five years, in part due to Congress's creation of the whistleblower protection 
ombudsman program. If confirmed, I will continue and seek to extend these 
important relationships. I will also consider revising our Privacy Act regulation to 
allow for greater communication and collaboration with OIGs in appropriate 
circumstances. 
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14. What do you believe are the biggest challenges that Congress faces iu working with 
whistleblowers? One of the biggest challenges many offices face is the lack of 
understanding regarding how to work with whistleblowers. This can run the gamut from 
not knowing what precisely constitutes a whistleblower, how to encourage 
whistleblowers to contact an office, what to do with whistleblower disclosures, what 
statutory protections exist for whistleblowers, how to ensure those statutory protections 
are maximized in actual practice, and what role OSC, OIGs, and others can play. 

Similarly, whistleblowers also often have a lack of understanding of these same issues. 
Few federal workers just wake up one morning and decide to become a whistleblower; 
thus, they are often very uncertain about what protections exist and what Congress can do 
to help them. Some may be uncertain whether they will have control over the protection 
of their identity or whether their reception will depend on whether an individual office 
agrees with the disclosure made by the individual or what its implications may be. 

a. Do you have any proposals to address those challenges? The creation of the 
Senate Whistleblower Protection Caucus and its House counterpart have been 
important steps. They have allowed congressional offices to identify other offices 
interested in these issues and allowed staff to learn from one another. Caucus events 
have also played an educational role. As an added benefit, these caucuses send the 
message that Congress expects the Executive Branch to develop a culture of 
understanding and respecting the right to blow the whistle, and that participating 
offices are committed to protecting whistleblowers who come to them regardless of 
the ideological upshot of a whistleblower's disclosure. Maximizing the potential of 
those organizations can likely provide further added benefits. 

Recognizing unique occasions related to whistleblowing (such as the April 10 
anniversary of the Whistleblower Protection Act, or National Whistleblower Day on 
July 30) and taking opportunities to speak about the importance of protecting 
whistleblowers, such as through floor statements and newspaper opinion pieces, can 
also help send a message, educate colleagues, and alleviate concerns potential 
whistleblowers may have. 

b. How do you believe OSC can assist Congress in working with whistleblowers? 

OSC is very willing to dedicate its expertise and resources to training congressional 
staff on working with whistleblowers. If confirmed, I hope to help OSC do more of 
this training for Congress than ever before. Additionally, OSC's primary role of 
investigating and prosecuting whistleblower retaliation makes it an important avenue 
for Congress to direct whistleblowers to, regardless of whether Congress is also 
conducting a parallel investigation into whistleblower retaliation or a whistleblower's 
underlying disclosures. OSC can apply for stays of personnel actions (pending 
legislation, thanks to this Committee, may hopefully soon permit stays even when the 
MSPB lacks a quorum) and see immediate results in freezing retaliation against 
federal employee whistleblowers. Congress may also find useful OSC's ability to 
ensure the investigation ofwhistleblower disclosures. 
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IV. Policy Questions 

15. What do you believe are the highest priority challenges facing the OSC? 

I have received input from current OSC staff on this question and am informed that 
reducing OSC's rising backload and keeping pace with sustained, high caseloads are 
considerable challenges for OSC. The backlog is due in part to appropriations and 
staffing that have not kept pace with the growth in OSC's caseload. OSC received a 
modest budget increase in FY 20 17 appropriations, and OSC is slated to receive another 
increase under the President's FY 2018 budget request. These investments will 
contribute to helping OSC reduce its backlog by filling positions that had remained 
unfilled under the FY 2017 Continuing Resolution and increasing OSC's overall staff 
level by 9 FTE to 144 total FTE. 

Adequately and systemically addressing the flood of complaints OSC receives from the 
Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) is a related tremendous challenge OSC is facing, 
with important implications for how our nation fulfills its promises to our military 
veterans. In recent years, over one-third of OSC complaints were filed by VA 
employees, more than any other agency, despite being far smaller than agencies such as 
the Department of Defense. 

Finally, I believe addressing OSC's information technology (IT) needs is also one of the 
most critical challenges facing OSC, even if often overlooked. I understand OSC has 
long operated on extremely outdated IT infrastructure. OSC has thankfully not had any 
breaches that I am aware of, yet outdated systems always create some vulnerabilities for 
infiltration and exploitation. The agency is currently in the process of making a number 
ofiT updates, including adopting a new electronic case management system. Such 
projects often involve significant costs and have many opportunities for error. 

If confirmed, I will more fully evaluate the challenges that OSC is facing as well as the 
appropriate steps to address those challenges. 

a. What steps might you take to address those challenges? 

Initially, if confirmed, I will evaluate all aspects ofOSC's operations to seek 
efficiencies that will allow OSC to manage its high case load within existing resource 
constraints. This will include evaluating OSC's case processing and workflow, 
including its implementation of an electronic case management system. In addition to 
seeking additional efficiencies, I will comprehensively evaluate OSC's budget to 
eliminate any waste and, if necessary, seek additional resources. 

Regarding the VA, if confirmed, I will continue and expand OSC's efforts to work 
with the VA as well as with congressional oversight committees to improve 
cooperation with OSC reviews, quickly and effectively address whistleblower 
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retaliation and substantiated whistleblower disclosures, and create the internal 
mechanisms and awareness necessary to promote accountability within the VA. 

Finally, if confirmed, I will vigilantly monitor OSC's transition to new IT 
infrastructure. Helping to successfully bring OSC into the 21st century with a 
competitive IT system would not only address potential vulnerabilities, it would also 
help identify further opportunities for efficiencies in addressing caseloads and making 
OSC's processes more user-friendly for federal workers seeking OSC's assistance. 

b. If confirmed, what longer-term goals would you like to achieve as Special 
Counsel? 

It is clear that OSC is in a much better place today than it was when my predecessor, 
Ms. Lerner, took over. I hope to continue to build OSC's reputation as an agency that 
effectively achieves results for whistleblowers. Given my own background as an 
experienced prosecutor, I also hope to help OSC develop a reputation as a formidable 
litigating agency. In addition, I want to make sure that OSC is viewed as non
partisan and respected for its good work regardless of political interests. 

16. What measurements would you use to determine whether your office is successful? 

I am told OSC currently monitors a number of data points that provide a good starting 
place for evaluating the agency's effectiveness and efficiency. These include the number 
of cases resolved per year, the backlog, the cost per case resolved, the number and 
percentage of corrective actions achieved, and the number of disciplinary actions 
achieved. 

If confirmed, I will evaluate the measurements currently in place to ensure that they are 
aligned with OSC's Strategic Plan and adequate to measure OSC's progress and 
efficiency across all program and administrative activities. 

17. If confirmed as Special Counsel, do you anticipate making any changes to OSC's 
existing organizational structure to improve OSC's ability to carry out its mission? 

I have had discussions with current OSC staff about potential changes and would 
anticipate possibly making some, but will hold off on recommending any specific 
changes until I get a fuller sense of whether the current organizational structure meets the 
needs of the agency. 

18. Do you believe OSC has the appropriate resources and tools to litigate cases when a 
settlement is not reached? Under what conditions do you think that litigation is an 
appropriate tool for OSC to use? Please explain. 

I am committed to increasing OSC's ability and willingness to use litigation in 
appropriate cases. I am informed that, as a small agency, OSC does not have the same 
resources as larger agencies, which means that its litigation decisions are impacted by 
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resource constraints. Nonetheless, I think it's essential that OSC stand ready and 
prepared to assist whistleblowers, in appropriate cases, with its full powers, including 
litigation to vindicate their claims, punish retaliators and eliminate wasteful or abusive 
government practices. 

As a former prosecutor, I believe that litigating strong cases will help to deter 
inappropriate conduct in the federal workforce and prevent retaliation. If confirmed, I 
will work with the OSC staff to identify the appropriate circumstances for such litigation. 

19. Settlement is often a good conclusion for parties involved in a whistleblower 
complaint; however the lack of an admission of wrongdoing can lead to retaliators 
not being held accountable. Do you have ideas on how to address this issue? 

I strongly believe that managers who retaliate against whistleblowers need to be held 
accountable. Much like the thief who enters a store and gets caught, he or she will only 
be deterred from further illegal action if, in addition to returning the items, he or she also 
faces other consequences. Officials who retaliate should be held accountable, and the 
agency involved should set conditions to make sure it does not happen again. 

To facilitate that goal, if confirmed, I would use OSC's enforcement authority, as well as 
its educational function, to partner with agencies to educate the federal workforce. I am 
also informed that OSC has a robust training program. If confirmed, I would continue 
and further develop that program. I would reach out to agencies as appropriate to make 
systemic improvements in their own policies, procedures, and practices. I would 
continue to provide public education-which is a key function of the Special Counsel
by sharing OSC' s findings through a variety of mediums, including press releases and 
publication of reports. But, let there be no mistake, I strongly believe there are times 
when discipline is necessary for accountability. If confirmed, I will review OSC's use of 
disciplinary authority and ensure that OSC is strategically and appropriately using its 
disciplinary enforcement authority. 

20. Whistleblowers are often disadvantaged in pursuing their rights because federal 
agencies have more resources to defend themselves than whistleblowers have to 
make their case. Have you given thought to how this disparity could be addressed? 

Whistleblowers often lack the resources to engage in protracted conflict with government 
agencies. Time delay can disadvantage the whistleblower. If confirmed, I would use 
available tools to keep OSC's investigations efficient and effective. Right now, OSC has 
broad regulatory authority to get information in its investigations. Most agencies provide 
documents appropriately in response to OSC's information requests, but some assert 
privileges to withhold materials. I would use available tools to ensure that OSC has 
timely access to all information relevant to its investigations. Investigators need insight 
into why the agency took action. The government and the agency's interest is best served 
by allowing a free flow of information in investigations. Ifthe agency acted for 
legitimate reasons, OSC wants to know that as soon as possible. Withholding 
information and reviewing documents for claimed privileges obscures this reasoning, 
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bums agency resources, and takes time away from the agency's primary work. It also 
slows OSC's ability to identifY and interview witnesses, and ultimately slows OSC's 
ability to complete its investigation. So, prompt responses to OSC help level the playing 
field. 

The other way to address the resource disparity between whistleblowers and agencies is 
to continue to aggressively seek stays of personnel actions in appropriate cases. If a 
whistleblower is attempting to fight an agency without a paycheck, it is truly a one-sided 
affair. OSC can even the playing field by reinstating an employee during the course of an 
OSC investigation. With greater access to agency records, and aggressive use ofOSC's 
stay authority, the existing disparity can be effectively countered in many cases. 

21. What short term and long term challenges do you believe the OSC faces regarding 
recruitment, retention and management of the workforce needed to achieve its 
mission and how do you intend to meet those challenges if confirmed as Special 
Counsel? 

I am cognizant that committed, high-performing employees are OSC's most valuable 
asset and the most critical element of its success. OSC staff have informed me OSC's 
rising caseloads and backlog have put strain on OSC's employees, and during the first 
halfofFY 2017, OSC was unable to fill existing vacancies. OSC currently is in the 
process of recruiting new employees for several mission-critical positions, including 
three attorneys in the Investigations and Prosecution Division (one in headquarters and 
two in the field), one attorney in the Disclosure Unit, one attorney in the Complaints 
Examining Unit, and one Hatch Act attorney. I am told OSC receives strong responses to 
advertised vacancies, and is well-positioned as an employer of choice in the federal 
government. 

I understand OSC also has taken recent steps to enhance performance management and 
maximize employee performance. These include issuing new policies on employee 
performance and on employee conduct; creating a Performance Improvement Plan Guide 
for managers; compiling a repository of online training for managers focused on 
employee performance; developing and obtaining approval from OPM for OSC's Senior 
Executive Service Performance Plan; and establishing a Manager Support Board. 

If confirmed, I will review and work with the OSC Human Capital Office and managers 
agency-wide to ensure they have the tools needed to recruit and retain highly skilled and 
motivated employees, and to effectively manage employee performance. 

22. According to former Special Counsel Carolyn Lerner's testimony last Congress, 
OSC's caseload went up 50 percent since she took office in 2011, resulting in a 
significant backlog. Do you believe that the OSC has the necessary resources to 
effectively carry out its mission? Do you think the President's FY 2018 budget 
request is sufficient? 
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I have been advised that OSC's heavy involvement in protecting whistleblowers at the 
VA, as well as the corresponding increase across the federal government of awareness of 
OSC's role, has resulted in a significant increase in caseloads. From FY 2010 through 
FY 2016, OSC's caseload grew by 53 percent. In the same time period, its appropriations 
grew by only 23 percent. The modest budget increases OSC received in FY 2017 
appropriations and the President's FY 2018 budget request will help allow OSC to reduce 
its backlog by filling positions that had remained unfilled and slightly increasing staffing 
levels to 144 total FTE. Meanwhile, OSC has apparently been able to make some strides 
with its past appropriations, reducing its costs per case by 45 percent and increasing the 
number of cases per staff member. This appears to demonstrate good stewardship of 
taxpayer dollars. 

That said, as more and more employees continue to become aware ofOSC and the value 
of its work, it is not likely that this case load trend will reverse. If confirmed, I will 
critically evaluate whether OSC's resources are sufficient to allow OSC to effectively 
carry out its mission, as well as reviewing all ofOSC's administrative and program areas 
to ensure OSC is maximizing cost-saving opportunities. History has shown that 
appropriations to OSC result in a large return on investment in taxpayer dollars saved for 
the federal government, and I believe investing in OSC will continue to be a cost
effective method of preventing and addressing government waste and mismanagement. 

23. Do you believe that the OSC has the statutory authority necessary to effectively 
carry out its mission? If not, please explain what statutory authority you believe is 
lacking. 

The WPEA strengthened whistleblower protections, indirectly enhancing OSC's ability 
to enforce them. It also directly strengthened OSC's authorities, for example, 
encouraging OSC to pursue disciplinary actions for prohibited personnel practices 
through a provision clarifYing that OSC cannot be held responsible for a respondent's 
attorney's fees, as well as expressly recognizing OSC's authority to contribute to the 
development of the law through amicus briefs. 

Despite the WPEA, OSC has not been formally reauthorized since 2007. Reauthorization 
provides Congress with an opportunity to evaluate OSC's authorities and responsibilities, 
and to make any adjustments that are needed. I support and appreciate this Committee's 
efforts to reauthorize OSC. 

I am also mindful of the work on this Committee and the House Oversight Committee to 
clarify Congress's clear longstanding intent that OSC have access to the documents it 
needs to carry out its mission. I believe this intent has been clear since the CSRA, but 
appreciate Congress's efforts to clarify the authority and to ensure that agencies don't 
unlawfully withhold information from OSC and prevent it from fulfilling its statutory 
duties. If con finned, I will review what, if any, other specific changes in statutory 
authority may be necessary. 
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24. Other than any statutory authorities identified above, what, if anything, do you 
believe Congress ean do to assist the OSC and ensure it ean effectively carry out its 
mission? 

Another area Congress can assist relates to OSC's 2302(c) Certification Program, 
described below in the answer to question 27. However, despite the past Administration 
encouraging agencies to make plans to complete this program, I understand that many 
agencies have yet to complete it. As Congress conducts oversight, regularly following up 
on agencies' progress in participating in this program could go a long way to ensuring 
certification across the Executive Branch. 

25. Over the last several years, Congress made several legislative changes to 
whistleblower protection statutes to strengthen protections and provide greater 
coverage. Are there any gaps in protections that you have identified that Congress 
should consider? 

The WPEA filled critical gaps in statutory whistleblower protections. However, two 
WPEA provisions are set to expire at the end of this year. 

The WPEA required each agency OJG to designate a Whistleblower Protection 
Ombudsman. The Ombudsmen provide employees information about submitting 
whistleblower disclosures and retaliation claims to OSC, and they serve as intermediaries 
to help prevent whistleblower retaliation within agencies. This program has also 
enhanced focus on whistleblowers within many inspector general offices and has 
increased collaboration and information sharing among OIGs and with OSC. I 
understand this Committee is collaborating with the House Oversight Committee and the 
Senate Whistleblower Protection Caucus to permanently authorize and perhaps even 
expand this program, a move which I applaud. 

The WPEA also expanded the appellate review ofwhistleblower retaliation cases beyond 
the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit. More specifically, the WPEA provided 
for a two-year pilot project, subsequently extended to five years, in which whistleblower 
retaliation cases may be appealed to any U.S. Court of Appeals of competent jurisdiction. 
All-circuit review creates the potential for circuit splits, which encourage peer review of 
cases by sister circuits, as well as accountability for judges through possible Supreme 
Court review of circuit splits. Allowing all-circuit review ofwhistleblower retaliation 
cases is consistent with how other whistleblower laws (for example, Sarbanes-Oxley and 
the False Claims Act) operate. The House Oversight Committee has voted a bill out of 
committee that would make all-circuit review permanent, and I encourage this Committee 
to swiftly consider this bill. 

In addition to addressing these two successful, expiring provisions, there are three gaps in 
current protections that, following consultation with the staff of the OSC, I recommend 
Congress consider addressing. 
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First, federal employees may be asked or required to cooperate in a government 
investigation, but can be vulnerable to retaliation for providing testimony. Current law 
protects employees for cooperating with an OSC or OIG investigation. Agencies, 
however, commonly initiate formal and informal investigations that do not involve OSC 
or an inspector general. For example, the Department of Veterans Affairs makes frequent 
use of Administrative Investigation Boards (A!Bs), and OSC has received complaints of 
retaliation against employees for cooperating with these Boards. Employees should be 
encouraged to provide truthful, accurate testimony and information in these proceedings, 
and not fear potential retaliation for doing so. A recent MSPB decision (Graves v. Dep 't 
of Veterans Affairs) held that the current whistleblower statutes do not protect employees 
for cooperating in an internal government investigation. I recommend that Congress 
review this gap in coverage and consider specifically protecting disclosures provided to 
an internal federal government investigative body. 

Second, the WPEA overturned previous precedent that had held certain disclosures made 
in the normal course of an employee's duties to be unprotected. Before the WPEA, the 
touchstone for whether a disclosure was made in the "normal course of duties" was 
whether the employee was specifically tasked with regularly investigating and reporting 
wrongdoing as an integral function of his or her job. Congress overturned this exclusion 
from protection, but in doing so it sought to protect managers' ability to oversee 
employee performance by adding an additional burden to a narrow group of employees 
who regularly investigate and report wrongdoing as a part of their jobs. For those 
employees, an additional evidentiary burden is required in whistleblower claims relating 
to disclosures made in the normal course of their duties. However, the MSPB's decision 
in Benton-Flores v. Dep 't of Defense, as well as several subsequent decisions that rely on 
it, threaten to impose this additional burden on virtually all federal employees who blow 
the whistle through their chain of command or about matters that relate to their job duties. 
In effect, Benton-Flores held that Congress narrowed rather than expanded whistleblower 
protections with the "normal course of duties" provision, which clearly was not 
Congress's intent. I recommend that Congress review this issue and clarif'y when and 
how the "normal course of duties" provision is to apply. 

Third, recent decisions of the MSPB, relying on dicta from Federal Circuit decisions, 
have held that whistleblowers do not exhaust their administrative remedies before OSC if 
they fail to provide OSC the "precise details" of every element of their potential 
whistleblower claims, including every protected disclosure they may have made. This is 
contrary to Congress's intent of providing a broad Individual Right of Action in 
whistleblower cases, encourages inefficient repetitive OSC filings, and fails to recognize 
that most complainants before OSC are laymen not represented by attorneys. I 
recommend that Congress review and clarif'y the appropriate standard for administrative 
exhaustion. 
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26. There have been concerns about the OSC's access to information in the intelligence 
community space and whether there needs to be a legislative change to ensure that 
access is not impeded without good cause. Do you have any proposals to address the 
delicate balance of protecting information while ensuring the OSC can carry out its 
mission? 

OSC is not authorized to consider whistleblower retaliation claims from intelligence 
entities as defined in 5 U.S.C. § 2302(c)(ii). However, OSC is authorized to receive 
classified disclosures, and, I have been told, it has the capacity and safeguards in place to 
do so. I believe this authority is an important safeguard for the American people. The 
House Oversight Committee has also recently advanced legislation that would clarify 
OSC's authority to protect whistlcblowers who make classified disclosures to supervisors 
within their chain of command. 

That said, I understand that current legislative proposals, including this Committee's 
OSC reauthorization bill, would not include intelligence entities in the statutory provision 
clarifying OSC's access to information. If confirmed, I look forward to fully reviewing 
this issue, and to working with this Committee and other congressional committees, as 
well as intelligence officials, to craft that delicate balance in legislation and more 
broadly. 

27. Do you believe federal employees receive sufficient training and information 
regarding their rights as a whistleblower? If not, do you have any recommendations 
for improving this outreach? 

Federal employees should definitely receive more training and information from their 
agencies regarding federal whistleblower protections, including managers' 
responsibilities to prevent whistleblower retaliation. OSC has been expanding its own 
training for agencies in recent years, and I understand from OSC staff that they believe 
this has resulted in greater awareness by federal employees. 

Section 2302( c) of Title 5 requires agency heads to ensure, in consultation with OSC, that 
employees are informed of the rights and remedies afforded by the WPA and related 
laws. In 2002, OSC established its "2302(c) Certification Program" to provide agencies 
with a user-friendly, efficient process to fulfill this statutory obligation 

a. The OSC has used its 2303(c) Certification Program to assist agencies and 
components in meeting the statutory obligation to inform employees of their 
whistleblower rights. If confirmed, how would you approach the consultation 
role ofthe Special Counsel to ensure that agencies are in compliance? 

Pursuant to a 2014 White House directive, agencies have been required to establish a 
plan to complete OSC's Certification Program. However, OSC does not have any 
authority to enforce that requirement, and thus far only three cabinet-level 
Departments, 16 component agencies, 17 additional agencies, and 16 Offices of 
Inspector General have completed their plans to finish the program. As described 
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above, this is an area where any assistance from Congress in encouraging agencies to 
complete this process would be greatly appreciated. 

b. Are there new or innovative methods the OSC could use for training and 
outreach purposes? 

I understand OSC places a premium on in-person training where possible, but I have 
heard good feedback from the whistleblower community regarding OSC's innovative 
efforts with electronic training modules. If confirmed, I will review OSC's current 
methods for training and outreach to ensure that they are effective and efficient, and 
hope to continue that trend of incorporating new or innovative methods where useful 
to enhance current training. 

28. Do you have any concerns that the use of confidentiality or non-disclosure 
agreements by federal agencies and contractors could infringe on whistleblower 
protections? 

Yes, I do think this is a concern. The WPEA's codification in 5 U.S.C. § 2302(b)(13) of 
the so-called "Grassley anti-gag" provision, included as a restriction in annual 
government-wide appropriations since FY 1988, was a significant step in providing some 
measure of protection against these types of agreements. According to a January 2017 
OSC press release, OSC has obtained 33 corrective actions addressing violations of the 
statutory anti-gag provision. If confirmed, I intend to closely monitor enforcement of this 
provision. Since the original appropriations rider is also still in effect, I believe OSC 
should notify the appropriate entities (including Congress) of violations of(b)(l3). This 
would facilitate a review of whether the underlying action also violated appropriations 
restrictions, resulting in an unauthorized use or payment of funds, which could potentially 
violate the Anti-Deficiencies Act, if left unaddressed. 

29. How would you handle employee disciplinary issues within the OSC? 

From what l understand, there has been very little need for disciplinary action by OSC's 
management. Nonetheless, l am a big believer in promptly and directly confronting 
issues that may arise with an employee, and setting up a corrective plan. It is also 
important that employees feel they are treated fairly and have avenues to bring concerns 
forward without fearing retaliation. I intend to provide such channels and urge 
employees to take advantage of them. 

a. How would you respond to nnderperforming employees within the OSC? 

From what I understand, this has, to date, not been a big problem at OSC. Should I 
find myself having to confront this problem, I will do so directly and aggressively. 
Underperforming employees are bad for morale in the agency, especially one that has 
a relatively small workforce and as big a caseload as OSC does. 
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b. Please explain your views on putting an employee on paid administrative leave 
pending an investigation or disciplinary action. Under what circumstances, if 
any, do you believe that might be appropriate? 

The Administrative Leave Act of20 16, included in the National Defense 
Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017, significantly clarified Congress's view on 
this issue. I concur with the vision of administrative leave outlined in that law, and 
applaud this Committee's support for the legislation. l believe paid administrative 
leave is an option only to be used in extremely rare circumstances. Federal 
employees are paid by the American taxpayers to work, and excessive paid 
administrative leave is inconsistent with that. In most circumstances in which paid 
administrative leave has historically been used, such as when an employee is the 
subject of an internal administrative investigation, they could be put to work with 
different duties that allow them to still provide some benefit to the taxpayer. Only if 
an employee absolutely must be kept out of the office do I think investigative leave or 
notice leave are the appropriate avenue. 

30. Protecting whistleblower confidentiality is of the utmost importance to this 
Committee. This principle is just as important across the federal government as it is 
within the OSC. 

a. How do you plan to implement policies within the agency to encourage 
employees to bring constructive suggestions forward without the fear of 
reprisal? 

I strongly believe in the "challenge" process where any employee can bring concerns 
to their supervisor or anybody in senior leadership. If confirmed, I will make it very 
clear right from the start that there will be no reprisals against employees for sharing 
concerns with me or any of my senior staff. 

b. If confirmed, what avenues will be available to employees to report waste, fraud, 
or abuse within OSC'? Do you believe the OSC's current memorandum of 
understanding with the National Science Foundation Office of Inspector General 
provides adequate protection for OSC whistleblowers? Why or why not? 

OSC's mission requires that it have a robust system for ensuring oversight of its own 
operations and accountability for shortcomings. Anything short of that is 
incongruous with the purpose for which Congress created OSC and with the message 
OSC seeks to promote within the Executive Branch. 

Under current OSC procedures, complaints alleging wrongdoing against senior OSC 
officials are referred to the Integrity Committee if the allegations pertain to the 
Special Counsel or the Principal Deputy Special Counsel. The memorandum of 
understanding (MOU) with the National Science Foundation (NSF) OIG allows OSC 
to contract with the NSF OIG to receive and independently investigate other 
prohibited personnel practice complaints or whistleblower disclosures. 

Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee Page 19 



130 

While the MOU with the NSF OIG offers OSC employees an option outside ofOSC 
to report wrongdoing, this arrangement is not ideaL This is in part because the MOU 
requires that an OSC employee first receive the complaint or disclosure and then 
forward it to the NSF OIG. Although this can be done confidentially, the requirement 
of submitting a complaint through an OSC employee could chill complaints or 
disclosures. If this arrangement with the NSF OIG is maintained, I believe the MOU 
should be reexamined to allow OSC employees to contact the NSF OIG directly and 
confidentially, as employees at almost all other federal agencies are able to. This 
would also be in keeping with the OSC reauthorization legislation this Committee has 
advanced. 

I understand OSC is also investigating other options, including the creation of a 
shared inspector general with other small agencies. If confirmed, evaluating this 
issue more fully will be a top priority for me. 

c. Do you commit without reservation to work to ensure that any whistleblower 
within OSC does not face retaliation? 

Yes. 

d. Do you commit without reservation to take all appropriate action if notified 
about potential whistlcblowcr retaliation? 

Yes. 

31. The Government Accountability Office is conducting an audit of the OSC's 
processes for case management, whistleblower protection, and internal oversight. 

a. Will you commit to cooperating fully with this audit? 

Yes. This audit is an invaluable opportunity to get an independent perspective on 
OSC's operations, and I welcome it as a useful tool for helping identifY issues OSC 
may be experiencing. 

b. Will you commit to implementing any findings or addressing any problems 
identified by this audit? 

I very much look forward to seeing the results of the audit, and if confirmed will 
absolutely commit to addressing any problems identified by it. 
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32. Do you believe federal employees receive sufficient training and information 
regarding their rights under the Hatch Act? If not, do you have auy 
recommendations for improving this outreach? 

OSC provides Hatch Act training and guidance through presentations at agencies. 
Also, OSC has telephone and email hotlines dedicated to issuing Hatch Act 
advisory opinions. Lastly, OSC's website provides information to assist 
employees and the public in understanding the Hatch Act, including previously 
issued advisory opinions, publications, PowerPoint presentations, and frequently 
asked questions. 

As to the Hatch Act training federal agencies provide their employees, OSC has 
found that the quality and breadth of the information varies from agency to 
agency, and even sometimes within the same agency. 

I believe the Hatch Act regulations have not been updated since 1995 and, if confirmed, I 
will work to revise them to reflect the digital age and its impact on how federal 
employees communicate and participate in political campaigns. Such updates would 
provide employees with more current examples of permitted and prohibited activity and 
better inform them of how the Hatch Act impacts their political activity today. 

33. The OSC is responsible for representing veterans and reservists who believe their 
Federal employment or reemployment rights under the Uniformed Services 
Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA) have been violated before 
the Merit Systems Protection Board and the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal 
Circuit. With significant numbers of veterans still returning home from overseas, 
how will you ensure USERRA rights are adequately enforced? 

It is imperative that OSC do its part to help returning veterans transition back to civilian 
life by enforcing their rights under USERRA. OSC works closely with the Department 
of Labor, which investigates USERRA complaints, to identifY and prosecute violations 
by federal agencies, and to secure relief for service members, including through MSPB 
and Federal Circuit litigation if necessary. OSC also provides education, training, and 
technical assistance to federal employers to increase compliance and prevent 
violations. Through these efforts, it strives to make the federal government a model 
employer under USERRA, as Congress intended when it passed the law. If confirmed, I 
will evaluate OSC's role and activities under USERRA and make any adjustments or 
recommendations that are merited. 
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V. Relations with Congress 

34. Do you agree without reservation to comply with any request or summons to appear 
and testify before any duly constituted committee of Congress if you are confirmed? 

Yes. 

35. Do you agree without reservation to make any subordinate official or employee 
available to appear and testify before, or provide information to, any duly 
constituted committee of Congress if you are confirmed? 

Should I be fortunate to be confirmed, I will be charged with the responsibility for 
everything the agency does. As such, I will consult with senior staff to identifY, and agree 
to make available to the Committee, the best person with knowledge of the issues to meet 
its informational needs. 

36. Do you agree without reservation to comply fully, completely, and promptly to any 
request for documents, communications, or any other agency material or 
information from any duly constituted committee of the Congress if you are 
confirmed? 

Yes. 

VI. Assistance 

37. Are these answers your own? Have you consulted with OSC or any other interested 
parties? If so, please indicate which entities. 

The answers are my own. I have spoken to, and received input from, staff at OSC, which 
has informed my responses. 
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Minority 
Supplemental Pre-hearing Questionnaire 

For the Nomination of Henry Kerner to he 
Special Counsel, Office of Special Counsel 

I. Nomination Process and Conflicts oflnterest 

1. Has the President or his staff asked you to sign a confidentiality or non-disclosure 
agreement? 

No. 

II. Background of Nominee 

2. Do you seek out dissenting views and how do you encourage constructive critical 
dialogue with subordinates? 

Yes. I strongly believe in the "challenge" process where employees are encouraged to 
raise objections and concerns about proposed policies or ideas. I have always encouraged 
this process and think it is invaluable in reaching the best possible policy outcome. 

3. Please give examples of times in your career when you disagreed with your 
superiors and aggressively advocated your position. Were you ever successful? 

While working as a line prosecutor in Compton, CA, I was ordered to proceed to trial 
with a case I felt did not meet the legal requirements or ethical obligations incumbent 
upon me as a prosecutor and member of the Bar. Although initially ordered to proceed 
anyway, I conducted further investigation by going to the crime scene and obtaining 
additional witness interviews, which contradicted my office's theory of the case. Based 
on these efforts, I was able to convince my superiors to permit me to drop the case. 

On another occasion, I went against the powerful police department by exposing the false 
statements in a sworn search warrant application of one of its members, which resulted in 
the dismissal of a potential life-in-prison case and discipline for the officer. This decision 
also resulted in retaliation against me for highlighting the wrongdoing of the office's law 
enforcement partners. Nevertheless, I persisted and stuck by my guns, and the offending 
police officer was ultimately fired. 

4. Please list and describe examples ofwhcn you made politically difficult choices that 
you thought were in the best interest of the country. 

While on PSI and in the minority, we supported our majority in a number of bipartisan 
investigations that did not always curry favor with the Republican conference. For 
example, we signed on to a report that questioned the arrangement pursued by the Apple 
Corporation in creating for itself a tax haven in Ireland and paying an effective tax rate of 
nearly zero on its profits overseas. This bipartisan report and the subcommittee's work 
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on the issue- was criticized by some of our fellow Republicans, but our staff(and 
ultimately Senator McCain) believed it was the right choice. 

In addition, we also supported the PSI Majority in a number cases involving banks that 
created excessive risks for the economy. Although a very powerful constituency, we 
stuck together with our Democratic colleagues in diverse cases ranging from the Whale 
Trade losses matter to basket options arrangements. 

In my work as a prosecutor, I often argued for outcomes I thought were ethically 
required, including for the dismissal of a potential life case based on police misconduct as 
noted above. 

5. What would you consider your greatest successes as a leader? 

Rather than point to a single accomplishment, I would point to the process of!cading a 
team or organization itself. I believe I have learned how to effectively motivate people to 
buy into a shared vision for the organizations I have led and to take pride in their efforts
resulting in excellent work. I strongly believe that recruiting good people and providing 
clear communication are the keys to a happy and productive workforce. In addition to 
instituting innovative means for accomplishing tasks, and truly listening to the input of 
everyone from the most junior employee to the most senior manager, I believe I have 
learned how to walk the fine line between creating a positive work environment while 
still holding employees personally accountable. 

6. What would you consider your greatest career success overall? What would you 
consider your greatest success while serving as a congressional staff member? 

My greatest success on the Hill involves my tenure as staff director and chief counsel at 
PSI. When Senator McCain's team began our tenure in February 2013, the Majority staff 
was already a well-oiled machine. Senator Levin had been at PSI for years and had a 
tremendously competent and able staff. They were just wrapping up a year-long 
investigation into JP Morgan's multi-billion dollar losses in the so-called Whale Trades. I 
had to act very quickly to hire a competent staff, immerse myself in the details of the 
report, negotiate appropriate edits to the content and recommendations, and brief the 
Senator on the details and gain his approval to sign on to the report and prepare him to 
fully participate in the hearing and associated press availabilities. Navigating this early 
challenge successfully led to numerous other bipartisan investigations where we were 
able to preserve the collaborative relationship between the members and among staff, 
even against considerable political headwinds. 

While I am proud of many of my accomplishments as a prosecutor- notably, obtaining 
one of the first civil injunctions against a violent street gang that dramatically improved 
the safety of the neighborhood they terrorized - I would say that my greatest career 
success has been the transition from long-term California prosecutor to Hill staffer. After 
18 productive years as a California prosecutor, I decided to make a mid-life correction 
(not a crisis) and picked up and moved across the country to make a difference for the 
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American people. I was very fortunate to land on the House Oversight Committee and 
work on the Fast and Furious investigation. Apart from its obvious relevance to the 
position I have been nominated for, I strongly believe that permanently discrediting the 
practice of"gunwalking," supporting the A TF whistleblowers, and holding more senior 
government officials accountable, all within a relatively short time of my arrival in DC, 
was a meaningful achievement. 

III. Policy Questions 

7. In 2011, the Office of Special Counsel issued a report titled "Investigation of 
Political Activities by White House and Federal Agency Officials during the 2006 
Midterm Elections." 

a. Are you aware of the recommendations in this report, and do you agree with 
them? 

Yes, I have reviewed the recommendations and agree with them. 

b. If confirmed, what steps will you take to ensure that officials in President 
Trump's Office of Political Affairs and administration abide by the 
recommendations included in OSC's 2011 report? 

It is my understanding that OSC officials have met with lawyers from the White 
House Counsel's Office to provide Hatch Act guidance and since that meeting OSC 
has maintained a solid working relationship with that office. More specifically, OSC, 
through its Hatch Act Unit, has agreed to provide advice on the White House's 
endeavor to establish a framework to assist the Office of Political Affairs with Hatch 
Act compliance. If confirmed, I will work to ensure that OSC continues to provide 
sound and timely advice/guidance to the White House and other administration 
officials. 

c. What steps will you take if your office finds that officials in President Trump's 
Office of Political Affairs and administration fail to abide by the 
recommendations included in OSC's 2011 report titled "Investigation of Political 
Activities by White House and Federal Agency Officials during the 2006 
Midterm Elections"? Will you commit to reporting such findings to this 
Committee? 

I believe that many Hatch Act violations may occur due to a lack of knowledge and I 
therefore commit to increasing the education of officials in the White House and 
across the federal workforce. Should people nonetheless flout those rules, I will 
initiate an investigation and report any findings to this Committee. 
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8. How would you approach Hatch Act enforcement if confirmed as Special Counsel? 
Will you work with the White House to ensure that Trump administration officials 
abide by the Hatch Act? 

Hatch Act enforcement must be fair, principled, objective, and vigorous to help ensure 
the integrity of the merit system. It has been represented to me that OSC, primarily 
through its Hatch Act Unit, already has established a strong working relationship with the 
White House Counsel's Office. OSC briefed that office on the Hatch Act and some of its 
more complex issues in February 2017 and has since been in regular communication with 
its attorneys as questions and issues have arisen. 

OSC also has long-standing relationships with ethics officials from many federal 
agencies and has made itself available to provide Hatch Act briefings to members of the 
new Administration. In fact, the Hatch Act Unit's Chief and Deputy will be briefing a 
cabinet member and other political appointees at one department in the coming month. 

I take enforcement of the Hatch Act very seriously and so has OSC under Ms. Lerner. In 
fact, there is already a dedicated staff led by a career supervisor in place to handle Hatch 
Act complaints. I will work with these career professionals to put together trainings to 
educate members of the White House to prevent Hatch Act violations. 

9. What do you believe is the role of the Special Counsel in ensuring that 
whistleblower protection is prioritized at the highest levels of the administration? 

Senator Chuck Grassley is well known for saying there ought to be an annual Rose 
Garden ceremony to recognize the contributions made by whistleblowers. I believe the 
Special Counsel's role is to encourage just that type ofmindset. OSC already has a 
Public Servant of the Year award, and if confirmed, I hope to identify further ways to 
help ensure whistleblowers receive recognition for their contributions and hear the 
message from the very top that they have performed an invaluable service. 

10. At least since 1980, OSC has viewed 5 U.S.C. § 2302(b)(IO) as prohibiting 
discrimination against employees on the basis of sexual orientation. Former Special 
Counsel Lerner reaffirmed this policy after her predecessor reversed the stance of 
OSC. What is your view of§ 2302(b)(IO)? If confirmed, would you commit to 
investigating and enforcing claims of discrimination on the basis of sexual 
orientation or gender identity under (b )(1 0)? 

I believe that § 2302(b )(1 0) protects against discrimination on the basis of sexual 
orientation and, in the event I am confirmed, will investigate and enforce claims of 
discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity under (b )(1 0). 
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11. There has been a lot offocns on individuals that leak sensitive information to 
entities outside the federal government. This discussion can conflate leaking with 
whistleblowing. How would you approach this issue to ensure that people are held 
responsible, but also to ensure that legal whistleblowers are protected? 

I don't believe the term "leaking" has been useful in the context of this public policy 
dialogue, as it is an ambiguous word that has been used both to describe the public 
release of classified information as well as whistleblowing involving non-classified 
information. While "whistlcblowing" can also be very broadly defined in theory, the 
WPA clearly outlines what constitutes protected whistleblowing activity, and serves to 
provide a benchmark definition ofwhistleblowing for OSC. 

Where a whistleblower disclosure is "required by Executive order to be kept secret in the 
interest of national defense or the conduct of foreign affairs," such as disclosures 
involving classified information, federal employees under OSC's jurisdiction are 
protected in making disclosures to OSC, their 010, or other employees designated by the 
head of the agency. The House Oversight Committee has also recently advanced 
legislation that would expand the list of protected recipients to mirror those protected at 
intelligence community elements under Presidential Policy Directive 19, namely, a 
supervisor in the employee's chain of command up to and including the head of the 
agency, the Director of National Intelligence, or the Inspector General of the Intelligence 
Community. I support this expansion. 

Unless known by a federal employee to regard "policy decisions that lawfully exercise 
discretionary authority," all other non-classified whistleblower disclosures fall under 5 
U.S.C. § 2302(b)(8)(A). I believe it is significant that the WPA does not define where 
these disclosures must be made. As was made clear in the 2015 Supreme Court case 
DHS v. MacLean, even disclosures to the press can help bring attention to decision
makers in a position to address problems at issue in a disclosure. Thus, I believe it is 
important to convey the message to federal agencies that when it comes to whistleblower 
disclosures, media engagement policies do not override the WPA. 

IV. Relations with Congress and the Public 

12. If confirmed, how will you make certain that you will respond in a timely manner to 
Member requests for information? 

Relations with Congress will be a top priority for OSC under my leadership. We will 
have at least one employee dedicated to legislative affairs and make sure we respond as 
promptly and fully as we can to congressional requests from both sides of the aisle. 
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13. If confirmed, do yon agree without reservation to reply to any reasonable request 
for information from the Ranking Member of any duly constituted committee of the 
Congress? 

Yes. 

14. If confirmed, do you agree without reservation to reply to any reasonable request 
for information from members of Congress? 

Yes. 

15. If confirmed, do you commit to take all reasonable steps to ensure that you and your 
agency comply with deadlines established for requested information? 

Yes. 

16. On May 1, 2017, the Department of Justice Office of Legal Counsel (OLC) issued an 
opinion regarding how executive branch agencies should respond to requests from 
ranking members of congressional committees. The OLC opinion states that 
agencies have the "discretion" to respond to oversight requests from ranking 
members or individual members of Congress. The OLC opinion identifies that "the 
Executive Branch has historically exercised its discretion in determining whether 
and how to respond." Do you believe this opinion to control the Office of Special 
Counsel in its communication with Congress? If so, please describe the factors you 
would weigh in evaluating the circumstances that warrant a response to a request 
by the Ranking Member of any duly constituted committee of Congress. 

All Members of Congress are constitutional officers who vote on matters before their 
respective bodies, and thus have a duty to gather information and conduct oversight 
regarding those matters. Thus, as Senator Grassley and others have publicly noted, there 
arc some serious flaws with the legal reasoning of this recent OLC opinion. 

I saw the effects of this kind of policy firsthand during Operation Fast and Furious, when 
the committee for which I worked only became involved because the Department of 
Justice refused to provide accurate answers to Senator Grassley, then Ranking Member of 
the Senate Committee on the Judiciary. Even when Senator Grassley partnered with the 
House Oversight Committee, the Justice Department purported to limit Senator 
Grassley's involvement in such activities as transcribed interviews. 

Regardless, the OLC opinion appears to allow individual agencies to make their own 
decisions regarding so-called "discretionary responses." As an independent agency 
created by Congress to contribute to oversight and accountability within the federal 
government, I believe it is in OSC's best interests to promote transparency wherever 
possible. 
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17. If confirmed, do you commit to protect subordinate officials or employees from 
reprisal or retaliation for any testimony, briefings or communications with 
mem hers of Congress? 

Yes. 

18. If confirmed, will you ensure that your staff will fully and promptly provide 
information and access to appropriate documents and officials in response to 
requests made by the Government Accountability Office (GAO) and the 
Congressional Research Service? 

Yes. 

19. If confirmed, will you agree to work with representatives from this Committee and 
the GAO to promptly implement recommendations for improving OSC's operations 
and effectiveness? 

I am reluctant to commit to specific recommendations prior to their issuance, but I pledge 
to cooperate fully with GAO and this Committee and work with both to help improve the 
functioning of the agency. 

20. If confirmed, will you direct your staff to fully and promptly respond to Freedom of 
Information Act requests submitted by the American people? 

Yes. 

I, Henry Kerner, hereby state that I have read the foregoing Pre-Hearing Questionnaire and 
Supplemental Questionnaires and that the infonnation provided therein is, to the best of my 
knowledge, current, accurate, and complete. 

Is/ Henry Kerner 
(Signature) 

This~dayof~2017 
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Senator Rand Paul 
Post-Hearing Questions for the Record 

Submitted to Henry Kerner 
Nomination of Henry Kerner to be Special Counsel, 

Office of Special Counsel 
Wednesday, June 28,2017 

I. The Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) is a critical law to allow the citizenry to gain 
insight into the operations and activities of the U.S. government. 

a. Government accountability organizations, like the one you have worked with, 
often use the FOIA to shine a light on fraud, waste, abuse and mismanagement in 
government. Because of this, such organizations have met with stiff, and often 
unlawful, resistance to their FOIA requests. As non-governmental organizations, 
they often have to sue to overcome unlawful resistance. By contrast, government 
employees have the courts and governmental routes, like yours. 

i. If confirmed, will you ensure that OSC upholds its responsibilities and 
authorities regarding the FOIA, and ensures that federal agencies are not 
misusing FOIA to cover agency fraud, waste, abuse or mismanagement? 

Yes. 

b. During your Committee staff briefing. our colleagues brought up a concerning 
practice: Agency supervisors using the FOIA to gain access to emails or other 
infonnation regarding their own employees, and potentially. their own 
whistleblowers. 

i. Please explain how you will ensure that federal agencies and staff do not 
misuse the FOIA (or other authorities) as a tool to discern the identity of, 
retaliate against, or obstruct justice regarding whistleb!owers or their 
disclosures against the agencies. 

Such activity would have a chilling effect on individuals exercising 
their right to blow the whistle, and I will strive to discourage any 
activity that will have such an impact. If confirmed, I would work 
with OSC staff to identify what specific actions could be taken under 
OSC's legal authorities. 

I also believe education and outreach is an important part of the role 
of the Special Counsel. If I were confirmed and this practice became 
a trend OSC observed, I would strive to proactively educate agencies 
about its inappropriateness. 

11. If you find out that such practices have been occurring in government, 
please advise what type of actions you would take to stop them, provide 
for corrective and disciplinary action, and prevent them in the future. 
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As described above, I would need to work with OSC staff to 
understand what specific actions could be taken under OSC's legal 
authorities. I do believe constant vigilance as well as education and 
outreach could help to prevent this from occurring more in the future. 
Moreover, to the extent such efforts are undertaken as part of a 
scheme to retaliate against a whistleblower, aggressively pursuing 
those responsible for the retaliation should have a deterrent effect on 
others who may contemplate similar action. 

2. After several years under the previous administration, confidential surveys by the U.S. 
Office of Personnel Management (OPM) revealed last year that by 2015, almost 40% of 
OSC's own employees reported they could not reveal a suspected violation of any law, 
rule or regulation, without fear of reprisal. In response, OSC explained it was taking the 
unusual step of evaluating its own managers on their adherence to proper procedures for 
handling whistleblowers, by incorporating whistle blower protection requirements as 
elements of supervisors' performance plans. Near the end of the previous Special 
Counsel's term, OSC stated it was now taking these steps as a method to require OSC 
supervisors, ·'to foster an environment that promotes disclosures and prevents 
retaliation." 1 

a. Why would OSC employ supervisors who are willing to unlawfully mishandle 
their own employee's whistleblower disclosures, let alone those of the federal 
employees who come to them for protection? Why would OSC employ 
retaliators? 

Thank you for raising this important point. In short, OSC should not permit 
conduct it specifically fights against in other agencies to exist in its own ranks 
and if confirmed, I will make sure it doesn't happen. 

Will you? 

No. 

b. If confirmed, will you tolerate, hire, or employ supervisors who fail, or have 
failed, to foster an environment that promotes disclosures and prevents retaliation, 
either at the OSC, or government-wide? 

No. 

3. A far too often overlooked and less prioritized function of the OSC is its responsibilities 
to ensure that disclosures of fraud, waste and abuse in government are referred for 

1 http :1/www .govexec. com/ oversigh t/20 16/04/wh ist I eblower -pro le~tion -agencv -looks -dean-its-own
backyard/127189/ 
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investigation by agency heads, the Attorney General, the Intelligence Community, the 

President, or the Congress. The work of my subcommittee specifically includes a charge 

to identify and eliminate waste, fraud, and abuse in the federal government, and to 

proactively pursue mechanisms to prevent waste of taxpayer dollars, so such activities are 

of urgent concern to me. 

a. Do you agree that a critical function of the OSC is to assist and ensure that federal 

employees have easy and protected routes by which to report fraud, waste and 

abuse in government? 

Yes. 

b. If confirmed, will you ensure that all disclosures to OSC are handled in 

accordance with the law, as Congress intended? 

Yes. 

4. There is bipartisan concern regarding OSC's practice of negotiating settlements for 
whistleblowers without even pursuing a full investigation, despite that it was Congress's 
intent for OSC to investigate retaliation claims. In contrast to the intention of Congress, 
OSC's practices allow the agency and responsible management officials off without 
admitting wrongdoing, let alone holding them accountable. 2 This chills whistleblowing 
and encourages retaliation. By contrast, when other governmental prosecutors negotiate 
with the subjects of investigation, the law enforcement investigation has already been 
fully completed, and the settlement generally includes provisions to hold perpetrators 
accountable. 

a. Do you believe it is appropriate to pursue settlements before conducting a full 
investigation? If you do, please explain how and why. 

As a former prosecutor, I think it is vitally important that wrongdoers he 
held accountable in addition to protecting whistleblowers. If confirmed, I 
will take a close look at the issue you outline in this question to see whether 
OSC needs to alter its settlement practices. 

b. Do you believe it is appropriate to find evidence of illegal activities, and not 
ensure the responsible violators are held accountable? 

As stated above, I think it is vitally important to hold wrongdoers 
accountable, because it appropriately punishes illegal behavior and because 

2 h tt ps ://www. nvti m es. co m/2 0 16/12/22/ us/poI itics/ cia i r e-mccaskill-sen" tor -wh istle··bl owers. h tm I 
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it serves to deter other would-be violators. It also sends an important 
message to whistleblowers that their complaints will be taken seriously. 

c. If confirmed, do you pledge to ensure that OSC conducts proper, full and 
thorough investigations, follows and upholds the law, and ensures responsible 
violators are held accountable? 

Yes. 

5. Earlier this year, the House Oversight and Government Reform Committee's 
Subcommittee on Government Operations held a hearing which raised concerns that the 
Whistleblower Protection Enhancement Act (WPEA) should be recognized with a dual 
purpose: a shield for those who have seen the wrongdoing and corruption which they 
have reported, and a sword to stop the wrongdoing and enforce what needs to be done. 3 

a. Please explain your understanding of the WPEA, and how, if confirmed, you will 
use it as both a sword and a shield. 

Whistleblower protections under the Whistleblower Protection Act as 
amended by the WPEA are a critical shield protecting federal employees who 
blow the whistle on government wrongdoing, and an equally critical sword 
for accountability. Protecting whistleblowers promotes accountability by 
increasing the likelihood that wrongdoing will come to light and be stopped. 
Further, as a former prosecutor, I strongly believe there are times when 
discipline is necessary for accountability and deterrence. If confirmed, I will 
review OSC's use of disciplinary authority and ensure that OSC is 
strategically and appropriately using its disciplinary enforcement authority. 

6. In a House Oversight and Government Reform Committee hearing, concerns were raised 
that after whistle blowers make disclosures, instead of being shielded, the sword is turned 
back on the whistleblowers, and they have been made subject to retaliatory investigations 
by the agency or offenders who they blew the whistle on. OSC's witness seemed unable 
to provide much reassurance as to their practices or capabilities to prevent these 4 

a. Please explain what you believe should be done, and if confirmed, what you will 
do, to protect whistleblowers from retaliatory investigations. 

I am informed by OSC staff that, under current law, an agency investigation 
is generally not itself a personnel action, although the WPEA provided that 
corrective action may include damages, fees, and costs reasonably incurred 
due to an agency investigation that was started or expanded in retaliation for 
whistle blowing (5 U.S.C. § 1214(h)). Additionally, if a retaliatory 

' h t tps :/ i.Qyersight. hou se.gov /he a ri ng/live .. yea rs .. later -revi ew-whi stleblower -protection-enhancement -act/ 
4 b..1..tl2i1L9.v ers i gh t. house. gov /he a ring/five-years-later -revi ew-whi stl eblow er -protection-enhancement -act/ 
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investigation leads to a personnel action, OSC considers the origins of the 
investigation, and will seek corrective action if the agency cannot show by 
clear and convincing evidence that the investigation would have occurred 
absent the whistleblower disclosure. 

S. 582, the Office of Special Counsel Reauthorization Act introduced by 
Chairman Johnson, Ranking Member McCaskill, and Senate Judiciary 
Committee Chairman Chuck Grassley, would allow OSC to petition the 
Merit Systems Protection Board to order corrective action for any retaliatory 
investigation, regardless of whether the agency has taken a formal personnel 
action. If confirmed, I will further review the statutory framework for 
preventing and correcting retaliatory investigations and make any further 
legislative recommendations that are merited. 

7. During that House Oversight and Government Reform Committee hearing, the Chairman 
questioned whether there were actually any consequences to those that partake in 
retaliation. Other members similarly expressed concerns that not only did it appear that 
violators are never disciplined, but that they are instead promoted and otherwise 
rewarded. 

a. Please explain your feelings on this problem, how seriously you take it, and what 
you will do to fix it, if confirmed. 

I take the issue of accountability for retaliators very seriously. I believe 
discipline for those who retaliate has a significant deterrent effect. It sends 
the message that not only will the government not tolerate retaliation, but 
that there are real consequences for those who engage in it. If confirmed, I 
will work vigorously to identify situations appropriate for disciplinary action 
and to work to ensure such discipline is imposed. 

8. Repeatedly during that hearing, OSC's leadership representative proclaimed OSC as 
highly successful by using extravagant sounding statistics. Specifically, while asserting 
that, "disciplinary actions play an important deterrence role in the federal government; 
they have a ripple effect; they show that management can be held accountable," OSC's 
representative proclaimed that under the previous administration, and since the WPEA 
became law, OSC had increased the number of disciplinary actions by 117%. When 
asked to quantify what the 117% actually meant, OSC's witness responded that in total 
for the preceding (4+) years since the WPEA became law, OSC had only disciplined 50 
responsible management officials (up from 23 just before that). The OSC representative 
also failed to correct the Committee's misunderstanding that this 50 was out of only 
2,000 cases (while testimony and agency documents reflect that it was out of many 
thousands more). 

5 
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a. Do you believe it is acceptable performance for OSC to have only pursued 
disciplinary action in 50 instances out of many thousands of cases, over four or 
more years? 

Those numbers strike me as rather low, but without further context and not 
having been at OSC, it is difficult for me to make further judgments about 
them. 

b. Given witness's claims that OSC provided favorable outcomes for whistle blowers 
in about I 0% of cases, aside from that this may still be too little, it indicates OSC 
had reason to believe unlawful actions occurred in several hundred cases during 
this time period, yet still, discipline was only pursed in a fraction of them. How 
do you feel about this, and what you will do to change it, if confirmed? 

One of my top priorities at OSC, in the event of my confirmation, will be to 
seek greater accountability and penalties for wrongdoing. I intend to avail 
myself aggressively of OSC's prosecutorial function and will place increased 
emphasis on obtaining outcomes that discourage retaliation. 

c. If confirmed, do you pledge to ensure that you and any other OSC employee 
always provides honest testimony and information to Congress? 

Yes. 

9. Do you believe that disciplinary action should be taken against any employee who is 

liable for committing a Prohibited Personnel Practice, or for violating any other statute 

within the jurisdiction of the OSC? If not, why not? 

I am committed to ensuring greater accountability for employees who violate PPPs 
and making sure that there is an understanding among supervisors throughout the 
federal government that OSC will aggressively protect federal workers from PPPs 
by pursuing disciplinary actions. 

10. While retaliation against whistleblowers is a critical problem, rn1d the enforcement of 
those laws, rules and regulations are similarly critical, they only represent a fraction of 
the laws, rules, or regulations which OSC is charged with upholding and enforcing. 

According to OSC, only about one-third of the complaints that come to OSC allege 
retaliation, while the other two-thirds regard other matters within OSC's jurisdiction.5 

5 https://oversight.house.gov/hearing/five-years-later-review-whistleblower-protection-enhancement-act/ 
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a. If confirmed, do you pledge to enforce all laws, rules and regulations within 

OSC' s jurisdiction, or your authority or ability? 

Yes. 

b. If confinned, do you pledge to follow all laws, rules and regulations, as 

Congress intended, ensure your staff does the same, and hold accountable 

those who violate these? 

Yes. 

l I. In your pre-hearing questionnaire, you were asked, "How would you handle employee 

disciplinary issues within the OSC?" You responded, "From what I understand, there has 

been very little need for disciplinary action by OSC's management. Nonetheless, I am a 

big believer in promptly and directly confronting issues that may arise with an employee, 

and setting up a corrective plan." OPM surveys, and OSC's own revelation that it needed 

to tell its managers to follow employee protection laws within OSC, seem to suggest that 

it is not the line-staff that need discipline, so much as some of the management. 

a. Are you willing, and do you believe you are able, to take any and all disciplinary 

action appropriate against OSC management who have or will discriminate or 

retaliate against OSC stafi or complainants, or commit other misconduct? 

If confirmed, I will have conversations with current OSC managers to make 

sure they follow all the rules and refrain from misconduct. Ifl observe any 

violations, I will not hesitate to take all appropriate disciplinary actions. 

b. Would you limit yourself to "corrective plans", in the case of management who 

discriminates, retaliates or commits other misconduct, or do you believe they 

should be disciplined and held to an even higher standard than their subordinates? 

I would not limit myself to "corrective plans" and I do believe managers 

should be held to a higher standard than subordinates. As described above, 

if confirmed, I will take all appropriate disciplinary actions to make sure 

there is no misconduct. 

12. Implicated agencies or violators will often attempt to discredit a whistleblower to protect 

themselves and harm the whistleblowcrs. In addition to those, as a fonner congressional 
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staffer and criminal prosecutor, you know that not all witnesses have the purest 

backgrounds or motives, but it does not mean that their allegations are not valid or true. 

During your staff briefing. you referenced "credible" allegations or whistleblowers. 

a. Wbat did you mean by "credible" in this context, and what do you intend with the 

application of this characterization in OSC's cases, with OSC's complainants, and 

in the complaints or disclosures that the OSC receives? 

When I worked as a prosecutor, I spent several years in the complaints 

division, which required me to review new cases as they came into the office 

and decide what, if any, charges to file. This experience taught me valuable 

skills in how to assess the credibility of complainants and other witnesses and 

to make timely judgments about the merits of cases. 

Some factors that may pertain to credibility assessments are the internal 

consistency of information a witness provides, whether the information is 

inherently plausible, whether other witness accounts and documentary 

evidence corroborate or conflict with the information, and other factors. As 

with any other type of investigation, if confirmed, I would seek to ensure that 

any assessment of the credibility of a complainant, subject official, and other 

witness is appropriately taken into account in determining the appropriate 

course of action in all OSC cases. As you've noted in your question, even 

those with less than perfect motives, may be perfectly able to impart credible, 

trustworthy, and important information that merits action. 

13. Despite that Congress intended for the OSC to protect the privacy of complainants and 

whistleblowers, akin to an attorney-client privilege, OSC has had problems violating the 

privacy rights of those who file complaints or disclosures since its inception. These have 

required enhancements in law to prevent misconduct or abuse by the OSC itself. Privacy 

from government intrusion or misuse is a matter of urgent concern to me, and one of my 

overarching legislative priorities. In your prehearing questionnaire, you stated that you 

were considering revising OSC"s Privacy Act reg1.dation, and implied doing so to permit 

more sharing of private information with others. Such affects could likely only be 

actioned by Congress, and it was Congress that specifically passed laws to ensure that 

OSC observed the strictest adherence to rights of privacy. 

a. Do you believe that U.S. Citizens' Constitutional Rights must be protected, and 

that OSC must strictly adhere to the law and vigorously protect the privacy rights 
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of the federal employees who file complaints with OSC or disclose fraud, waste, 

abuse and mismanagement in government? 

Yes. 

b. If not, please explain what provisions of law you are considering to request be 

revised, and elaborate as to why you believe Congress should undo the 

protections that we put in place to prevent OSC from causing harm to 

whistleblowers and chilling whistle blowing. 

To be clear, I definitely do not believe that Congress should undo any 

protections put in place to protect the privacy of government whistleblowers. 

I begin from the presumption that any guidance promulgated by OSC must 

be consistent with -and advance the purposes of- the laws enacted by 

Congress. The comments in my prehearing questionnaire were only 

intended to suggest a willingness to explore ways to ensure that OSC is 

effectively helping Inspectors General better pursue allegations of waste, 

fraud, and abuse over which they have jurisdiction, but I certainly agree with 

you that OSC must vigorously protect the privacy rights of such 

whistlcblowers. 

c. Do you believe it proper or permissible to share information regarding 

whistle blowers, complainants, or their complaints or disclosures, to those 

implicated within the Executive Agencies? 

Not without the whistlcblower or complainant's consent. 

d. Do you pledge to do everything in your power to ensure that nobody in OSC 

commits any sorts of obstructions of justice, that no whistleblower identities are 

revealed or disclosures shared with those implicated or conflicted, and that all 

appropriate actions are taken to address any cases where such has occurred? 

Yes, if confirmed, I will absolutely do everything in my power to ensure no 

one in OSC obstructs justice or reveals identities or disclosures without a 

whistleblower or complainant's consent, and will take all appropriate 

disciplinary actions, should that occur during my term. 

9 
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14. In your hearings and briefings you seemed to express your understanding that legislative 

changes are required to facilitate OSC' s desire to close down investigations quicker or 

with less, or without any, investigation. These appear to be impressions formed from 

speaking with existing/prior OSC officials, or based upon information provided by same. 

In contrast, OSC' s own whistle blowers have apparently disclosed to Congress that 

throughout the past administration, OSC was actually encouraging staff to close down 

cases far too quickly and without the investigation required by law. Those patriots 

disclosed these matters at great peril given the environment, and culture of fear and 

retaliation that OPM found at the OSC6 Wasteful operations, abuse and mismanagement 

at the OSC, or regarding the mishandling of disclosures of such occurring throughout 

government, would be of urgent concern to me as the Chairman of the Subcommittee on 

Federal Spending Oversight. 

a. Explain how and why you propose to prioritize and evaluate cases to determine 

which ones you intend to close without a full investigation. 

OSC's statutory duty to investigate extends primarily to allegations of 

prohibited personnel practices (5 U.S.C. § 1214), Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§ 1212 

and 1216) violations, and violations of USERRA in the federal government. 

OSC staff informs me OSC receives over 4,000 PPP complaints each year. 

I have been given to understand that approximately 5-8% of these cases are 

closed upon initial review for the following reasons: (1) the complainant has 

elected another forum such as the Merit Systems Protection Board from 

which to obtain a remedy, thus precluding OSC _jurisdiction under 5 U.S.C. 

7l21(g); (2) the complaint alleges unlawful discrimination that, while a PPP, 

is deferred to the EEOC for reasons of judicial economy; and (3) OSC lacks 

jurisdiction because the complainant is not a federal employee, the agency is 

not subject to OSC jurisdiction (for example, the CIA), or Congress limited 

OSC's jurisdiction to certain PPPs (for example, TSA). 

Like you, I want to ensure that OSC is addressing the complaints of those 

who have taken personal risks to blow the whistle. Additionally, I recognize 

that lengthy delays in investigating meritorious complaints can also have a 

chilling effect on the willingness of whistleblowers to step forward. 

Accordingly, I simply hope to examine- in collaboration with OSC staff, this 

Committee, and independent reviewers like GAO- whether OSC can find 

6 h.!.!!lJJ.www.govexeccom/oversight/2016/04/whistleblower-protection-agency-looks-clean·its-own

backyard/1271!l21 
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ways to more efficiently dispose of those cases that do not fit within the 
agency's jurisdiction or advance the goals Congress has established for OSC. 

15. The previous administration at OSC served beyond an entire term of office without ever 
having their operations and claims substantively reviewed by the GAO. To address that 
lapse, this Committee requested that GAO thoroughly review the OSC, regarding 
everything from how it handles cases to how it handles its own internal whistle blowers. 7 

a. Do you believe such oversight reviews to be of value and encourage their usage? 

Yes. 

b. If confirmed, do you pledge to ensure that all OSC employees fully support and 
facilitate GAO's endeavors, and will you ensure that any employee may provide 
information or other support to GAO for its Congressional Inquiry, without 

restriction or fear of retaliation for doing so? 

Yes. 

c. Do you believe it proper or lawful for anyone to take actions which obstruct or 

impair such reviews, or participation thereofJ 

No. 

16. In our briefing and your pre-hearing questionnaire, you mentioned assisting 
whistleblowcrs in "appropriate" cases, and pursuing or prosecuting ''strong" cases. When 

Congress established and empowered the OSC or the laws it enforces, it did so with the 
intention that the OSC not just pursue the strongest or most winnable cases, but that the 
OSC be willing to pursue cases where was a reasonable likelihood that a prohibited 
personnel practice had occurred. If a prosecutor were to second guess cases of merit in 
consideration for their success rate, or if whistleblowers were to get the impression the 
OSC would only help them if they brought an ironclad case vice simply a case with 
reasonable merit, it could have a chilling effect on whistleblowing in government. 

a. If confirmed, do you pledge to pursue every reasonable case to the best of your 

ability, and do everything in your power to ensure that those who have a reasonably 

7 IJitp://www.govexec.com/ma~ment/2016/05/key-senator-asks·gao-look·office-special-counsel/128061/ 

11 



151 

valid claim feel they can and should file with the OSC, and feel confident that OSC 

will protect them and stop prohibited practices in government? 

Yes. 

12 
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Ranking Member Claire McCaskill 
Post-Hearing Questions for the Record 

Submitted to Henry Kerner 
Nomination of Henry Kerner to be Special Counsel, 

Office of Special Counsel 
Wednesday, .June 28,2017 

Background of Nominee 

1. You have managed small offices, such as the minority staff of the Permanent Subcommittee 
on Investigations (PSI). How are you preparing yourself to manage an agency of over 100 
employees, an over $26 million budget and a major IT project? 

It is true that I have managed primarily smaller offices. Nonetheless, I have also 
worked closely with the leadership of, or as part of the management team for, 
considerably larger government offices, both in the District Attorney's office as well as 
at the House Oversight and Government Reform Committee. These experiences have 
provided me with important lessons about the best ways to utilize personnel, motivate 
employees and hold supervisors accountable for the work performance of their direct 
reports. I also learned valuable skills in conflict resolution and ways to build consensus 
and obtain buy-in from affected employees. In my experience, when an agency is 
operating effectively, delegating appropriately, and empowering employees at all levels 
to do their jobs, the relationship between the agency head and his or her immediate 
subordinates is not dramatically different from that between the leader of a smaller 
office and his or her direct reports. 

Perhaps most valuable in my current situation is the fact that OSC already has a strong 
and very experienced leadership structure of dedicated and highly productive career 
supervisors in place. I intend to learn from them where the challenges lie and adjust 
my management decisions based on the information I glean from them. Also, former 
Special Counsel Carolyn Lerner and current Acting Special Counsel Adam Miles have 
been extremely generous with their time and insights. I intend to continue my 
conversations with them, which will also help prepare me for the management of this 
important agency and to further its vital mission of protecting the federal merit system 
and the federal workforce, if I am confirmed. 

Non-Disclosure Agreements 

2. The usc of non-disclosure or confidential agreements can be problematic in the federal 
workplace and they must be carefully worded so as not to infringe on any protected 
whistleblower activity. In the policy questionnaire, you stated that you will closely monitor 
enforcement ofWhist1eb1ower Protection Enhancement Act's anti-gag provisions [5 USC§ 
2302(b)(l3)] regarding the use of such agreements. 



153 

a. Can you elaborate on how you would do so? 

The non-disclosure agreement r·equirements of the Whistleblower Protection 
Enhancement Act (WPEA), as well as the so-called Grassley anti-gag 
appropriations rider upon which the requirements are based, require that non
disclosure policies, forms, or agreements include specific text specifying the 
provisions do not supersede statutes regarding whistleblower protections and 
communications to Congress. 

I believe it is key to provide as much training as possible on these provisions, and 
if confirmed, will conduct an educational campaign to bring awareness to them. 
I will also prioritize the development of further regular training for agencies on 
tbese provisions, and will work closely with designated ethics officials in each 
agency to assist in ensuring compliance with the provisions. Finally, I will 
certainly rely on whistlehlowers to bring non-compliant agreements to my 
attention, and in those situations, will aggressively pursue compliance as well as 
disciplinary action where warranted. 

b. What authorities does the executive branch have to legally limit employee 
communications? What about communications with Congress? 

Courts have recognized the Executive Branch's right to promulgate general 
housekeeping regulations, including who can officially speak on behalf of the 
agency. To that end, most agencies have policies limiting communications with 
the media or identifying the role of legislative affairs officials in coordinating 
official responses to Congress. However, the Civil Service Reform Act of 1978 
(CSRA) represented a deliberate policy decision to protect federal employee 
communications which involve disclosure of certain information in the public 
interest, and the CSRA as amended outlines the parameters of such protections. 

Communications to Congress have long-established additional protections that 
stem from the right in the Fil'st Amendment of the U.S. Constitution to "petition 
the Government for a redress of grievances." In response to Executive Branch 
attempts to limit federal employee communications, Congress passed the Lloyd
La Follette Act of 1912, recodified by the CSRA at 5 U.S.C. § 7211. A further 
Lloyd-La Follette anti-gag rider received government-wide application in fiscal 
yenr 1998. 

I believe Executive Branch housekeeping policies purporting to limit employee 
communications with Congress are among the policies, forms, or agreements the 
WPEA's non-disclosure ag1·eement requirements and the Grassley anti-gag 
appropriations rider are understood to apply to, and if confirmed, I will be 
vigilnnt in ensuring such communications are protected. 
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c. How would you counsel executive branch leadership on the need for employees to 
have avenues to raise concerns? 

I would take every opportunity to reinforce this issue in meetings with Executive 
Branch leadership. As described above, if confirmed, I would also conduct an 
educational campaign and prioritize agency training on these requirements. 

Prohibited Personnel Practices 

3. Former Special Counsel Lerner reaffirmed as OSC"s policy that discrimination on the basis 
of an employee's sexual orientation or gender identity is a prohibited personnel practice. 
Would you commit to investigating and enforcing claims of discrimination on these grounds 
under 5 USC § 2302(b )(I 0)? 

Yes, I will. 

Hatch Act Enforcement 

4. In the policy questionnaire you stated that you would look at the current Hatch Act 
regulations to determine areas that need to be updated. Can you speak to specific areas you 
are interested in addressing? 

The regulations, which the Office Personnel Management is responsible for 
promulgating, have not been significantly updated since 1995. In the intervening years, 
technology has revolutionized the federal workplace, political campaign outreach, and 
more broadly how we communicate and share ideas with others. In part, the 
regulations need to reflect the changes brought about by the digital age and its impact 
on how federal employees communicate and how individuals participate in political 
campaigns today. 

5. The ubiquity of access to social media accounts at all times has made it easier for federal 
employees to violate the law with tweets or Face book posts, as we have seen recently in the 
case of the White House social media director. On June 5, 2017, the Office of Special 
Counsel notified complainants that it had issued a warning letter to Dan Scavino, Jr., for a 
Hatch Act violation. The violation stemmed from his posting a tweet calling for the political 
defeat of a Member of Congress while invoking his official position. OSC noted that Mr. 
Scavino had been counseled previously about the Hatch Act. Do you agree with OSC's 
finding in the case of Mr. Scavino? Would you have approached it differently? 

I feel comfortable with the decision reached by OSC's career professionals regarding 
this decision. The only thing I would have considered approaching differently is 
ensuring that any communications to outside parties regarding OSC's finding more 
fully explained the legal analysis behind it. I believe this might help to provide further 
education and deter similar behavior by others. 
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6. If confirmed, how will you prepare OSC for increased political participation among federal 
employees and political appointees in the 2018 midterm elections and beyond? 

It is important to me that, if confirmed, I ensure there are sufficient resources for 
OSC's Hatch Act Unit to do its .iob. I would review its operations to assess any needs 
and to ensure it is ready to respond to the anticipated increase in political participation. 

7. How would you balance the interests of a nonpartisan government with the interest and right 
of federal employees to participate in the political process? 

I believe the Hatch Act does a good job of striking this balance. The 1993 amendments 
to the Hatch Act reflect the importance in balancing the interests of a nonpartisan 
government with the right of federal employees to participate in political activity. 
These amendments established a bright-line rule where no political activity is permitted 
at work or on duty, but off duty most federal employees are permitted to engage in a 
broad range of political activity. This bright line recognizes the importance of 
protecting the civil service system from political influences by ensuring that federal 
employees are recognized for their accomplishments and not their political affiliations. 
It also recognizes the need for citizens to trust federal institutions through the 
nonpartisan administration of government programs and services. 

Whistleblower Case Management 

8. Legislation to allow the Merit Systems Protection Board to issue stays in the absence of a 
quorum was recently signed into law. If confirn1ed, what will be the role of formal stays at 
OSC? 

OSC has the authority to request stays of personnel actions from the Merit Systems 
Protection Board where there are reasonable grounds to determine the personnel action 
was taken as a result of a prohibited personnel practice. These stays are an important 
tool that gives OSC time to investigate allegations. I applaud the passage of S. 1083, 
which allows the Board to issue stay renewals in the absence of a quorum. This new 
statute fills a significant gap in the law, which had detrimental consequences for federal 
employees. 

Stays play a key role in shifting the burden of resources away from the agencies, and 
thus if confirmed and where appropriate, I intend to use stays as much as reasonably 
possible. Whistleblowers who are terminated as a means of retaliation are at a 
significant disadvantage without a formal stay, as the agency with its significant 
resources can simply wear down a whistleblower without a source of income. By 
contrast, where OSC obtains stays, they help ensure agencies prioritize OSC's requests 
for documents and other materials and make witnesses available in a timely manner. 
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OSC informs me that an additional advantage of formal stays is that the agency has the 
right to submit a response to OSC's request for an extension of the stays. The agency's 
response can provide OSC with an opportunity to more fully evaluate the 
complainant's case during the early stages of an investigation. 

9. Would you propose any changes to how OSC communicates with complainants? How will 
you ensure that individuals who reach out to OSC feel that they are heard? 

OSC staff inform me that OSC's Disclosure Unit (DU) procedures require that DU staff 
contact whistle blowers who have filed with OSC to obtain a more complete 
understanding of the allegations and to request any supporting documentation. I 
expect to reiterate the importance of these communications with whistleblowers, and 
their timely initiation and follow-through, to OSC if confirmed. I will also consider 
outreach to whistleblowers who have previously interacted with OSC to evaluate 
whether any changes to the way OSC communicates with complainants are needed. 

10. By statute OSC has fifteen days to act on disclosures. Is this timeframe meaningful? Would 
you propose any changes to this to allow for meaningful oversight ofOSC's timeliness? 

Based on information in OSC's annual report for fiscal year 2015, approximately 42% 
of DU cases arc completed in the 15-day timeframe. OSC staff informs me the 15-day 
timeframe is generally not sufficient for the complete review and resolution of the 
majority of DU's cases, especially those that are complex or technical in nature, or those 
where a referral for investigation is recommended. I understand S. 582, the Office of 
Special Counsel Reauthorization Act you have cosponsored with Chairman Johnson, 
would allow for 45 days to respond. OSC staff informs me this may be based on an 
OSC analysis conducted in 2005, and that given the significant increase in DU case 
intake I 5 days may no longer be the most appropriate timeframe. If confirmed, I 
would direct that OSC reassess this number once it has completed implementation of its 
new case management system, which I understand will allow for much better tracking 
of this type of data. 

11. Do you believe OSC currently has enough legislative authority to oversee implementation of 
agency corrective actions? If no, what additional authority is needed? 

For disclosures, I am hopeful the authority proposed in S. 582 will help OSC have the 
authority it needs to oversee implementation of agency corrective actions. If confirmed, 
I would monitor the implementation of this provision to see if additional authority is 
needed. 

For prohibited personnel practices, OSC can secure corrective action through informal 
agreement or formally through a Board order. If the Board orders the action, 
including entering a settlement agreement into the record, the Board retains 
jurisdiction over enforcement. In practice, I have been told, OSC will attempt to 
facilitate disputes between the complainant and the agency about performance of the 
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informal agreement. Where appropriate, OSC may reopen its investigation. While 
these current mechanisms arc generally sufficient to address implementation of 
corrective action, OSC officials have told me it is the practice of OSC to dedicate 
additional resources to particular cases, including cases where an agency bas not timely 
performed on a corrective action agreement. 
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Senator Tom Carper 
Post-Hearing Questions for the Record 

Submitted to Henry Kerner 
Nomination of Henry Kerner to be Special Counsel, 

Office of Special Counsel 
Wednesday, June 28,2017 

1. Mr. Kerner, will you ensure that the Hatch Act is applied impartially to all officers 
and employees in the Executive Branch irrespective of political affiliation, including 
officers and employees in the Executive Office of the President? 

Yes, I will. 
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Senator Heidi Heitkamp 
Post-Hearing Questions for the Record 

Submitted to Henry Kerner 
Nomination of Henry Kerner to be Special Counsel, 

Office of Special Counsel 
Wednesday, June 28,2017 

1. As former Attorney General of the state of North Dakota, I know how important it is to 
gather facts and evidence to uncover the truth and ultimately ensure that justice is served. 
I also know how difficult it is to gather that information from people who are 
traumatized, who do not trust the system, or who do not want to admit to wrongdoing. 

a. As a former prosecutor, have you experienced similar situations? 

Yes, as a prosecutor, I worked with thousands of victims and witnesses of 
crime, many of whom struggled with participating in prosecutions due to 
distrust or trauma. Over many years as a prosecutor, I worked to refine my 
skills at obtaining the needed information while treating victims and 
witnesses with the sensitivity and respect they deserve. The reputation that 
OSC has built as an effective advocate for whistleblowers should help 
considerably in addressing these situations. 

b. What concrete steps 'Will you take to keep OSC independent so that it may do its 
job to figure out the truth and hold people accountable? 

As a former prosecutor, I understand that an unwavering, unbiased 
commitment to the law is essential to maintaining credibility and achieving 
results. If confirmed, I would make clear to everyone within OSC, Congress, 
federal agencies, and OSC's other stakeholders that OSC will remain an 
independent, non-partisan agency that follows the law regardless of political 
interests. 

2. Something that will be a central part of your work is supervisor training. Supervisor 
training is incredibly important for creating an effective and efficient work environment 
that fosters communication and collaboration-that is why I introduced my Supervisor 
Training legislation at the end of last Congress. Managers play a vital role in the culture 
of an agency. and are responsible for giving employees the tools they need to succeed and 
thrive in the workplace. If confirmed, you will not only be responsible for training your 
own employees at OSC, but you will also play a large role in training other agency 
supervisors about whistleblower protection and the Hatch Act, which is a daunting task 
given the size of the federal workforce. 

a. Given the limited resources and personnel at the OSC, what strategies do you 
intend to use to thoroughly educate supervisors about whistleblower rights and the 
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Hatch Act? 

In response to reports of limited understanding in the federal workforce 
concerning employees' right to he free from prohibited personnel practices 
(PPPs), especially retaliation for whistleblowing, Congress enacted 5 U.S.C. § 
2302(c). Section 2302(c) requires that agency heads ensure, in consultation 
with OSC, that employees are informed of their rights and responsibilities 
under the Civil Service Reform Act (CSRA), the Whistlcblower Protection 
Act (WPA), the Whistleblower Protection Enhancement Act (WPEA), the 
Hatch Act, USERRA and related laws. OSC staff inform me that, in 2002, 
OSC established a "2302(c) Certification Program" to provide agencies and 
agency components with a process for meeting this statutory requirement. 
Additionally, in 2015, OSC established a new unit specifically devoted to 
outreach and training, such as that required under the 2302(e) Certification 
Program. I believe OSC is strongly committed to assisting all federal 
agencies in meeting the requirements of 5 U.S.C. § 2302(c). 

If confirmed, I intend to build upon the success of the 2302(c) Certification 
Program. I also intend to devote additional resources to assisting with 
training and looking for creative new ways to expand the training 
opportunities OSC has with other agencies. 

b. How do you plan to communicate to supervisors that listening to their employees 
is in their best interest as an organization when their employees come forward 
with concerns or comments? 

I understand from OSC staff that they actively promote the message that 
listening to employees' concerns and comments is in the agency's best 
interest by emphasizing instances where doing so saved taxpayers millions of 
dollars or averted serious threats to public health and safety. If confirmed, I 
intend to further communicate that message in every way that I can, 
including by seeking to meet with agency leadership from as many agencies 
as possible to communicate this message. I believe that supervisors will take 
their cues from their agency leadership in fostering a culture of trust and I 
will look to hold them accountable should they fail to do so. 

3. OSC is just one of several offices dedicated to responding to federal employee concerns 
about their jobs. When someone makes the difficult decision to blow the whistle on an 
agency practice, their decision is going to depend on who will listen to his or her concern 
and take that concern seriously. 

a. If I were a federal employee, how would you explain to me what OSC does? 
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OSC is an independent agency that safeguards federal employee rights and 
holds government accountable. OSC does this by investigating and 
prosecuting employment-related activities that arc banned in the federal 
workforce because they violate the merit system through some form of 
employment discrimination, retaliation, improper hiring practices, or failure 
to adhere to laws, rules, or regulations that dil·ectly concern the merit system 
principles. These improper employment-related activities are known as 
prohibited personnel practices (PPPs). There are 13 PPPs. OSC can obtain 
corrective action for employees and disciplinary action against those found to 
have committed a PPP. 

In addition, OSC serves as a safe channel for federal employees to report 
fraud; serious waste, mismanagement, or abuse; and dangers to public 
health and safety. OSC's process is intended to guarantee the confidentiality 
of the whistleblower and ensure that wrongdoing is investigated and 
corrected. 

OSC also enforces the Hatch Act, a federal law passed in 1939 that limits 
certain political activities of federal employees, as well as some state, D.C., 
and local government employees who work in connection with federally
funded programs. The law's purposes are to ensure that federal programs 
are administered in a nonpartisan fashion, to protect federal employees from 
political coercion in the workplace, and to ensure that federal employees are 
advanced based on merit and not based on political affiliation. 

Finally, OSC enforces the Uniformed Services Employment and 
Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA). USERRA was passed in 1994 and 
protects military service members and veterans from employment 
discrimination on the basis of their service. It also allows them to regain 
their civilian jobs following a period of uniformed service. 

b. How would you explain the difference between OSC's role and the Offices of 
Inspector General (OIG), the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission 
(EEOC), or the Office of Personnel Management (OPM)? 

While both OPM and OSC have a role in upholding the merit system and 
preventing PPPs, OPM plays a managerial role, while OSC is an 
investigative and prosecutorial agency. 

The EEOC has overlapping jurisdiction that is narrower than OSC's in that 
the EEOC only investigates and prosecutes workplace discrimination or 
retaliation for reporting discrimination, but deeper than OSC's in that the 
EEOC may act on a broader set of facts than the personnel actions to which 
OSC is limited. Given the EEOC's adjudicative capabilities, it is my 
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understanding that OSC will defer to the EEOC where a complaint is 
already pending with that agency. 

Offices of inspector general (OIGs) have no formal personnel authority, and 
can only make recommendations for personnel action; by contrast, OSC has 
the authority to not only investigate prohibited personnel practices but to 
prosecute individuals who engage in them. Thus, OIGs occasionally refer 
PPPs to OSC, whether before or after an investigation. On the other band, 
OIGs have some authorities OSC does not have: They can conduct 
investigations of waste, fraud, and abuse in the entities within their 
jurisdiction, while OSC's authority to receive disclosures of such matters 
requires it to refer the disclosures to the head of the agency for investigation. 
(Agency heads often delegate such referrals to OIGs to perform the required 
investigation.) 

Finally, OSC is also different from each of these organizations because of its 
independence; once appointed by the President, the Special Counsel serves a 
five-year term and may only be removed for inefficiency, neglect of duty, or 
malfeasance in office. 

c. Does the recent increase in the number of cases brought to the OSC hinder its 
ability to find recourse for federal employees in any way? 

According to its published reports to Congress, despite limited resources, 
OSC is fulfilling its mission more effectively than ever before. OSC gained 
276 favorable actions for whistleblowers and other victims of PPPs this past 
year, more than double the annual average. In the last two years, OSC has 
achieved five times the number of favorable actions in whistleblower 
retaliation complaints than in any prior two-year period in agency history. 

However, in FY 2016, for the second straight year, OSC received upwards of 
6,000 new matters, a 25 percent increase over the prior two-year period. Due 
to its increased cascload, in FY 2016 OSC's backlog rose 20 percent to over 
2,000 cases for the first time in agency history. Over the last four years, 
OSC's case backlog has increased 62 percent. 

OSC staff informs me that, without additional resources, OSC will fall 
further behind, impairing the agency's effectiveness in addressing PPPs, 
Hatch Act and USERRA violations, as well as its ability to prevent fraud, 
waste, and abuse within the Federal Government. With longer case
processing times, employees may stop trusting that OSC can make a 
difference in tackling waste, fraud, abuse, and dangers, and might well be 
reluctant to come forward to report these abuses, to the detriment of 
taxpayers and the public. 
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Æ 

If confirmed, I am committed to tackling this challenge, finding further 
efficiencies in OSC's processes and also identifying where further resources 
may be necessary. 
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